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OVERSIGHT ON 1981 WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON AGING: LOS ANGELES

THURSDAY, JANUARY 7, 1982

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND CONSUMER INTERESTS,
Los Angeles, Calif

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:15 a.m., at the
Highland Park Senior Center, 6125 North Figueroa, Los Angeles,
Calif., Hon. Edward R. Roybal (chairman of the subcommittee) pre-
siding.

Member present: Representative Roybal of California.
Staff present: Jorge Lambrinos, staff director, and Shiela Duffy,

.volunteer intern.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN EDWARD R. ROYBAL

Mr. ROYBAL. Ladies and gentlemen, the Subcommittee on Hous-
ing and Consumer Interests will now come to order.

Ladies and gentlemen, I want to welcome all of you to the very
active and very effective senior citizen's center, which serves many
older residents of Highland Park. I want to especially thank, Ms.
Peggy Yoshimoto, director of the center, and Mr. Pete Cotti and
Mr. Ray Serverns, the custodians, for this help in preparing for
this hearing. I also want to thank the Thursday Senior Citizen's
Club for their help in providing the coffee and doughnuts.

Most importantly, I want to thank all the seniors who make use
of this facility for their cooperation and the generosity which they
demonstrated in canceling their meeting and making it possible for
us to hold the hearing today.

Special thanks also must go to Mrs. Janet Levy, the State coordi-
nator for the 1981 White House Conference, and Mr. Morris Better
and Mr. Fernando Torres-Gil for their assistance in making the
hearing possible.

The purpose of this hearing is to hear testimony from delegates
and observers who attended the recent White House Conference on
Aging. As a member of the House Committee on Aging, and chair-
man of the subcommittee, I am very much interested in assuring
that the product of this conference is worthwhile and does become
worthwhile and does in fact reflect the concerns and needs of older
persons throughout this Nation.

Here today are many of the California delegates and observers
who attended the 1981 White House Conference on Aging. This
hearing will provide them an opportunity to report back to Con-

(1)
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gress, the same Congress which authorized and appropriated the
funds for this national meeting. We want their personal evaluation
of the Conference. We want to hear both the good and the bad.

We are also interested in hearing the many recommendations
that the delegates made at the Conference and perhaps recommen-
dations as to how they can be implemented because just recommen-
dations with no effort to implement those recommendations is, in
my opinion, a waste of time.

So, I hope that you can also tell the committee what it is that
the Congress of the United States can do to make possible the ob-
jectives of the recommendations you have made.

Now, the first witnesses this morning, in a panel of two, are Mr.
Jerry Waldie, the Executive Director of the 1981 White House Con-
ference on Aging during the Carter administration. Jerry Waldie
also was a Member of the House of Representatives, my colleague.
He did an excellent job as a Congressman. May I say no matter
what he does, he always excels in anything that he takes part in.

Leon Harper is the other member of the panel. He is the former
Deputy Director of the same Conference.

I would like to ask them to proceed in any manner which they
may desire. First Mr. Waldie, and then Mr. Harper.

STATEMENT OF JERRY WALDIE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, 1981
WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING

Mr. WALDIE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I thought the best way at least that I Could proceed is to attempt

to describe the objectives that we sought in our initial planning of
the White House Conference of 1981, and then to touch briefly
upon how the format that we thought might attain those objectives
was altered by the Reagan administration and the consequences of
that alteration, as best I can determine those consequences.

Perhaps Leon Harper, the Deputy Director when I was Director,
who remained with the Conference beyond the time of my service,
could fill in his personal knowledge of what changes were made.

If I may, in February or March of this yearI was notified, by
the way, by the administration on a Friday preceding the Monday
inauguration of the President to vacate my office by 5 of that
Monday afternoon, which was not any great surprise. I am not
complaining about that. I was a Carter Presidential appointee. The
incoming administration had every right to remove Presidential
appointees.

But while the matter was fresh in my mind, I Was asked to write
an article for the Sacramento Bee as to what we hoped to attain in
that Conference and what I thought might occur in the future.

Without intending to presume upon you, I would like to read
what in February or March of this year I had listed as the objec-
tives we sought as a planning process for the Conference.

Essentially what we were trying to doand in furtherance of
this planning, I must say that we had the wholehearted support of
the then President, President Carter, and, as importantly, his Cabi-
net member, Patricia Harris, Health, Education and Welfare, who
statutorily has the responsibility of planning White House confer-
ences, and by a letter of delegation delegated that statutorily to me
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as Executive Director, but who personally and through her staff
was intimately involved in all of the decisions in the initial plan-
ning.

The objectives we sought were, first, we wanted to devise a proc-
ess that would involve literally hundreds of older Americans in a
direct, substantiel and directive way in the Conference.

Second, we wanted an opportunity provided these people for a
forcible expression and a thoughtful analysis of the issues of aging,
by knowledgeable professional and lay experts, as well as by the
delegates.

Third, we wanted a format that would permit a selective and in-
tense scrutiny of certain unique issues of aging that were national
in nature, but sufficiently narrow in interest and visibility that a
formal conference structure would minimize their importance.

We had in that regard particular reference to the impact of
aging issues on minority populations in Americaracial minorities,
women, geographical minorities. Then they wanted a process that
would have in place at the conclusion of the Conference a coalition
of interested and committed national organizations that could then
devote their energies and resources to advocating and monitoring
implementation of the Conference recommendations.

Then I concluded this article with a thought as to what might
happen. I said:

Though my role as Executive Director was terminated by the incoming Reagan
Administration on inaugural day, I am confident the objectives we sought are still
obtainable if the process in place is not materially altered. I am not optimistic as to
the reaction of a conservative Administration to the concerim of older Americans.
Such doubts, however, only emphasize the hnportance of this National Conference
on Aging and its potential to mobilize the older American constitueucy to advocate
increasing response to its real needs.

To attain those objectives we designed a process that involved a
lot of people early on, Mr. Chairman, in meeting and discussing the
issues of aging at the community level. Then our hope wasand
the process provided itthat the selection of delegates would be
made in a nonpartisan political way.

The delegates would all be selected by May of this year. There
would be 2,000 delegates-1,000 of them selected by the Governors
of the various States, 535 by the Members of Congress, the techni-
cal committees that were appointed would be made delegates on
the advisory committee, and the remaining portion uf that 2,000
delegates, which would be about 250, would be appointed by the
end of May by the Secretary.

The purpose of reserving that many delegates out of 2,000 was to
make certain that the grid lines of ethnic representation, minority
representation, gender representation and age representation that
were compelled upon the Governors in the first 1,000 delegates that
might be altered with the appointment of the 535 congressional
delegates, that the Secretary would have an opportunity with that
200 and some delegates to restori. balance to those particular grid
lines.

We hoped by having all the delegates appointed in May, even
though the conference was not to occur until December, to have
those delegates ready to participate in what was then scheduled in
our process as regional conferences, four of them throughout the
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country, as conference delegates, the first round of consideration of
the issues as delegates to the conference would have occurred
throughout the country in September.

The delegates would have had in their hands at that time all the
output of the technical committees and all the output of the mini-
conferences scheduled on various issues throughout the country, so
they would have an opportunity to immerse themselves in these
issues and be as prepared as any delegate probably would have
been prepared in any conference that had been ever held in a na-
tional sense.

We also wanted the people that were appointed as delegates to
be known to others so that they could be solicited in terms of their
views on issues. We saw them as people that were making impor-
tant political recommendations to the policymakers of this country,
and therefore they ought to be accessible to the special interests of
this country that were interested in this issue.

Now, had that process worked, by the time those delegates ar-
rived in Washington, D.C., they would have been functioning as
committee members from September through December of the
committees on which they were to serve, they would have had an
opportunity to be exposed to the issues through the output of the
technical committee reports, the miniconference reports, and
through the capacity of individuals and organizations to contact
them personally with respect to their particular points of view.

We felt that that would prevent the Conference in any way from
having been co-opted by a political force. We also recognized that
because of the congressional dictate, that this Conference would be
commenced by one administration and terminated perhaps by an-
other, depending upon the political decision of the American
public.

In fact, that is what happened. It was planned by the Carter ad-
ministration and implemented in its final form by the Reagan ad-
ministration.

So, we have tried to put into place certain parts of this Confer-
ence that no matter what the political inclination of the incoming
administration was, they could not materially alter the Conference.

Frankly, I was overoptimistic in my belief that that could be
done. I thought because all the miniconferences were concluded
and the technical committee deliberations were concluded before
the change of administration, that that product would be beyond
political alteration, that that would be independent, would reflect
the views of the miniconference participants, would reflect the
views of the technical committee members, and would be published
as such and beyond the ability of an administration to alter, even
though the views might be unsympathetic to that administration.

Where I erred in my optimism, believing that we would have
stymied any effort to politically alter the conclusion of this Con-
ference, was the capacity of the administration to attack this Con-
ference and to seek to co-opt it and prevent any independent
expression of will.

One way they did it, a very effective way, was they simply failed
to provide access to the miniconference reports and the technical
committee reports. We had budgeted for that program, was to mail
those reports to every delegate_ by May, and to circulate them
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widely to the public at large so that the informational base upon
which the Conference was to be predicated would be widely accessi-
ble and available.

They just simply refused to print them. To my knowledge, they
have not circulated to the delegates any of those reports. There
were some available in various press rooms around the Conference
during the 4 days of the Conferencelibraries, they called them
where delegates, if interested, could go in and ask for a copy.

They were put out the day before the Conference, or the day of
the Conference. So there was a concerted, obvious attempt to keep
the delegates from being informed as to positions and policies that
were contrary to the administration. That was one effort.

Second, they immediately canceled the September regional hear-
ings because the September regional hearings would have come too
quickly for them to put their political apparatus in place, to exert
the control over the delegates that they ultimately succeeded in
large part in exerting at the National Conference.

So therefore, by failing to provide literature and materials on the.;
issues to the delegates until a week or so before the December
meeting, by failing to permit the delegates to assemble and begin
functioning as delegates considering the issues in September, and
by failing to even provide a list of the delegates to the interested
parties, they succeeded in denying to the delegates the information
the delegates required to make the kind of impressive recommen-
dations on policy issues that otherwise could be done.

That was a clear, clear political decision on the administration's
part in order to effectively mute the voice that would come out of
this Conference.

Then what they did, to go further, they fired all the advisory
committee-50 members of the advisory committee. Extraordinary
people with national reputations.

To my knowledge, as executive director I had a great deal to do
with the selection process of the advisory committee. The partisan
complexion of the advisory committee was never in question. Its ca-
pacity in terms of its professionalism in dealing with aging issues
was always the key consideration.

Plus, the necessity of having on that advisory committee the grid
lines for the entire Conferenceso many females, 30 many blacks,
so many Hispanics, so many Asians, so many native Americans, so
many of a certain groupscrupulously adhered to so that the deci-
sions of the advisory committee would reflect hopefully the deci-
sions, processwise, of the ultimate Conference as it was constituted.

The first thing the incoming administration did, having little
sympathy with those kinds of concerns, was to reconstitute the ad-
visory committee in a rather deliberate and harsh manner by send-
ing each member a letter advising them they were no longer a
member, but urging them, if they Isere so inclined, to seek reap-
pointment.

Many of them did seek reappointment. Few of them were so
blessed. The newly constituted advisory committee had no inten-
tion whatsoever paid to these grid lines reflecting the diversity of
the aging population and of the American population. That was a
key as to what was going to happen to the rest of the Conference.
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The other key was the Republican conservative view of this ad-
ministration on aging issues was the hallmark of appointment to
that advisory committee. Then the administration next, in order to
further co-opt and prevent this Conference with coming up with
recommendations that might be disturbing, stacked it. Instead of
2,000 delegates, as we had planned, they ended up with a number
considerably in excess of that.

I don't know that anyone knows what that number is, because
the last several weeks before the Conference they added 300 dele-
gates, I am told. Those 300 delegates clearly were the result of a
process that was instigated by ultimately, as it was revealed by
hearings by your committee, a process instituted by the Republican
National Committee at the behest of the White House where they
did a phone survey of the attitudes of delegates that were known to
the Executive Director of the White House Conference at that
time, but not known to anyone else because a list was denied every-
one else.

At the direct orders of Secretary Schweiker, the list was given to
the chairman of the Republican committee. They employed a
public relations firm to do a political poll of the delegates, to ascer-
tain attitudes.

With that poll it is quite clear they then constituted their com-
mittees and to the extent that their committees could not be consti-
tuted in a manner to assure a Republican bard-line response, they
stacked the committees with these other appointees.

The test was not loyalty to the issues of aging. The test was loy-
alty to the Reagan policies. That test was passed and met on the
issue that was the most terrifying to the administration, and that
was social security.

The administration knew that this Conference, or a.ay conference
comprised honestly of aging Americans interested in aging issues,
would be supportive of the maintenance of social security.

The administration is not supportive of the maintenance of the
social security system. It is supportive of a diminution of the bene-
fits of social security and a retrenchment of the role of the Federal
Government in maintaining the economic well-being of older
Americans.

It stacked the committee dealing with that issue with people that
would reflect the President's views rather than the aging constitu-
ency that the delegates were allegedly supposedly to represent, and
the initial recommendation from that committee tread the White
House line precisely and exactly.

Thanks to the intervention of the chairman of the full committee
of the House of Representatives, Committee on Aging, Claude
Pepper, that was somewhat muted in its impact. Other committees
came out with a more clear reflection of the actual view of the el-
derly in this country on the social security system than the admin-
istration wanted.

I have gone on too long. I want to only conclude with this sugges-
tion, Mr. Chairman, that the efforts of the administration I think
were dictated out of fear, the fear that they expressed the most,
that they seemed to be experiencing the most, was that an untram-
meled expression of opinion by older Americans would be contrary
to what this administration desires to do to older Americans.

ii
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So, a political attempt to destroy the independence of the confer-
ence was clumsily attempted. They succeeded to a degree only by
their failure to provide the information that the delegates were en-
titled to.

They succeeded to a degree with their efforts to stack the mem-
bership of the delegation, but I think they probably failed in that
the press fortunately became very much alert to what was happen-
ing, your committee became very much alert to what was happen-
ing, and the exposure of the clumsy political attempts of the White
House I think probably enhanced the capacity of this conference to
have some meaningful impact upon the policies of aging.

The literature of the conference is still available. The literature
of the early days of the conference when the literature had some
meaning is still available. The authority to print that literature
rests with this administration through the Conference.

It would be my suggestion, Mr. Chairman, that you entertain at
least an idea of seeking out that literature, the report of the mini-
conferences and the reports of the technical committees, all of
which were submitted and appro ved prior to the Reagan adminis-
tration taking office, none of whith have been distributed.

The distribution of those reports, it would occur to me, could be
arranged through other sources than the White House Conference
on Aging because they will not be distributed or printed through
this present conference.

That would be I think a major contribution toward a considera-
tion of the issues that the conference was denied the opportunity to
fully consider. It would be of benefit I think to many people.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mr. Waldie.
Mr. Harper, will you proceed? Upon conclusion of your state-

ment, we will have some questions.

STATEMENT OF LE3N HARPER, EX-DEPUTY EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFEF SNCE ON AGING

Mr. HARPER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Waldie did an outstanding job of defining the conference

process and the way it was designed to approach and to facilitate
the views of older persons. I won't go into that. I would like to start
at the point where Mr. Waldie left off.

Briefly, I would like to say I am Leon Harper and that I was
brought on by Congressman Waldie as Executive Director because
of my involvement in the aging field and my ability to do work
with and use the people within the field of aging to help facilitate
this process and keep it a true process.

This I did. I was involved with it. I worked with State coordina-
tors and the aging network as a whole.

As the administration changed, one of the persons who was ap-
pointed the transition team leader for the administration wa5 a
person named Dave Rust, who was a part of the network and had a
sense of what the network was all about and wanted to work with
and continue the process.

As part of the official conclusion of the transition team, he con-
cluded that this process that was laid out by Waldie was basically a
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good process, that the Conference was basically a bipartisan en-
deavor, and that it was designed in such a way to afford free ex-
pression by everybody involved. He had personally, and he recom-
mended it continue as such, with certain minor modifications. This
was accepted.

Some of the modifications made were in his estimation based on
budgetary concerns such as there was a Lew thrust, and the region-
al hearings would have cost $1 million. One of the rationales for
cutting out the regional hearings was to save $1 million.

One point we should be aware of. When Congressman Waldie
was there, he had a delegation of authority that enabled him to
move ahead and operate as the Executive Director in a manner
which was consistent with his own conscience.

As Mr. Rust was brought on as the new Executive Director, with
his attitude of it being a bipartisan effort, and that the process was
sound and would perpetuate the kinds of issues that the network
wanted to see brought to the forefront, he did not have the authori-
ty delegated to him that Congressman Waldie did.

Immediately the deleg.tfon of authority was withdrawn and he
was given a lesser delegation of authority and had to report
through various channels that took away the authority for him to
operate and implement the whole concern about this being a bi-
partisan effort.

It also became evident very quickly that the idea that he had as
to how this should be operated was not necessarily consistent with
the administration's ideas.

Some of the things that he had to do in terms of following
through had to deal with the advisory council. That change was
made to reflect the new administration's view toward bringing in
private sector and broadening the base of participation so that it
wouldn't be just the aging network.

All of these things were thought of as compromises and things
that were normal in a transition from a political standpoint when
one administration is changed over and people would make some
adjustment, make some compromise, but were not moving to a posi-
tion of being blatantly political and partisan in an endeavor such
as this.

Gradually things began to change. Several things began to
impact on the Conference. The first thing was subsequent decisions
made by the administration after the decision by the transition
team made and after the new Executive Director was named and
after the Conference began to move ahead.

These decisions were based around the budget cuts that this ad-
ministration had implemented. It was also the block grant and the
cuts in services that were implemented by the administration and
the concerns and issues around social security.

These initiatives by the administration brought about responses
from the aging network that they began to be cognizant of immedi-
ately. It became obvious that the responses from the senior groups
and the aging networks throughout the country was not necessar-
ily favorable to the initiatives of the administration.

This began to arouse some anxiety on the part of the administra-
tion, and this was reflected in the kind of directives given to the
Director.
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Another thing that impacted on the Conference was the fact that
staff were brought in that were not aging network or gerontologi-
cally sound staff, a staff who had no substantial grounding in ger-
ontology. They were brought in. They were political people who
had worked in campaigns.

These staff began to infiltrate the conferences as they were as-
signed and began to impact on the Conference in such a way that
they had a direct line to the political machinery in the White
House, whereby Dave Rust and I had direct lines to the aging net-
work as such.

Those two instances began to change the nature of the Confer-
ence and the nature of the staff that were involved.

I remained on and was asked to remain on the Conference and
agreed to remain on because I thought we could move ahead and
implement the kinds of things that Congressman Waldie had ad-
vanced.

Dave and I both thought we could do these things. I was asked to
continue to do the things as we were doing it. As we began to do
this, it became more and more difficult because of the nature of the
people that were surrounding us and the nature of the reaction to
the administrative policies.

We found ourselves in a constant battle, fighting to maintain the
integrity of the Conference in a way that would enable us to ac-
complish these goals. As spelled out by the Congressman earlier,
the test became not a test of loyalty to the aging network and the
issues and concerns of the senior citizens as expressed throughout
the miniconferences, State conferences, and the community forums
that had been held, but the test became, because of this anxiety, a
feeling that the administration would be vulnerable to a group
coming into Washington and unanimously disapproving of the
issues that had been advanced by the administration.

So the test did become one of loyalty to the administration as op-
posed to loyalty to the aging network and the issues of the aging
individuals.

I am proud to say that I failed that test of loyalty to the adminis-
tration. By attempting to maintain my loyalty to the aging net-
work, Dave Rust and I failed that test and immediately became
suspect of not being true implementers of the administration's pro-
gram.

I think that it was the fact that we were not loyal to the
administration's concerns and anxiety as opposed to loyalty to
trying to implement an impartial conference that got us into the
position where it was necessary to either go the way we wanted to
go or remove us and to implement their desires.

I think it is a matter of history that we were both removed from
the Conference at a crucial time so that the people could be
brought in that could pass the loyalty test to the administration
above other things and begin to implement the Conference in ways
that could protect the administration from the alleged threat of the
overwhelming attitude of the older persons being expressed in the
Conference in such a way that would be inconsistent with the
administration's desires, that would be against the desires of the
administration, and not approve of the initiatives put forth by the
administration.
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I might add that Congressman Waldie did a good job of explain-
ing the details of how that went about. I might support the fact,
they did fail in attempting to totally control the Conference.

They did arouse the interests. It awakened a sleeping giant. But
what I am concerned about is that some people are under the im-
pression that the aging network and the aging individuals won by
being able to get their issues and concerns in the forefront and into
the recommendation package.

I would like to close by saying that there is still a war going on
out there. That was just one battle. The issue is to not have not
just 2,000 delegates, but not to have 32 million or a substantial por-
tion of the older persons come out in such a way that the state-
ments that they make are not supportive of the administration.

This is reflected not only at the Conference, but you will find
this whole process was reflected in the post-Conference question-
naire that was developed. It was de-Veloped in such a way so as not
to afford for a unanimous expression of views by the aging network
and by the delegates to that Conference: Even now, as you look at
it, you will see there is no way for that to be determined.

I think we have a series of recommendations oot there now. It is
like a barrel that anybody can reach into. At this point the admin-
istration can reach in and pull out anything it feels it wants to pro-
mote. But it also affords an opportunity for the aging network to
begin to look in and pull out and prioritize the recommendations
and promote what they want.

It puts Congress in the precarious position of being able to try to
implement legislation that reflects the interests of the aging indi-
viduals, but also they will come head-on against the administration
trying to implement the policies that they want to promote.

The key to this whole thing I think is how well the aging net-
work is able to organize itself and to express its views and to be
supportive of the congressional activities and actions in the kind of
legislation that is going to be submitted early on.

So, I am encouraging this State to really get its act together and
really try to determine what its issues and priorities are, and to be
sure that you let Congress know what your concerns are and, if
possible, think of joining forces with and forming coalitions with
other States in developing regional type organizations so that the
advocacy of the aging network can be felt.

Without that, anything can happen. If you allow yourselves to be
lulled to sleep, you might find in a few months when the report
comes out and bills are being introduced, they are not the kinds of
things you would have picked out of this series of recommendations
to implement. There was something in there for everybody. Now it
is the strong ones and the ones best organized that are the ones
going to prevail in this.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mr. Harper.
Mr. Waldie, I would like to understand the process that you used

in setting up the Conference. I want to know if it was based on the
previous Conferences or whether it was a new concept altogether.

Mr. WALDIE. In part it was based on previous Conferences. What
we did, we looked at the two previous Conferences, the 1961 and
1971 Conferences, and we attempted to identify the weaknesses of



11

those prior Conferences and the strengths, to reject the weaknesses
and enhance the strengths.

The best answer to your question, Mr. Chairman, I think would
be to say this was a unique new conference. It was essentially my
idea that this-was a political exercise, that people were legislators
in effect.

The delegates in essence in the past came to Washington, as they
did this time, gathered in great numbers with very little prepara-
tion, very little opportunity to prepare, no opportunity to interre-
late with each other until they got there, no opportunity to be
available for consultation within the areas from which they came
and were to represent.

It was my view as a politician, and as a legislator, that we ought
to devise a legislative construct for the Conference so that these
delegates would become important people in their communities.

The results of their participation in the Conference would be
more of a legislative product because the recommendations would
be essentially to go to politicians for implementation. So, it was
new in that sense, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ROYBAL. The end result has been that the original format of
the Conference was not put into place.

Mr. WALDIE. Well, a lot-of it fortunately was put into place
before the Reagan administration came into office. A lot of it was
implemented. We had gotten through the local forums. We had
gotten through all of the miniconferences, 40 of those, that may
have been the most important part.

Mr. ROYBAL. But the actual reports of the miniconferences were
not made available to delegates.

MT. WALDIE. That is right.
Mr. ROYBAL. So there was not a complete implemention of the

original process?
Mr. WALDIE. That is right. That was in furtherance of the admin-

istration objective: If you can keep your delegates uninformed, un-
organized, you control them.

Mr. ROYBAL. The miniconferences were held. But the regional
meetings in September, however, were canceled. That cancelation
resulted in almost a complete disassociation of delegates.

Mr. WALDIE. That is exactly right. They never saw each other
until they arrived in Washington, D.C.

Mr. ROYBAL. When the Conference was held, Mr. Harper, was
there a circulation of projects or objectives of the Conference to
any of the delegates?

Mr. HARPER. Even up until the last few days of the Conference,
the aging network VMS asking for and begging for a sense of what
the issues were, who the people would be, what committees they
would be on. This was withheld.

I wasn't there at the time, but my personal opinion is it was
withheld deliberately in keeping with the policy that we didn't
want to give out too much information, allow the delegates an op-
portunity to organize themselves into caucuses and so on.

Mr. ROYBAL. I ask that question because many delegates through-
out the country complained that there was no opportunity to find
out what the objectives of the Conference would be, with the excep-
tion of those objectives reached in the miniconferences.
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I am trying to find whether the administration wanted the objec-
tives reached by the miniconference.

Mr. WALDIE. Mr. Chairman, there was a memo submitted by
then Executive Director Rust to Secretary Schweiker to prepare
the Secretary for the meeting with the chairman of the National
Republican Committee when the Secretary was going to meet with
the chairman who wanted the list that had been denied by Rust.

Rust has in that memo this paragraph.
I have also attached a list of the organizations that have requested delegate lists

to date. You will note from this list some of these groups will be organizing dele-
gates to fight for additional spending in new programs. I have pursued a conscious
policy of delaying for as long as possible the release of this list so as to protect the
delegates from being inundated with material from dozens of different organiza-
tions.

It was clearly a conscious policy to keep the delegates unin-
formed.

Mr. ROYBAL. At a hearing held in Washington, where we had tes-
timony from Mr. Richards, the committee was told that the surveys
that were conducted, things that were done to the Conference, were
all done to benefit the Republican National Committee.

So, there is admission from at least part of the administration
this was done. I would like to find out what effect it had on the
Conference. I think I know the effect that it had on the delegates
as individuals. But the overall result of the Conference, how was
that affected? There was disenchantment, no doubt, on the part of
delegates. But we still had over 600 recommendations made.

I would like to get behind the scenes, if I possibly can. Maybe
you can tell me what was said by delegates, what the reaction of
the delegates was during the Conference and how that finally af-
fected the wording of the recommendations.

I have read some of these recommendations, and they are not as
strong as I would like to see them. Was there any attempt to water
down the recommendations? These are the things that the commit-
tee would like to find out.

Mr. HARPER. Brieflyand I know some of the delegates will go
into thisjust in following up on the concerns about the minicon-
ference reports, they were read by the administration. Part of the
reaction that was conveyed to the Conference staff was that the
recommendations that came out of the State hearings in the mini-
conference reports were not consistent with this administration's
views, and therefore it wouldn't be to their best interests to pro-
mote and disseminate these widely, and also to allow people to
have them in time to begin to form caucuses to promote some of
the issues that came out.

So, there was a conscious decision and a strong effort designed
and strategy designed to try to promote a different kind of a set of
recommendations that would be more consistent with the attitudes
of this administration.

That is what led up to the other kinds of issues and concerns
that will be brought out later.

Mr. ROYBAL. Originally there were 50 advisers in place, made up
of experts in the field. They were fired; 50 new persons were placed
in their positions.

7
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Mr. WALDIE. I don't think 50 new. I thinkLeon could probably
tell you.

Mr. HARPER. Fifteen of the older members were retained.
Mr. ROYBAL. Fifteen of the original 50 were in place. Now, can

you give us some idea of what the qualifications were of the new
members? Were they in general as competent as the ones that
were fired?

Mr. HARPER. I might say that the efforts by Congressman Waldie
were designed in such a way to bring to the forefront the foremost
experts in the field of aging within this country regardless of their
political affiliations. That was done, I think, and the best people
were brought forth.

A lot of effort was put into that. When you remove these people,
there were not that many substantively qualified persons left to
pull in.

One of the strong issues of the administration was to bring in
people who had a business and private sector orientation. So a
strong segment of the new advisory council were picked from that
corps of peoplethe business, private sector, corporate sector.

So, you will find a strong influx of those kinds of individuals
with no substantive aging background at all.

Mr. ROYBAL. I asked that question because you stated in your tes-
timony that the staff in general was not as capable as the original
staff, it was made up primarily of political appointees. Does that
describe pretty well the situation?

Mr. HARPER. It describes the fact that the people picked were
people who were known to the administration and their attitudes
and sentiments were known, and they were in agreement.

Mr. ROYBAL. But not necessarily gerontologists and people with
expertise in the field?

Mr. HARPER. Correct. There were some that did, but that wasn't
a primary concern.

Mr. ROYBAL. The committee can assume that the primary crite-
ria in the appointment of those individuals was not necessarily
background, but political loyalty.

Mr. HARPER. That was one of the strong considerations. The
other one was the orientation toward the private sector and the
corporate sector, bringing in a new dimension. Because the aging
network as such was viewed as the enemy, quote, because of the
analysis of the aging network's previous work in the miniconfer-
ences and the reports that they werenot viewed as promoting the
kinds of ideas that the administration wanted to see.

Mr. ROYBAL. I have many more questions to ask, but because of
the limited time, I would like to ask just one more regarding social
security.

Were the recommendations 'made by the delegates on the matter
of social security adequate? Could they have been stronger? What
is your evaluation of those recommendations?

Mr. WALDIE. My own evaluation is limited by the fact that
though I was at the Conference, I was not given any credentials to
go into anything, so I had to stay in the hall. But I heard a lot and
I read a lot about it, and I talked to the principles involved in it.

I think the administration succeeded to this degree in its effort
to mute the voice of the conference on the social security issue. It

92-241 0 - 82 - 2
s
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muddied up that issue so badly by establishing the committee that
handled that issue and forcing the kind of a confrontation that the
chairman of your committee was engaging in, that the recommen-
dation of the Conference on Social Security I think still played
pretty much into the President's hands because the President can
point to a number of recommendations as to the conference not
coming out as strongly as an unfettered voice would have come out
is my own view.

Mr. HARPER. I might add that that was one of the primary con-
cerns of individuals representing the administration, was that no
very strong, unanimous views come out of this group and that from
the standpoint of a couple of individuals, they could say, "Mission
accomplished. We really walloped them. We didn't allow this group
to come in and burden this administration with recommendations
backed up by a lot of media coverage that would embarrass the
President and force this administration to make moves in that di-
rection."

So, I think that the recommendation that did come out were at
best compromises that were won at great cost, with a lot of effort
by a lot of people, just to gain those compromises. Those compro-
mises are not necessarily fully representative of the views of the
conference but the best that could be gotten under the circum-
stances.

Mr. ROYBAL. May I thank you, Mr. Waldie and Mr. Harper, for
your testimony.

We have another panel we would like to hear from. We would
like to have you remain, if you possibly can. There may be. some
further questions.

The next panel will be Janet Levy, Milton Tepper,
Betty Kozasa, and Fernando Torres-Gil.

Please come forward and take your seats.
The first witness will be Mrs. Janet Levy.

STATEMENT OF JANET LEVY, CALIFORNIA STATE DIRECTOR ON
AGING, STATE COORDINATOR FOR 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFER-
ENCE ON AGING
Mrs. LEVY. Thank you, Mr. Roybal. I am Janet Levy, director of

the California Department of Aging and State coordinator for the
White House Conference for the Governor of California.

I would like to first thank Congressman Roybal and his staff,
chiefly Mr. Lambrinos, for providing our office with the total com-
mittee breakdown of delegates.

If it had not been for the receipt of this invaluable material, Cali-
fornia would have been unable to plan for caucus and subcommit-
tee meetings held during available times of the Conference.

I think that is very, very important and should be known by all
of us.

I would like to just, in response, and I don't want to repeat any
of what Mr. Harper and Congressman Waldie have reiterated, but
I would like to supplement some of the facts, as I see them, in as-
sessing what happened to us.

The first regional training sessions were canceled. This was a
real blow because we were going to be with 10 of the other Western
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States at that time to get our act together, to really have a cooper-
ative, collaborative effort, because in the West, we have some
issues that are unique to this part of the country. We thought this
was going to be an excellent opportunity. When they were can-
celed, we then arranged, and I say, "we," it was not only the steer-
ing committee headed up by Mr. Bodin in the northern area of the
State, but his 11 members of the steering committee and other rep-
resentatives, delegates and observers, who decided that we should
have 3 regional workshops to make up for those training sessions
that were canceled. So we immediately did that.

The next problem we had was in trying to get the committee as-
signments for the delegates and observers. I was told directly by
the Office of the White House Conference that this would not be
possible, that we would have to call each and every one of our over
300 participants to get their committee assignment, when they re-
ceived that committee assignment.

I asked if that meant I had to make 300 individual telephone
calls and they said yes. You can imagine the time and expense. If it
had not been for receiving the material that I mentioned that Con-
gressman Roybal's office was able to get for uswe then proceeded
to send the entire list of delegates from the entire country out to
each one of our participants so that they could find their own com-
mittee assignment, which was another task that was pretty ridicu-
lous when we figured the time, the cost, the expense that this all
resulted in.

You have heard already the problems that we had in gaining
caucus and hospitality space. Throughout the early planning
stages, we were informed by the Office of the White House Confer-
ence that we would not go directly to hotels to get space for caucus-
ing, that we should do it through their office. So we abided by this.
We said, "We will abide by the rules as you make them."

However, about 10 days before the Conference, we were informed
by that office that we should then go directly to the hotels. By
then, California, being distant from where we were going to make
the arrangements, I mentioned it was like being fed to the wolves,
because I really felt that we were at a disadvantage. And we were.
We were told by both the Hilton and the Sheraton, one would
charge $100 an hour for space, the other $200 an hour. If it had not
been for the contribution that Levi-Strauss made of $500, we would
not have had those two caucuses. It was very, very important that
we have them, because we did have our observers and delegates
pretty well together.

Unfortunately, the system for allowing people to know about
these caucuses after we got there, the bulletin boards were not
always able to be found, they were not always as clearly indicated.
And so many of our participants were not present at those two
caucuses.

However, we did have a hospitality room. I would like to mention
publicly here the very fine gentleman from Santa Rosa, Mr. Robert
Kerr, contributed $2,000 for that hospitality room, which we again
would not have been able to have. It was a place for the people who
were staying at the other hotel, the Hilton, to get together, to rest
a bit, to be able to have a home away from home. And so we were
able to get through with that problem. But it could have been a

2
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really grave problem for all of us had we not had these two contri-
butions.

The most recent thing that has happened, and I would like to
mention this very definitelywe had some 83 delegates-at-large in
the last 6 weeks assigned to the California delegation. I called the
White House Conference Office and was told that we would be get-
ting a list of those new people. We originallywhen Mr. Rust was
still the Executive Directorwere given the names of 23 of those
recently appointed delegates at large.

I still to this day do not have the additional 60 names. And when
I wrote the Executive Director of the White House Conference on
December 8, I asked Betty Drake if she would send me this list. We
were going to do some followup work, and we wanted to have the
names so no one would be left out.

She did not respond to my letter. So on December 31, I thought it
was a good way to end the old year, I called her personally and
spoke with her. She did not seem to be-aware of my letter. She
asked me the date I had written it. She said, "It might be here in a
stack of mail on my desk and will be acted upon very quickly."

I have still to this day not heard. We still are missing the names
of those last 60 delegates at large who will not be informed and
will not get the mailings we have already sent out.

During the two caucuses, the decision was made that we should
send a duplicate copy to the office of the State department of aging
to duplicate the list of the response, the ballot, questionnaire, call
it what you will, they were going to be sending back to the White
House Conference.

We went to the additional expense of sending out a stamped, ad-
dressed envelope that those questionnaires, the duplicates, should
be sent to our office. Someone said, "It sounds like you don't trust
the Feds," and ,3ocneone else said, "We don't."

I said, howew:tr, we really want to get the material as quickly as
possible because we are in the second year of a State legislature,
and if there is any iegislation that we can act upon quickly, we
would like to know it as soon as we can.

That is the overall reason. But perhaps it is again that we don't
always trust the other side of the road.

I would like to just end my few remarks at this time by saying
that we have had such wonderful cooperation from our congres-
sional offices. Senator Cranston's office has been extremely helpful
to us in getting some of the information we need. We are going to
continue to follow up.

We will be having area meetings with our people who will be
representing the areas of the State that were delegates and observ-
ers as well. We know we have not lost the war. Maybe we have lost
a battle or two, but not the war.

[The prepared statement of Janet Levy followsd
PREPARED STATEMENT OF JANET J. LEVY, DIRECTOR, CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF

ACING

I am Janet J. Levy, director of the California Department of Aging and State
White House Conference on Aging coordinator for the Governor. Before giving my
responses to the conference in general, I would like to thank Congressman Roybal
and his staff, chiefly Jorge Lambrinos, for providing my office with a copy of the
total original committee breakdown for delegates. If it had not been for the receipt
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of this invaluable material, California would have been unable to plan for caucus
and subcommittee meetings which were held during the available times at the con-
ference.

In spite of the varied and often negative press, some excellent things have come
out of the 1981 White House Conference on Aging, in my observation as the coordi-
nator for the California delegation. As most of you know, ten Western States drew
together in the formation of a western caucus which was originally held in Scotts-
dale, Ariz., during September. That two-day meeting was followed by another meet-
ing which was held on Sunday morning in Washington, D.C., before the afternoon
commencement of the formal activities of the conference. In this way, the Western
States spoke pretty much as one voice and will continue to formulate their plans for
administrative and legislative action taking place within each individual State.

A strong unification between States was shown through the presentation of and
support for priority issues. This unification was evidenced through the broad visi-
bility and recognition that older people, their needs and goals, have come into their
own as a force which must be recognized by communities throughout the Nation.

Success of such conferences cannot be immediately measured. Several years are
required for changes to become effective through the legislative process. Historical
perspective provides evidence of this. At the 1961 White House Conference the pri-
mary issues were medicare and medicaid, the Older Americans Act, and direct fund-
ing for housing. However, it was not until 1965 that these programs we,a imple-
mented as a result of legislation.

The 1971 Conference generated refinements in the Older Americans Act, princi-
pally the addition of a nutrition component which first became evident with the es-
tablishment of nutrition sites in 1973. The Federal minimum income program,
known as supplemental security income, became a reality in 1974.

The 1981 Conference was significantly timely as the need to maintain and supple-
ment existing programs has become critical because of local and Federal fiscal con-
straints.

The results of this Conference were accomplished, without any doubt, under
trying circumstances. California had the largest and most vocal group of delegates
and observersover 320 in all. This final number was up from the original 218 who
were the representatives appointed early enough to receive training and orientation
here in California prior to going to Washington, D.C. Parliamentary procedures
were stressed which often provided the tools necessary for Californians to make a
strong and impressive impact in the in lividual committee meetings of which they
were members.

In spite of the negative publicity and distorted rumors about California's delega-
tion, the first action taken by our caucus was to announce the intention that these
delegates would stay at the Conference, they would not walk out. We had not trav-
eled 3,000 miles to walk away from an opportunity to voice the recommendations
and concerns of California's 31/2 million persons over 60 years of age.

Certainly there were problems at the Conference and they fell relatively into
three categories:

First, the format of the Conference itself. There was an almost total change in
staff just six weeks before the Conference. This caused numerous voids. Information
provided in a timely manner could have provided a more informed group of dele-
gates and observers. Upon inquiring as to the availability of California's committee
assignments, I was told by the office in Washington that the assignments would be
given only to each individual delegate and observer. If our office required the com-
plete list of committee assignments, we should call each one of those individuals
imagine what a time-consuming and expensive effort it would have been to make
over 300 calls! It was at this time that Mr. Lambrinos provided our office with the
national listing of committee assignments for delegates, which we then mailed to
each one of our delegates and observers for their use.

Also, many delegates were not given their choice of committee; hence, they were
unable to prepare themselves with the needed subject material for discussion in the
committees. Distribution of background material was very late. The sessions them-
selves were hampered by the tardy distribution of Conference rules which had been
developed without participant input. What Conference rules were distributed were
interpreted differently in each committee. For example, while all observers were to
have had the right to speak; not all committees permitted this.

Second, many of the delegates were unable to carry out their original plan for
sharing rooms because of the changes made due to committee/hotel assignments.
There were also many observers who had paid for meal tickets but records were un-
available so that numbers of them did not receive appropriate refunds upon their
request.

22
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And third, lack of desirable accommodations failed to provide for an effective
working environment. Caucus space was not available except at the last moment
and at a dear price of $100 to $200 an hour. No microphones were placed on the
floor of the large conference rooms used for the plenary sessions which prevented
delegates from effectively participating. During the last session, delegates and ob-
servers were assigned seats by committee in direct opposition to the usual "states
together" arrangement. However, many of the delegates of different States managed
to sit with their "state-mates," thereby forming a strong, supportive coalition among
those States who had planned to voice their objection to the voting routine. An in-
teresting observation shows that California was not proportionately represented on
the key committees such as economic well-being, implications for the economy of an
aging population, health care and services, options for long-term care, and housing
alternatives. On each of these major committees only 10 or 12 Californians were as-
signed. On other committees, Californians had 20-25 delegates.

To assure that all the valuable information which came out of the 14 committee
hearings is made available to the California delegation, we have asked all partici-
pants to send us a copy of their response to the White House Conference's "ballot"
questionnaire. Our department has provided a stamped return envelope for this pur-
pose. We hope from this, local agencies and the State legislature may take neces-
sary action to address the recommendations made by those attending the confer-
ence. In this way, California will cor.tinile to follow up the national Conference
through its steering committee and total delegation activities which will be contin-
ued under the direction of the department of aging.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mrs. Levy.
The next witness, Mr. Milton Tepper.

STATEMENT OF MILTON TEPPER, VICE CHAIRMAN, CITY OF LOS
ANGELES COUNCIL ON AGING

Mr. TEPPER. Thank you. My name is Milton Tepper. I was co-
chairman of the Los Angeles City, Los Angeles County Regional
Conference. I am now vice chairman of the Los Angeles Council on
Aging of the area agency on aging.

Mr. Chairman, I mentioned earlier that the last time we met was
in the dark. Many of these people remember. Two years ago we
started working diligently. I think it is important to know that
those 4 days did not happen by themselves.

The city and county worked together very closely. We sponsored
over 200 community forums, ranging from 5 people to hundreds of
people, resulting in recommendations to go forth 2 years later to
the White House Conference.

Almost a year ago in January, in the auditorium at the Universi-
ty of Southern Californianow you rememberI was chairing, and
you were our keynote speaker. The power was off, but I can't
blame that on the administration.

You set aside your prepared speech, since there was only one
small light on the rostrum, and you said, "I cannot read this, so I
will mail it out to all of you and then you can write back and tell
me if it was a good speech."

I never received my copy. Nevertheless, you came up with a very
inspiring speech, telling us how important our work was and that
we should go forward. Also what we were doing was necessary so
that the Congress would know and be able to act on what the
people really needed and wanted.

We did go on. There was a State house conference. Mrs. Levy
and the Governor made it possible for us to achieve something.
There were the miniconferences. I was out of the room and this
may not have been mentioned before.
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At each of these conferences, we had to select the most impor-
tant items under a particular heading, whether it was health,
transportation, education, employment, and so forth. You did not
include everybody's views. You voted and picked what was most
important, and my understanding is that that is Ile way that the
White House Conference was supposed to be. We were supposed,
under each committee, to come up with the most important resolu-
tions for that topic.

Well, we went.
Mr. Waldie mentioned committee assignments. I did not hear

him say we did not get our committee assignments until about a
week before we left. So it was not only that we didn't know what
we were going to do, but w- could not study, work, and/or consult
in advance.

Mr. Waldie mentioned the Technical Committee's work. That
was a year's work that was never given to us. They oid send us a
package of booklets on the various subjects; on all of the subjects so
that everything was covered, because we didn't have our committee
assignments at that time. But they didn't tell us that these were
the reports of the Technical Committee or that they even existed.

For me it was particularly thrilling to return to Washington. I
was born and raised there. I had not been there in over 20 years. All of
the delegates from California went with enthusiasm that we were
going to accomplish something.

Well, shortly after we got there a few things came up. No. 1, the
rule that you could not break down into subcommittees. And every
committee consisted of 150 or more. I am sure other people will
cover this later. But that prohibited us from doing anything effi-
ciently.

And then, the press seemed to have done a pretty good job. I am
quoting from a letter on the stationery of the office of the Governor
of Texas, signed by his department director of personal appoint-
ments, to Mrs. Betty Hillman.

DEAR Burry: Here is the list of delegates to the White House Conference o.
Aging. There are only four of them marked with an asterisk who would put loyalty
to the President ahead of their commitment to the elderly, and who would not take
offense on the involvement of the Republican Party.

When we saw that in the paper, it brought back a memorya
very bitter one. Growing up in Washington was a wonderful thing.
We associated with Senators and Representatives, with their staffs,
with the bureaucracy. We knew a great deal, more than most citi-
zens of the country. But regarding our own problems although, we
were allowed to talk and discuss, come election day there was no
vote. It was a very frustrating feeling, knowing that you knew the
answers to your problems, but could do nothing about them.

Now it is true that we did know who made the decisions. There
was a small group of people, the Senate District of Columbia Com-
mittee and the House District of Columbia Committee. And it was
rather like benevolent dictatorship or absentee ownership. "You
can talk about your problems, but we will tell you what to do."

All of a sudden this feeling began to come back to me. We could
talk all we want, but they are going to tell us what we are going to
do.

-
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Then, when the ballot came out, this little volume here, 668 reso-
lutions, Mr. Harper has already commented on the fact we have
something in there for everybody. They average, I think, 42 or so
per committeethey didn't tell you to rate them as to which is the
most important of the 42.

That is not in our instructions. We are supposed to do all of this
by January 22, by the way. So the result will be meaningless.

I "like" the resolution that says at the next conference 10 years
hence we should be invited to the White House. That is very inter-
esting, but what does it have to do with legislation?

Another bit that the press came up with, and this is unmarked,
is a delegate analysis. Now, in Committee No. 4, which is on well-
ness, which is not a particularly debatable point, they show favora-
ble 11, not favorable, 49. But, go to Committee No. 5, which had to
do with national health insurance, favorable 94; not favorable, 32.
We did not get a good motion on national health insurance.

So if I have sounded less than enthusiastic so far, I don't want it
to close that way. This is what I wrote for our local paper:

Nevertheless, I feel that much good did come out of this conference. In addition to
the important resolutions passed, I believe the people of this Nation became more
knowledgeable and interested in the problems of the older adult. Most important,
we met so many people from each of the States and territories who are knowing and
caring individuals and who are willing to work for the benefit of the senior popula-
tion.

Now, with the help of Mrs. Levy, we are starting already. If you
will excuse me, I will make an announcement. Monday, the 11th,
the delegates from Los Angeles City and County and the observers,
and anybody else who cares to come, are invited to Saint Sophia's
for a meeting regarding the resolutions, the ideas, and how we can
proceed.

Mrs. Levy has told us that with the help of Governor Brown the
rest of the State is also going to continue to try to do something.
We are not going to let it fall by the wayside. Now we need your
help and the Members of the Congress to guide us and help us.

We are going still further. Many of these resolutions affect this
State. I am local caucus chairman for the city and county, Califor-
nia State Legislature. We are meeting next Thursday, same place,
to discuss which of those resolutions regarding State legislation are
worthwhile, and proceed to go ahead with them.

We trust that you, your committee and the Congress, will give us
the leadership we needbecause, bluntly, we did not feel that we
got it from any place but Congressmen when we were in Washing-
ton.

There is one thing I want to mention. Even with a bitter memory
of impotence, not being able to vote in Washington, we at least
knew who was making the rulesthe District Committee. But
here, Mr. Waldie and Mr. Harper have hinted, we don't know who
"they" were, the ones who said you cannot break up into subcom-
mittees; "they," the ones who said you do not get the technical re-
ports unless you go to the library and ask for them, et cetera.

Many of us didn't even get the rules in our packet when we ar-
rived. We had to wait a couple of days and ask other people where
to get them. Who "they" were, we don't know. But they surely op-
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ended very, very efficiently in keeping us in the dark. So now i am
back to the dark again.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ROYSAL. Thank you, Mr. Tepper.
The next witness is Mrs. Kozasa,

STATEMENT OF BETTY KOZASA, CHAIRMAN, ASIAN PACIFIC RE-
SOURCE CENTER ON AGING, AND CHAIRMAN, LOS ANGELES
CITY COUNCIL ON AGING

Mrs. KOZASA. Congressman Roybal, I am Betty Kozasa. I chair
the National Asian Pacific Resource Center on Aging. I am chair-
man of the Los Angeles City Council on Aging, which is the adviso-
ry body to the Los Angeles City Area Agency on Aging.

I was a gubernatorial appointee to the White House Conference
on Aging.

In retrospect, as I think back on the preparations, the homework
that we did for for the White House Conference on Aging, I think
that generally our expectations were muted. I think that our expec-
tations were lower than those delegates who attended the 1961 and
1971 Conferences.

Taking into consideration the climate of Washington at this
time, taking into consideration the great gains that were made
after the 1961 and 1971 White House Conferences on Aging, we
thought if we could maintain what we had, that would be doing
pretty well.

During pre-Conference, people preceding me have alluded to and
made direct comments on the lack of assignments to key issues, the
no honoring of requests to issues that people wanta. The survey
itself was disquieting, and the voting procedure Was, we felt,
unfair.

As Milton said, we did not have the rules of the game prior to
our leaving home. The lateness in receiving background materials;
the changes in key staff; the appointment of additional delegates
were troublesome.

This is a sample of the litany of complaints I am sure you are
going to hear throughout the day.

I personally had difficulty. I did not receive my airline ticket or
bus ticket. I felt thoroughly discriminated against. But I managed
to get there, despite this great hardship.

During the ConferenceI am sure you have heard of the wonder-
ful buffet reception the first evening. We were placed in the base-
ment of the Sheraton Hotel. Aild there were 2,000 of us running
around with 6-inch paper plates trying to get our dinner.

Again, I felt personally discriminated against, because that night
I almost died of ptomaine poisoning. The following morning my
roommate said to me, "You look pretty green around the edges, I
don't think you ought to go to the plenary session."

I said, "I may be, but I am going to the plenary session."
Well, the issue I was assigned to was "Older Americans as a Na-

tional Resource." There were about 200 of us, I think, in each one
of these groups. The issues were too broad. There were too many of
us in each one of the issues to really do a good job of discussion.
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On top of that, more than anything else I think I resented the
imposing of inept leadership. Morris Better will confirm this, be-
cause he and I were in the same issue. We had such thoroughly
inept leadership. We gave this man on-the-job training. He didn't
understand parliamentary procedure. He certainly did not under-
stand the aging network. He didn't understand the jargon.

Every little group has its own jargon. Lord knows, the aging net-
work has its jargon.

Then we had a State senator from Florida who came and he ad-
dressed the issue of the elderly continuing their work passed retire-
ment age, or current retirement age. And he said something about,
"Let the elderly work, give them $2 an hour, it is better than noth-
ing, isn't it?" Gee, that was a great setting for that particular
issue.

We didn't receive a printed agenda until 5 p.m. the first day. The
leader gave us two more printed agendas the following day. He
needed help. And we tried to help him.

Then the following day he realized if we continued to discuss
each motion, each recommendation, each resolution, we would run
out of time. So he said, "How would it be if we did away with all
discussion and amendments and clarifying and just vote all the res-
olutions, motions, up or down?"

So that is the way it went. I thoroughy resented that entire exer-
cise.

If the White House Conference on Aging is a vehicle to unite
older persons and service providers in advocating for individual
and group needs and concerns, then I think the White Pouse Con-
ference on Aging fulfilled its role. Delegates made contacts with
counterparts from all over the Nation and we have kept in touch
since the Conference.

We coalesced, we chatted, we talked in the hallways, in hotel
rooms, all over. And we continue to talk.

Out of this will develop a strong national network which will ad-
vocate for the elderly. And it will have a ripple effect. Each person
who was a delegate or an observer has a constituency at home.
And the network will closely watch Congress and work with Con-
gress as allies.

As Leon said, the administration can pull out of the hat any rec-
ommendation that it wants to support. It can also do the opposite.
It can torpedo a recommendation that it doesn't want to support. I
think we, as delegates and observers, can be selective and we advo-
cate for the recommendations that we want to see pushed through.
And we want the help of Congress in order to do this.

Is the White House Conference the very best mechanism to plan
for the needs of the elderly? I thought about this a little bit. I am
not a great thinker. I tend to be very flighty. But I have thought
about this since I came home.

What is the best mechanism to plan for the need of the elderly
in this Nation? Sorne of the delegates said we need a White House
Conference on Aging every 3 years. Others have said every 5 years.
Can we afford to spend $6 million each time and plan for it 3 years
in advance?

My query is: In view of dwindling resources can we realistically
expect another White House Conference on Aging in 1991? Instead,
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should we concentrate on a localized approach to the problems of
the elderly, where regional conferences could be funded?

Do we have to make national recommendationswhen there is
really no means for implementing some of the recommendations?

Could there be hundreds of local policies tailored to the needs of
the local population? .

For example, the needs and concerns of the Asian Pacific elderly
are not really addressed outside of the west coast, New York, and
Chicago, where there are enclaves of Asian and Pacific island peo-
ples. People from North Carolina have said, "What Asian and Pa-
cific elderly?" Despite this enlightened time, 1982, there are some
folks in this Nation who think thatall Asians speak the same lan-
guage, that there is a common language. They still think that we
all know each other, that we all love each other. That is not so,
just as all Europeans do not love each other.

There is a general myth in the United States that if you speak
French you are cultured, and if you speak Spanish you are disad-
vantaged, but if you speak Chinese you are thoroughly impossible.
There is that kind of attitude throughout the land.

I am just wondering if this is the best use of our moneys.
Could we strengthen the Administration on Aging, not let it be

buried where it is?
Can we strengthen the Older Americans Act?
Can we strengthen the area agencies on aging and increase the

funding for the Older American Volunteer programs?
Can we empower the available national support system to pro-

vide the bulk of services to the aging, whether it be the family,
whether it be the neighborhood group, or an agency? Is that a
better use of our money?

I am doubtful at this time.
In retrospect, I think it is good that the 2,000 delegates and the

1,000 observers went to Washington. We came home much better
informed. We are much more politically aware.

Many of us came home with righteous anger. If we can translate
that frustration and anger into action, then the White House Con-
ference will truly have fulfilled its role. But we need the help of
Congress to continue in advocating for the elderly.

Thank -you. -
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mrs. Kozasa.
Our next witness is Mr. Fernando Torres-Gil.

STATEMENT OF FERNANDO TORRES-GIL, PROFESSOR OF
GERONTOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA

Mr. TORRES-GIL. Congressman Roybal, I am Fernando Torres-Gil.
I would like to mention a few things about my experiences at the
Conference. I was a delegate from Los Angeles County. I was on
the Committee on the Public Sector. I was also a former member
on the Federal Council on Aging up until 2 weeks before the Con-
ference, which struck me as somewhat unusual to get rid of that
whole body at that time.

I was also a delegate to the 1971 White House Conference on
Aging, which provides me an historical perspective. I would like to
share a few coihments regarding the conference.
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White House Conferences on Aging are among many different
types of White House conferences on different types of areas. But
over the last 30 years they have become the most important and
the most productive. The 1961 White House Conference on Aging,
for example, indirectly resulted in the creation of medicare, the
Older Americans Act, as well as the Administration on Aging.

The 1971 White House Conference on Aging resulted in such pro-
grams as title VII nutrition, which is now title III under the Older
Americans Act. It resulted in the creation of the supplemental se-
curity income program and the National Institute on Aging. As we
can see, these conferences are important.

The first two had one thing in common. Regardless of specific
problems they may have had in the operation of those conferences,
there was open, democratic participation. I mean democratic with a
small "d." People had access, people could say what they wished,
people felt they had some input in the operations of the conference.

And even under the Nixon Administration, President Nixon was
supportive and certainly its chairman, Arthur Fleming, was very
supportive and flexible with any of the requests from the delegates.

We have heard about the various problems attached to the 1981
White House Conference on Aging, the manipulation, circumven-
tion of the grassroots organizing which went on for up to 2 years,
the total lack of leadership and other problems.

The Conference, by the way, reminds me of a family reunion,
where you attend and find that it is being run by total strangers.
You have no input into your own family reunion, so you try to
make the best of it and enjoy yourself. I think in many ways this
White House Conference on Aging reflects this.

Now we have received the ballots which, on the surface are sup-
posed to be the official closure of this whole 3-year long process.
We are supposed to give our final votes, our final tabulation of the
recommendations that we support or do not support.

Knowing a little bit about research, I can probably say that the
ballot and the survey attached to it could not have been any worse
than if they had been done by some child in the sixth grade. We
don't know what to do with it. Clearly they are not going to com-
puterize their responses or come up with any coherent set of tabu-
lations or categorization of the responses.

I wonder if in fact these ballots are simply going to sit in
somebody's office. I have this feeling that the final report may re-
flect what others feel, not necessarily what the responses are on
these ballots.

In spite of all these problems, I was pleased to see that the dele-
gates or the majority of the delegates prevailedin spite of all the
barriers and the constraints, the majority of the delegates who
were truly representative, having come up into the process and the
procedures, established by the former Director, Jerome Waldie, and
the Deputy Director, Leon Harper, were able to come up with what
I felt were a series of significant and progressive recommendations
which clearly represent the viewpoint of many older persons in
this country and if taken seriously can result in meaningful pro-
grams even in spite of the scarce resources which we are now
facing.
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This leads me I think to the primary focus of my testimony, and
that has to do with the followup steps. What can we do, what can
we recommend to insure or at least raise the probability that some-
thing will come of this Conferencenot necessarily the types of
concrete accomplishments of the previous White House conferences
but something that will make our time worthwhile, the $6 million
plus worthwhile, something that reflects the extraordinary energy
that went into it. And with that, I would like to end by presenting
a series of recommendations that I would hope will be considered.

My first recommendation has to do with the ballot and the final
tabulation. Janet Levy has recommended that the various State
units on aging, the State offices throughout the country, be able to
review the final ballots and also have their own copies. I strongly
support that recommendation. I would hate to see some outside
body obtain these responses, however poorly they are constructed,
and come up with their own interpretation.

I recommend that our California Department on Aging and other
States units on aging receive copies for their particular States and
the responses that are sent in.

Second, I would recommend that all of us continue the organiz-
ing and the tremendous unity which occurred at that Conference.
And I am pleased to see that Mrs. Levy and the Governor's office
are going to conduct a series of meetings to follow up with the
work that has already been accomplished.

Following that, I would like to recommend some type of legisla-
tive oversight. The White House Conference on Aging is not a
"White House" idea. It is an idea that was put across by the Con-
gress and instituted as part of various pieces of aging legislation,
and therefore the Congress has every right, and this is my recom-
mendation, to establish an oversight body, a monitoring group per-
haps through the House Select Committee on Aging or a joint
effort with the Senate Committee on Aging that will examine the
followup, will conduct periodic reports on what actually happens to
those recommendations, and will report back to the various dele-
gates.

I think that is our most reliable source of oversight, and I would
encourage any type of process, whether it is a legislative commit-
tee, a citizens advisory board or whatever.

Within that, I would also like to recommend that the Congress
mandate that the Federal Council on Aging, which is the key advi-
sory body in aging, to participate in this oversight. This was initial-
ly their charge. However, it was circumvented with the firing of
the Federal Council on Aging members just 2 weeks prior to the
Conference.

Given that many of the recommendations, at least the ones I con-
sider good, will ultimately have to be implemented through the
various Cabinet agencies, I would also recommend that the Confer-
ence mandate that the various Cabinet departments and Cabinet
secretaries assign staff to review the recommendations and list
those that fall under their jurisdiction, to determine which are fea-
sible in the short run and which may be feasible in the long run,
and that they submit a report within a certain specified time
period, let's say as an example 90 days, to the Congress, and, for
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example, the House Select Committee on Aging, on their review of
those recommendations.

I would also like to recommend a resolution that came out of my
public sector workshop, that the Congress enact legislation by
which a selected number of older persons participate at a national
conference or a regional conference in 1986, to review the actions
taken that fulfill the resolutions of the 1981 White House Confer-
ence on Aging.

Finally, a few recommendations for my own State and my own
State legislature. I think on a State level there should also be some
type of legislative oversight. In California it could be under the
auspices of the California Department On Aging, the specific legis-
lative committees on aging, or perhaps a commission on aging. But
I feel that we also should, on a State level, examine the report, de-
termine which are particular for California, and through our own
State level activities, insure that these recommendations do not
disappear or that they are not ignored.

Congressman Roybal, I thank you for the opportunity to testify. I
will certainly lend my support to whatever activities result from
this hearing.

Mr. ROYBAL. I thank you, Mr. Torres-Gil, for your testimony, and
the excellent recommendations you have made. Will you please tell
the committee what your occupation is?

Mr. TORRES-GIL. I am a professor at the University of Southern
California. I teach gerontology and public administration.

Mr. ROYBAL. These are recommendations you are making as a
gerontologist?

Mr. TORRES-GIL. Yes. And having had experience, within cabinet
government and as an administrator.

Mr. ROYBAL. I wanted to get that into the record. I wanted to be
sure the recommendations made are coming from an individual
with expertise in his field. One of the things you mentioned was
the fact that the conference was a family reunion run by strangers.
I am going to ask other delegates if they feel that is a true descrip-
tion of the conference.

Mrs. Levy, some of the things I have heard this morning are
hard to believe. It is hard to believe, first of all, that the conference
of delegates was held in the Nation's Capital and no space was pro-
vided for caucuses. I have been going to conferences practically all
my life. I went to conferences as a social worker, health educator. I
went into the political arena. I never attended a conference that
didn't provide space for a caucus.

I want to be sure that I understand what you told me. You have
said no space was provided by the conference for caucuses, but that
space was available on a rental basis.

Mrs. LEVY. Exactly.
Mr. ROYBAL. It was available to delegates who could afford to pay

$100 an hour for the conference room. Is that correct?
Mrs. LEVY. Yes, or $200.
Mr. ROYBAL. So the fee was anywhere from $100 to $200 per

caucus room, per hour. And usually a caucus cannot be held in 1
hour. So when the opportunity was made available for a caucus to
be held, it was in fact held, but the delegates had to pay for it?
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Mrs. LEVY. Not only that, Mr. Roybal, but the Western Caucus,
which met Sunday morning, the 10 Western States that had met in
Arizona in September, we had to take up a collection and pay for it
right out of the attendees at that caucus. That was held over at the
other, at the Shoreham Hotel.

Mr. ROYBAL. Which means that senior citizens, most of whom are
on a fixed income, went to a caucus and still had to pay for the
space at a cost that they could not afford.

Mrs. LEVY. Exactly.
Mr. ROYBAL. Another thing I cannot understand is the statement

that I think you made with regard to the executive directors. How
many executive directors did the Conference have outside of Mr.
Waldie?

Mrs LEVY. Mr. Rust, and the piesent Executive Director, Mrs.
Brake.

Mr. ROYBAL. In other words, in addition to Mr. Waldie there
were two executive directors.

Mrs. LEVY. Yes, with almost totally new staff. I believe that Ms.
Jo Harris and Mr. Jerome Kiefer are the only two of the original.
They are the only two original staff people left there. And the
other thing that I did not mention was that we were in direct con-
tact with Mashman & Associates on any of the physical kind of ar-
rangements and the transportation and all, and sometimes it was
almost impossible after the departure of Mr. Rust to even make
contact, to find out information for some of our people who wanted
to make earlier plans, so they were going to stay over through the
holidays at their own expense and come back. We had no coopera-
tion in these areas at all.

Mr. ROYBAL. My understanding is that the only person who was
a carryover was Mr. Harper.

Mrs. LEVY. When Mr. Harper was released from his responsibil-
ities, we happened to have a slot under the Governor's appoint-
ments for an observer, and immediately the Governor appointed
Leon Harper as a California observer. Someone in California resist-
ed this and said Mr. Harper was no longer a resident of California.
I quickly corrected this by saying he still owns property in Califor-
nia, he votes in California, and he is still a Californian, and I think
will ever be.

Mr. ROYBAL. One other thing that puzzles me is that a statement
was made that the rules dictated that no subcommittees be formed,
which meant that there was no opportunity for a small group of
men and women to get together to discuss a particular subject
matter. Is that correct?

Mrs. LEVY. None whatsoever, exactly. Those that did, did it com-
pletely on their own, in their own rooms. And this was very, very
difficult, because the time was not really allowed to do this.

Mr. ROYBAL. Another puzzling thing was that there was a grad-
ing of some kind made with regard to national health, in which
delegates were rated as favorable and nonfavorable. Someone said
that 94 percent were favorable and 32 percent were unfavorable in
one particular instance. I would like to have that clarified, if
anyone on the panel can do that for me. I would like to know how
that came about, and what side was the favorable versus the unfa-
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vorable? Also, to whom were these people favorable, to the dele-
gates, to Congress?

Mr. HARPER. I think I would like to answer that, and one ques-
tion earlier, about the caucusing. When I was acting in my official
capacity, we had negotiated with the hotel for all of the space not
being used by the committees between 6 a.m. and 12 o'clock mid-.
nightany time they were not being used for official activities of
the committee were available to any group to caucus. We had made
that arrangement. I had developed a policy that had been ap-
proved. We were ready to send out to all of the organizations
asking them to state their interest. After I was removed there was
another policy that said no rooms were available, the hotel didn't
have any, and the only way to get a room was to purchase the
time. So somebody made a conscious decision to not allow caucus-
ing, because that would have perpetuated or given impetus to the
desires of the delegates to get themselves together and to have
their will prevail at-the-Conference.

The second part you asked about was the favorable and unfavor-
able. This was based on the concept that there was a strong fear if
the 2,000 delegates came together and expressed their will, that
they would be against the administration. So they were frantically
seeking to find people who could reverse that in very specific com-
mittees. They wanted to find people they could depend on to be
supportive of the administration.

Several efforts were made in-house. As you know, the survey was
made to try to get a handle on who some of the people would be
that would be favorable, so they would know who they could
depend on, and what committees they could put them on.

There was another issue. The document presented to youI am
looking at one right nowon the last day of the Conference when
this document came out, about 12 of us were sitting around. We no-
ticed something else here. It said "green (A, B, C)." We realized
when we comp-a-red the favorable and unfavorable individuals on
the list to the color coding, we realized that the Conference dele-
gates were color coded, so they know who the friends and enemies
were by who were walking around the hallwaysthat, green was
less favorable, and beige was"A" was amber and "B" was blue
was unfavorable. And the unfavorable leadership was yellow. And
this was a color coding system. As we were sitting looking, compar-
ing, people had their badges on and were shocked to realize they
knew all along that I was a friend or enemy.

And Dr. Fleming happened to have been in this group and he
looked at his. And he was a less favorable one. He was shocked. He
was blue and he realized he was a less favorable candidate.

Mr. ROYBAL. What color was "favorable"?
Mr. HARPER. Amber.
Mr. ROYBAL. That was 94 percent?
Mr. HARPER. That depended on the committee.
Mr. TEPPER. I may have used the word "percentage." It was 94

people, which was 51.2 percent, versus 32 people not favorable.
Mr. ROYBAL. And that made up the national health---
Mr. TEPPER. Committee No. 5.
Mr. ROYBAL. Committee No. 5 was made up of 94 favorable and

32 unfavorable.
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Mr. TEPPER. And 58 not identified.
Mr. ROYBAL. All identified by means of a color code.
Mr. HARPER. Yes.
Mr. ROYBAL. Something was said to the effect that the expecta-

tions of the delegates were muted and lowered.
Ms. &MASA.Yes.
Mr. ROYBAL. How do you feel about the future? How do you feel

about the recommendations made? Do you feel that the expecta-
tions of the delegates and the senior citizens of this Nation will
continue to be muted and lowered?
MS. KOZAsA. I think it is up to us who were the delegates and

observers to pick up on those recommendations that we favor and
get the rest of the aging network to help us in seeing that Congress
will then act on it. I don't think that my expectations were lowered
as to the activities after the Conference. I think it was my feeling
prior to the Conference that we were not going to make great
gains.

Mr. ROYBAL. One of the purposes of this hearing is to find out
what happened at the Conference, have it recorded, and hope that
the record of what happened can help future conference planners
to avoid the same mistakes. But then the main objective is to make
recommendations to the full committee and to the Congress. For
example, Mr. Tepper has already said that a meeting would be
held this coming Monday, the purpose of which will be to evaluate
and prioritize the various recommendations, and make them avail-
able to the Congress of the United States.

The next thing is the action that the Congress may take with
regard to those recommendations and whatever can be done to get
the administration to help in the implementation of the recommen-
dations made. The latter thing may be the most difficult of all. But
nevertheless, I think that the wishes of the delegates can well be
expressed by having meetings not only in Los Angeles, but
throughout the State of California and throughout the Nation. Is
that one of the recommendations that has already been made by
the delegates, and if so, will you tell the committee what your
plans are with regard to a followup procedure.

Mrs. LEVY. I would like to respond to that. A strong unification
between the States was shown through the presentation of and sup-
port for priority issues. This unification was evidenced through the
broad visibility and recognition that older people, their needs and
goals have come into their own as a force which must be recognized
by communities throughout the Nation. This was evident. And this
was one of the reasons that we had the Western Caucus. And we
did speak as one voice for the Western States.

Such conferences cannot be measured immediately, as we have
seen in the past.

I attended the 1961 and the 1971 Conferences. And it was almost
5 years before the actual legislation that was recommended at
those Conferences really was enacted and took place. But we are
going to continue as one strong --oice. I know we will.

Mr. RoYBAL. I am glad to hear that. The committee needs a great
deal of support. And that support has to come from the senior citi-
zens of the United States. If the delegates were content just to visit
Washington and then go home and lorget it, then the Conference
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was not worthwhile. A followup must take place. The Congress of
the United States must involve itself in the implementation of rec-
ommendations that you have made. Because if it does not, then a
future conference in the same category would not be worthwhile.

One more statement with regard to your position, and then we
are going to go on to another panel.

Mr. HARPER. Just one comment in relation to the followup. You
remember that if it took 5 years in favorable circumstances, in a
report written by gerontologistsif it took 5 years to do it under
favorable circumstances, don't be overoptimistic and think under
unfavorable circumstances you are going to get anything at all,
and especially under 5 years. If the report is going to be written by
people not involved in the field of aging, not gerontologists, and
have no interest in issues and concerns that have been expressed
by the delegates, I think you are going to find it is going to be a
hard way to go.

So the extent to which you can organize yourselves at the State
level, on a regional basis, and form coalitions with other parts of
the country to make ,your views heard and back them up with and
support Congress will be the extent to.which you will get some of
these issues implemented in legislation.

Mr. ROYBAL. Your statement can be summarized by a statement
made by another of the delegates who said we must translate our
anger into action.

All right, let's do that. After this hearing is over, we must reeval-
uate our position. What happened at the Conference should not
happen again. We must work together to be sure that we do in fact
translate our anger into action. And let's try to do it in a coordi-
nated manner.

I thank you for your testimony.
At this point we will recess for about 5 or 10 minutes. Then we

will reconvene. Thank you very much.
[Recess.]
Mr. ROYBAL. Ladies and gentlemen, the committee will recon-

vene.
The committee will continue its hearing by hearing the third

panel, made up of Janet Levy, Carmela Lacayo, Andy Gutierrez,
and Dr. Robert Ruby.

We will hear once again from Janet Levy, who will start out the
discussion. Next will be Carmela Lacayo, then Andy Gutierrez, and
then Dr. Ruby.

STATEMENT OF JANET LEVY, CALIFORNIA STATE DIRECTOR ON
AGING, AND STATE COORDINATOR FOR 1981 WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON AGING
Mrs. LEVY. I would like to start by noting one thing that I failed

to indicate at the previous session.
There is a very fine report titled the "Chart Book on Aging in

America," which was originally planned when Mr. Waldie was the
Director of the Conference-. Their book was supposed to have been
included in our folders when we all got to Washington. It was not
included in the folders. The only place that it could be found, by
sheer accident, was in the library of each hotel.



31

It has some of the most excellent material. All participants
should have had this about May or June.

I received, in response to my request for 200 copies that we could
then send out to all the leadership people in the communities, in
the network, I received two copies. And I have been told there are
no more available. I think this is something that we should really
follow_up and look into. I didn't mean to start this session on a neg-
atiye note. But I did fail to do that in the last session. And I think
it should be in the record.

In spite of the often negative press some excellent things have
come out of the White House Conference. I think one of them is
that we have tied groups, States, people, together for the first time.
We have a network that is cohesive. I think that the Western
States, speaking as one voice, we are continuing to meet with
people from other States. At the Western Gerontological Society we
are planning at the end of February, early in March, at the San
Diego meeting, -ve will plan to have something on the agenda at
that time, so we can again address the areas we are all so con-
cerned about.

The results of this Conference were accomplished without any
doubt under very trying circumstances. California had the largest
and most vocal group of delegates and observers, over 320 in all.
This final number was increased from the original 218 who were
the representatives who had 1..lanned to recognize their objection to
the voting routine. We had also done a great deal, had a great deal
of training in parliamentary procedure because we stressed these
as being very important for California to make a strong and im-
pressive impact upon the individual committees of which they were
members.

In spite of the negative publicity and the distorted rumors about
California's delegation the first action we took at our first caucus
was to announce we would not walk out of the Conference. There
was information to the opposite. And somehow it leaked to the
press. And we were accused of planning to walk out. I said no way
would we travel 3,000 miles to walk away from an opportunity to
voice the recommendations and concerns of California's 3.5 million
persons over 60 years of age.

Certainly there were problems at the Conference, and they fell
into three categories. First the format of the Conference itself
with an almost total change of the staff, and this caused numerous
problems as you have heard. I don't want to repeat what we have
heard from different ones, but we have been aware that the dele-
gates were also unable to carry out their original plans for sharing
rooms because of the changes in committees. You were asked to
put down your choice one, two, and three of the committee prefer-
ences, and many of you did not get any of your choices. I was able
to get my third, which was research, and I was one of the blue tags
which, as you heard previously, you know what category I was in.

The third was the lack of the desirable accommodations. And
previously as you have already heard Congressman Roybal refer to
the fact that when hotels have large numbers of people eating and
sleeping and spending their money in those hotels, those hotels
give so much space for so many rooms occupied. This is a normal
procedure. We do it all the time within our department when we
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have a training session. We go to the hotel that gives us the great-
er amount of space for the sleeping accommodations we are
renting.

The final blow, as far as my personal feeling was, that after we
had planned to sit as you do at State conferences, you sit with
members of your State delegation, when I walked into that room
on that last day, and I saw we were seated by committees, I really
almost fainted. I could not believe this divisive thing had really
been done. However, many of our delegates who had arrived earlier
than I had, not only California, but New York, Pennsylvania, Ari-
zona, some of the other States that we had been meeting with and
getting together throughout the Conference with, they had sat to-
gether. When we were approached by the sergeant at arms or who-
ever the people who were the authorities at the Conference, to tell
us that we were sitting in the wrong places, we just said there were
no more seats in our committee space and that is where we were
going to stay. So we did stay there.

As most of you know while we were very gentlemanly and lady-
like about it, we did voice our resistance to the voting procedure,
we were heard, and I think we did it in a very dignified fashion.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Janet Levy followsj
PREPARED STATEMENT OF JANET J. LEVY, DIRECTOR, CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF

ACING

I cannot emphasize the appropriate timeliness of the 1981 Conference too strongly
as many of the final resolutions are in direct conflict with current proposed budget
cuts. The President has stated that persons should continue working until age 68,
and yet the only remnant of an employment program is title V of the Older Ameri-
cans Act, senior community ,service employment program, which has been threat-
ened with total extinction. Hopefully, this will not occur as we already are hearing
of strong Senate support for the continuation and possible expansion of this employ-
ment program. Unless the earning ceilings are raised or totally eliminated under
the Social Security Act, there will be little incentive for persons receiving social se-
curity to supplement their inadequate incomes through employment.

The proposed reduction in expenditures for supportive services under title III-B of
the Older Americans Act could well cause a shortage in transportation, information
and referral, and other services which are the links between the needs of seniors
and the availability of services. Without those services and programs, many older
persons may be forced to relinquish their independent living arrangements for more
costly and less satisfying institutional care. Serious consideration should be given to
the resolution recommending that individuals or families be given a tax incentive
when they are caring for elderly relatives within their own home. One of the criti-
cal needs of low-income seniors is affordable housing, although the administration
has recommended cuts in both rental assistance and direct loan funding for the con-
struction of new facilities. California is currently considering the enactment of State
housing legislation, but without the overall national support, few States will be able
to afford what is one of the highest priorities in the long list of needed services and
benefits for older Americans.

Mr. ROYBAL. Miss Lacayo.

STATEMENT OF CARMELA LACAYO, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
ASOCIACION NACIONAL PRO PERSONAS MAYORES

Miss LACAYO. Thank you. I think it is very significant that the
House Select Committee on Aging has played a key role in bring-
ing to the fore all of the, should we say, concerns and interests
with respect to this White House Conference on Aging.

3 7
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I am Carmela Lacayo. I am executive director of the Asociacion
Nacional Pro Personas Mayores. For the past 2 years my organization
along with 22 other national organizations has been very intimately
involved with the White House Conference, from the initial planning
to the Conference itself. I was a member of the Technical Advisory
Committee under Congressman Waldie and was a delegate to the
Conference and along with Janet Levy and I think most of the
California delegation with a blue tag ended up on the Research
Committee.

The White House Conference experience I think I can describe
best by saying it was sort of like being stoned to death with marsh-
mallows. You sort of felt like you were drowning, but you didn't
know why you were drowning. But somehow or other you were
drowning.

The preconference planning, begun under Jerry Waldie, from a
minority perspective, and I must emphasize this, I think was excel-
lent. The fact that our organization and three other national mi-
nority organizations were asked to convene miniconferences on our
respective constituencies, in our case the Hispanic elderly, brought
into the process for the White House planning for the first time
historically a true posture representing the concerns of low income
and minority older Americans. And so the process wabegun I
think in a very well structured and a very well-organized fashion. I
am not being partisan when I say this. I am saying for the first
time in my experience we were asked as an organization to fully
participate in a process where traditionally as minorities we have
practically had to tear the doors down. So Congressman Waldie
opened the doors for the process.

From March 1981 until the actual Conference we discovered as
many of you discovered that there were closed doors. We were not
able to get information. And I can go through the whole series of
repetitious encounters, problems, concerns, lack of information, in-
ability to get communication from those leading the Conference,
that we all experienced.

Our organization is also a member of the Leadership Council of
Aging Organizations which is a coalition of 22 national aging orga-
nizations in the United States. We sit on the Executive Committee
of that Leadership Council. The Leadership Council in coalition
with all of these national aging organizations have tried since Sep-
tember of this year to get information on delegates, on hotels, on
organizations, on agenda, on the total parameters of the Confer-
ence, to no avail. It wasn't until inadvertently some of us began to
get phone calls from the Republican National Committee that the
whole thing blew up.

It is indeed an indictment I think upon the status of older
Americans in this country that we have allowed ourselves to be so
politicized that it has become a Republican versus a Democratic
issue, and the concerns of older Americans in this country are not
partisan issues. Their concerns are people issues, issues based on
the very premise that every citizen in this country has a right to a
dignified old age. And I think that the intent of the majority of
those delegates who were selected through a very democratic proc-
ess was to really bring about their concerns.
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It was not to attack Ronald Reagan and his administration. It
was not to tell the President of the United States that his. budget
cutting and his posture with respect to social service programs and
his posture with respect to the concern of low income and poor
older persons was not exactly as we would want it to be. That was
not the intent. Yet we all experienced the coerciveness, the strin-
gent restrictions, plus, and I think this is very important to note,
Congressman, the fact that although the Conference was an ex-
tremely expensive event, that the quality of the Conference, every-
thing from food to the way people were treated, was very, very un-
professional, it is again an indictment that the Government of the
United States, who sponsored this Conference, could run such a
shabby conference. It was indeed very sad.

Going back to the hotel space, the Leadership Council of Aging
Organizations, our organization, was confronted with the very
same thing that Mrs. Levy stated. We were asked in one instance
to pay $700 a day for caucus space for the minority delegates to
meet. We were lucky enough to get a local church to give us the
space for free. If we had not been able to use our resources, we
would have been again forced to pay those large amounts of money
for caucus space.

The same thing happened with respect to asking for special
events. We had asked to hold a reception honoring certain persons
at the White House Conference on Aging. And again we were
forced into having to pay an exorbitant amount of money. We were
told there was no catering service available. We were given a
whole series of barriers for us to be able to participate as ordinary
citizens. It is very sad this process came about.

The problem now, Congressman, is where do we go. I can reiter-
ate and cover the many obstacles, many problems, lack of commu-
nications, frustrations. And the Leadership Council On Aging Orga-
nizations has gone on record both to Secretary Schweiker, to the
President and to Congress, asking for a very, very intense investi-
gation of the entire White House Conference. As a member of that
leadership council I reiterate their posture. Sadly enough our last
letters to Secretary Schweiker asking for a response to how this
balloting process was to take place have not been responded to. We
are kept in a total kind of cloud.

The balloting process is now my concern, because I really feel
that the Conference in spite of what everybody has said was a very
effective disorganized organization. I believe in spite of the fact
that most of these individuals who react to the fact, I even men-
tioned Sol Alinsky, who was a very liberal sociologist and social
worker in this century, I believe they used Sol Alinsky's tactics
when they really had a conference based on disorganized organiza-
tion. I think the fact none of us were given any information prior
to arriving, the fact that when we arrived there we were waiting
for an agenda, the fact that the committees were totally disorgan-
ized, no agendas for the committees, all of these factors to me were
very well planned.

However, many of us had missed the boat. Many of us had been
so concerned with the actual Conference, with the lack of logistics,
with the disorganization, the problems we encountered in planning,
that we have failed to really capture I think that the whole focal
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point, and that is regardless of the 600 recommendations made at
that Conference, regardless of the tremendous participation of all
the delegates, regardless of the coalitions created at that Confer-
ence that balloting process and that recap of the ballots are not in
our hands.

The folks that are going to recap the ballots, that arrive in HHS,
whenever they do arrive, the folks that are going to say I voted the
way I voted and you voted the way you voted, are individuals who,
up to now have shown us, are not concerned with truly representa-
tive positions. So that my concern is that the balloting process
must be watched, it must be investigated, it must be controlled
from forces outside of the Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices for the very fact that up to now that Department has totally
prostituted a democratic process, initiated by Congress, created by
legislative mandate, and although it is under the title White House
Conference it still has legislative mandate.

And I think the fact that that balloting process is a mail process,
the fact they allowed observers to vote, the fact that none of us
know how the balloting is going to be weighed, what percentages
are going to be taken into account to make a recommendation, to
accept a recommendation, the fact that we don't know whether an
observer ballots are going to be counted in the same way as that
delegate ballots.

So my premise is that unless that balloting process is controlled
and watched, the document that comes out of this White House
Conference which will be a document that allows us from a policy
perspective to plan for the next 10 years the future of older Ameri-
cans in this country could be a very manipulated document.

I truly believe that the older persons in this country will speak
regardless of that document. But as we know historically that docu-
ment has been used to promulgate and to promote and to create
very important legislative history, which has impacted up to now
the lives of older Americans.

I am going to make two very brief recommendations to you. One
recommendation is that Congress recommended that an outside, in-
dependent review, such as the American Arbitration Society, and I
must make a parentheses hereseveral of my colleagues said the
State units on aging would be the appropriate focal point for recap-
ping and recounting the ballots. I would agree in many instances
the State units on aging would be the important focal point. But
we must remember this Conference has become a very partisan
conference and many of you saw the letter that went from the
State of Texas, from the Governor's office, to the Republican Na-
tional Committee, which stated that the Commission on Aging in
the State of Texas had reviewed all of the delegates from the State
of Texas and had marked with an asterisk for the Republican Na-
tional Committee those delegates who would "sell out" the elderly
to support the President. And that is a matter of public record.

I think that if we are putting these ballots into the hands of
some States who have other interests that we will not again get an
accurate response.

So I would recommend that the American Arbitration Society
with the GAO as the Government watchdog be allowed to recap
these ballots and to bring in a panel of expert gerontologists and
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consumers in the field of aging to put forth the final document
from the White House Conference on Aging.

Second, I would recommend that Congress, specifically the House
Select Committee on Aging, should convene a series of public hear-
ings throughout the Nation, thus guaranteeing that the concerns
and issues raised at the White House Conference on Aging by the
majority of delegates are in fact the voice of older Americans, so
that Congress itself, as the official watchdog, can in fact assure
itself that many of those recommendations which were alleged to
be too liberal and too expensive are in fact what the voting public,
older public of this country, would really like to see enacted. And I
think that is the only way we can assure ourselves that in the next
10 years this famous document can be a launching pad, can be a
working document for policymakers, for legislators, for those of us
in the field of aging, for older persons themselves to be assured
that this country does give a damn about older people, that this
country is willing to look at the reality and the needs of older
people, and that even if Congress has to make decisions like cutting
back half a B-1 bomber to make sure that the Older Americans
Act program is enacted for the next 5 years at full inflationary
cost, then let it be. That Congress as our only hope for the next 3
years can in fact decide that while we need a very strong defense,
we also need a very strong citizenry, and that we can sacrifice part
of our defense budget to keep Oder American Act programs, the
Social Security Act and those things which give us our lifestream
for older Americans.

So, Congressman, I thank you. I hope that the marshmallow ex-
perience does not ever happen again. I hope that if it does happen,
that at least we get some nuts and chocolate and a cherry on top.

Thank you so much.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.
The next witness is Mr. Andy Gutierrez.

STATEMENT OF ANDY GUTIERREZ, LOS ANGELES CITY AND
COUNTY COORDINATOR FOR 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE
ON AGING
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you, Congressman.
I am going to forgo part of my prepared remarks, because most

of what I was going to say has already been said and I think it
would just be repeating the litany of concerns about the White
House Conference on Aging.

I am the coordinator for the Los Angeles County delegation to
the White House Conference on Aging. Prior to the White House
Conference we held four meetings for the purpose of providing in-
formation and orientation to the delegates and observers.

As you know, a lot of older persons do not have the sophistica-
tion to understand the complexities of the logistics of a conference,
the travel, the lodging, and the meals. It created a lot of anxiety
and stress among a lot of older persons when they were not receiv-
ing information about travel, lodging, and meals.

Even more serious was the lack of familiarization with the re-
ports that came out of the miniconferences and the technical com-
mittees. All that has been rehearsed before you, Congressman.
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I want to share with you my own personal experience in the
committee that I was appointed to, the Committee on Family and
Community Support Systems.

I want to say that it was a fair committee. I feel that the chair-
person was very fair. I cannot understand how 5 or 6 people whom
we identified as proadministration people could stack a committee
of 250 persons. The discussion was open. The discussion was free.
There were-argument'. The debate I felt was fair and equitable in
this committee.

Those of us who were representing ethnic minorities at this par-
ticular committee were able to caucus and come up with a report
that I feel is very equitable to our concerns.

The chairman gave everyone an opportunity to express any feel-
ings regarding this particular topic. For this reason I want to indi-
cate to you that the report that came out of this committee is a fair
report. I ,

I want to commend Dr. Fernando Torres-Gil's recommendations
to you. We have this document of 600 recommendations. And I
think it is important now that proper followup be made with these
recommendations.

As coordinator for the Los Angeles County delegation, I am call-
ing a meeting of the delegates and observers from Los Angeles
County on January 11, at Saint Sophia's Cathedral here. I have in-
dicated in my communication to the delegation that the purpose of
this committee is twofold. And I want you to hear this.

The first concern is, we want to know and hear your responses,
positive or negative, regarding the recommendations that came out
of your particular committee or any of the committees with which
you are knowledgeable at the White House Conference on Aging.

Secondly, we want to discuss at this meeting all of these re-
sponses. We want to share our knowledge. We want to enlighten
each other and hopefully arrive at a consensus that will reflect
that which is in the best interests of senior citizens in this country.

I feel that there is a lot that is poditive that came out of the
White House Conference on Aging. I have read most of the reports.
There are a lot of nuggets, a lot of positive recommendations. And I
would hope that much of the negativism that has been expressed
here today would not lose sight of the good things that came out of
many of those reports.

I have talked to many delegates and observers from Los Angeles
County at the White House Conference and a lot of them are
saying to me, "My experience in my particular committee was very
positive. Never was I inhibited, never was I deprived in being able
to say what I wanted to say."

Now, having said that, I want to make one recommendation to
you, Congressman.

If it is at all possible and within your power to request the ad-
ministration to extend the date of the submission of the commen-
tary on the recommendations at least 1 month, say the latter part
of February, say February 24, in order to give delegates and observ-
ers more time to discuss the recommendations among themselves. I
am hoping that you can bring this about.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mr. Gutierrez.

42,
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The next witness, coming from San Diego, is Dr. Robert Ruby.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT RUBY, SAN DIEGO DELEGATE, 1981
WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING

Dr. RUBY. Mr. Chairman, the 1981 White House Conference on
Aging was my second White House Conference OlkAging.

I am already afraid of what might be done to us in 1981. So I
appreciate you having this hearing. And I am'very 'glad to see so
many of my colleagues and friends here, to make sure we are pre-
pared for the next 10 years. It is sort of like urban warfare against
those in Washington.

There have been a lot of issues covered here. I would like to com-
ment on some of the areas.

One is the process prior to the White House Conference, how
people were selected. I think it was extremely misleading. There
was not money given to people. We started working in the spring of
1980 at our own expense, trying to hold forums. It was our expense
for our gas, our time. The Federal or State government did not
have money for us. Yet they told us this is what we had to do.

They also imposed a grid upon us. The grid was I think applica-
ble from Washington, D.C., but not applicable as to the specific
areas it applied to, such as San Diego County. Let me give you one
instance.

We had to select a poor person. So we go around and say "If you
are a poor elderly person, please stick up your hand and volun-
teer." I think that is asking a little too much for people to divulge
what their economic resources are, sort of a means test to be eligi-
ble to go to the Conference, because you had to go to the State
House Conference to get to the White House Conference.

Even if you did volunteer this information that you are a poor
elderly person, at the time there was no money, or we were not
aware there would be money available to pay people's way and ex-
penses to the State House Conference on Aging. So if you are a
poor elderly person at that time and you do happen to get selected,
you may have to pay your own way. But how will you pay your
own way?

So there is a lot of conflicting information given to us. But we
had to implement this plan given to us by the State, and from
what I am hearing this morning it was given to the State by the
administration. That was, I believe, the Carter administration at
that time.

A couple of other aspects: One is in reference to the minireports,
or these conferences they had. This is the report of the miniconfer-
ence on the "National Dialog for the Business Sector." I was as-
signed to committee 12, the private sector involvement.

When I got to the White House Conference and we met, I looked
at the agenda which I have here, and it was older Americans as
clients in tile community service agencies and voluntary associ-
ations' responsibilities and contributions of private enterprise,
older Americans as volunteers, older Americans as consumers of
goods and services.

We paid for a special miniconference on the business sector. This
information came to me 1 week prior to going to the White House
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Conference. It was very hard to read this in reference to what was
going to happen because I didn't have this agenda. When I got to
the Conference they gave me this agenda. I said, why did we spend
money for the miniconference if we were not going to utilize this
information? The chairman of the Committee on the Private Sector
I believe is the president of one of the large pharmaceutical corpo-
rations. Our vice chairman was the vice president of Pacific Gas &
Electric.

We had a very difficult time changing this agenda. Finally we
got it changed so the last day we talked about private pensions. Of
course the private pension, they don't want to talk about that.

I was very disturbed why we would spend money for a report like
this. What disturbed me more was, I tried to go to this Conference.
I called them. I said may I please attend that Conference at my ex-
pense strictly as an observer? I was told the Conference was only
by invitation and I wasn't invited.

So that is how we are spending our public money for public con-
ferences.

Another thing some of my friends have asked mehow was my
$6 million vacation. I would like to see some type of budget report
as to how that $6 million was spent prior to the Conference. What
happened to the people whose ways were paid to the miniconfer-
ences for doing the reports, the staff? How mucti was spent prior to
the actual Conference and how much was spent at the Conference?
Because to me it was not a $6 million Conference, except for the
delegates that had to pay their own wayI mean the observers.

Another little thing, the PDPP formula. As we talk about the
outcome of the White House Conference, we have not really had an
outcome yet. We have a sheet of paper with recommendations on it
and some votes. We don't have anything out of that Conference
yet. Now is the toughest part. Now is the time we really have to
begin to fight.

I think we can thank President Reagan for stepping on our fin-
gers because now we know how hard we do have to fight. I think
the PDPP formulathat means programs equal dollars, dollars
equal power, and power equals politics. If we reverse that, what I
have seen coming out of the 1981 Conference is that seniors can be
political and are a political force, if they organize themselves politi-
cally we have power, if we have power we get dollars, if we get dol-
lars we have programs to provide food and transportation for the
people who are in need.

I would like to make some recommendations for the follow-up of
the White House Conference.

In 1971 there was a congressional report on the post-1971 White
House Conference on Aging hearing in which they listed all the
recommendations that have been approved and then they called in
the administration and said, "Which ones have you implemented,
and why not?" And I would like to see that happen in 2 or 3 years
down the road, to see what happened in the 1981 Conference on
Aging.

Also, I would like to see maybe by 1988 that we have legislation
passed for the 1991 Conference on Aging and that we have a pre-
liminary agenda set out for this country so we know what we are
going to be focusing on and talking about.
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And third, what I would like to do is, anybody planning on going
to the 1991 Conference on Aging become extremely knowledgable
on the issues, but also realize that it is politics and anybody we
send back there, anybody that goes back there, it is politics, and
without political knowledge, without an awareness of the political
aspects of this, we will not get the programs that this country de-
serves, those people in this country that deserve them, over age 65.

That sort of summarizes my comments. Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Dr. Ruby.
I note there seems to be a slight difference of opinion with

regard to the Conference. It has been described as a family reunion
run by strangers. I have also been told that it was a Conference
that made the delegates feel they were stoned to death with marsh-
mallows. The statement I liked particularly was that we must
translate our anger into action. These words imply there was some
dissatisfaction with the way the Conference was conducted.

I also heard that something positive came out of the Conference.
Those who were critical of the way the Conference was run also
complimented the final outcome. In spite of all the negative things
that took place, something positive did in fact come out of the Con-
ference.

The difference of opinion I think has been expressed by Mr. Gu-
tierrez, who said that the report was fair. I suppose that any final
report should have an element of fairness, if in fact people are
given the opportunity to caucus and discuss.

I have a question for Mr. Gutierrez. You implied that you had
ample opportunity to caucus, a caucus room or rooms were sup-
plied for you, and no attempt was made on the part of anyone to
prevent the caucusing of the delegates. Is that a correct assumption
on my part?

Mr. GUTIERREZ. That is.
I am going to divulge something that I am sure the chairperson

of our committee would never want to divulge to the Reagan ad-
ministration: That the chairperson in our committee did divide the
committee intoshe didn't want to say subcommitteessmaller
groups. And these smaller groups dealt with particular conferences
of the topic under consideration.

Mr. ROYBAL. Where did you meet, Mr. Gutierrez? You said you
had the ample space to meet and to discuss.

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Our committee room was almost as large as this.
Mr. ROYBAL. You had a committee room for your own commit-

tee?
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Yes; that is right.
Mr. ROYBAL. Was that also a sleeping accommodation?
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Oh, no. It was a hotel conference room.
Mr. ROYBAL. Was this conference room made available by the

hotel did someone have to pay for it as an additional expense?
Mr. GUTIERREZ. It was one of the assigned conference rooms for

the Conference; for the committee, rather.
Mr. ROYBAL. Your committee did have a conference room. The

delegates that attended the Conference representing your commit-
tee all had a conference room in which they would meet with no
cost to them or anyone else. Now, who paid for that room?

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Well, the White House Conference.
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Mr. ROYBAL. Why was it available to you and not to others? Did
each committee have a caucus room assigned to them?

MT. GUTIERREZ. That is correct, yes.
Mr. ROYBAL. I would like to know if each committee had an as-

signed caucus room similar to yours?
MS. LACAYO. Each committee was assigned a hotel room in which

they met for the committee meetings. Very few of the actual com-
mittees allowed people to come back in after the committee meet-
ings for caucuses. That was the problem. During the actual agenda
of the specific committee you had a room. Interestingly enough,
however, there were different rooms, different sizes for different
groups. Some of us were packed into rooms like sausages. Others
had ample room. It is a tremendous discrepancy here on that whole
process.

The problem of caucus rooms, there were no caucus rooms avail-
able for any group after the actual committee meetings. If you
wanted a caucus room you had to pay for it.

Mr. ROYBAL. Mr. Gutierrez, do you agree with that statement?
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Yes. But I want you to understand that the

chairperson of our committee divided the whole committee into
smaller groups. If you want to define these as caucuses, let it be;
well, subcommittees: And interestingly, even members of my sub-
committee were'able to caucus outside of the committee.

Mr. ROYBAL. Who was running your committee? Who was in
charge of it? And who was the one person that finally made the
determination to form subcommittees which would individually
meet to discuss the problems at hand?

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Is there someone here in the room in the family
and community support system?

Ms. HELTON. It was a motion we passed to break into small dis-
cussion groups.

Mr. ROYBAL. Here is a committee that did in fact, by motion,
reduce the full committee to subcommittees, which provided the op-
portunity for smaller discussion groups.

MT. GUTIERREZ. That is correct.
Mr. ROYBAL. How does that differ, Ms. Lacayo, from other com-

mittees, and why didn't the other committees avail themselves of
the same opportunity?

MS. LACAYO. Congressman, each committee was run pretty much
at the will and whim of whoever happened to be chairing that
mittee.

As you will note, Dr. Ruby came in with an agenda he was given
at his committee. Other committees, and Janet Levy and I were in
the research, we walked into the Research Committee and had ab-
solutely no agenda, nothing. In fact, we spent the first day arguing
about how to run the committee. So eaCh committee it seems was
kind of programed to be run by that particular chairperson.

Interestingly enough, and perhaps you could check this outmy
understanding is that the recorders and the facilitators for the
committees were fired the Saturday prior to the Conference, and a
whole new group of recorders, facilitators and parliamentarians
were brought in. In fact, I tried time and again during the Confer-
ence to get the parliamentary rules that would govern the oper-
ation of the committees and to no avail. We were not even able to
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get any parliamentary procedures. And I think most folks in the
room who were delegates can say that, depending on who ran that
particular committee, each committee was run depending on the
whim of that chairperson and the strength of the delegates in that
particular committee.

Mr. ROYBAL. Am I correct in assuming that there were some
chairpersons that did properly run the business of the committee?

Ms. LACAYO. Yes, sir. I think that the fact that the Committee on
Economic Well-Being came out with an exceptional document, it
may not be exactly the way we would have wanted itand the
Committee on Women, for example, came out with some excellent
recommendations.

Mr. ROYBAL. Am I also correct in assuming that the recommen-
dations made by these committees are excellent recommendations
which can be attributed traced to the fact that people were given
the opportunity to caucus, to meet and discuss?

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Yes.
Ms. LACAYO. No. People caucused because they created the

wherewithal to caucus, not because they were given the opportuni-
ty. In fact, if one looks at the agenda of the conference, you would
see from 8 o'clock in the morning until 9, 10 o'clock at night you
had a tight schedule that kept you going. If you wanted to eat a
meal, you had to be at an eating place at a certain time. There was
no way you could go caucus.

Mr. ROYBAL. Someone testified this morning that according to
the rules no subcommittees could be formed. The fact that your
committee, Mr. Gutierrez, did in fact form subcommittees, was that
a violation of the rules?

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Technically it was in violation.
Mr. ROYBAL. What you did and what the committee finally came

up with was done simply because the committee exerted itself and
wanted to do it, not because of the rules. Since the rules stated no
subcommittee could be formed, and you in fact did form a subcom-
mittee, that did not necessarily meet with the true spirit of the
rule itself.

Mr. GUTIERREZ. We may have had an unusual committee.
Mr. ROYBAL. That is what I am trying to get at. I would like to

be able to put that into the record. Your committee might have
been an unusual one. I would like to compliment the committee
and its members because it was unusual. Perhaps this is something
that we would like to recommend be done in future conferences.

Mr. GUTIERREZ. It was Dr. Adelaide Alard, the chairperson of
that, committee.

Mr. ROYBAL. Dr. Alard in my opinon should be commended for
exerting the wishes of the committee, particularly in deciding to
have subcommittees. I am glad that that took place.

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Miss Levy indicates to me she was the chairper-
son of the Federal Council.

Mrs. LEVY. She has been appointed Chairperson of the new Fed-
eral Council, which is reassuring, because this is a Presidential ap-
pointment.

Mr. ROYBAL. I am glad to hear that.
I have some other questions. I am still in doubt about some of

the things that have been said.
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Dr. Ruby, I think you said something to the effect that the chair-
man or vice chairman of one of the committees was the vice chair-
man of the Pacific Gas & Electric.Co.

Dr. RUBY. That is correct. He is I believe the vice president of
Pacific Gas & Electric. He really had very little to do since the
chairman chaired the entire meeting, and he only sat there smil-
ing.

Mr. ROYBAL. One of the main reasons that many Members of
Congress did not really attend every one of the sessions was con-
cern that the Congress be accused of trying to run the Conference.
I don't know just how many delegates came from the private sector
who were chairmen of gas and electric companies, maybe of de-
fense corporations, and things of that kind. Has anyone looked into
the background of the delegates to find out the kind of representa-
tion at the conference?

Dr. RUBY. As far as I know, no one has. But I would not be in a
position to do that. If I was, I don't know if the information would
be made available.

Mrs. LEVY. That was one of the reasons we were anxious to get
the names and the identities of the new people that were added to
our delegate list, Congressman. We wanted to know just what their
backgrounds were. There were enough verrwell-qualified people,
such as in California we had some people who had been in the field
for a long time, that made the majority of people who were not
qualified look a little better by naming those people.

Mrs. Russell, chairman of the California Commission on Aging
for some number of years, was selected as one of the recently ap-
pointed delegates-at-large, which made very good sense because she
has a long history of being involved and has been recently appoint-
ed to the Federal Council also. But the majority of themwe had
one gentleman up north who was appointed as a delegate-at-large
who called us to find out if we knew who appointed him, why he
was appointed, what was this conference all about, et cetera, had
no knowledge at all. Yet he had been appointed as a delegate. He
refused to come. He turned in his slot because he said, "I don't see
that I could contribute anything." But this was a very, very unique
situation.

Mr. ROYBAL. I have a few more questions. We would like to get to
the other panel as soon as possible. But I am somewhat concerned
that the quality of the Conference was very low. I think Ms.
Lacayo said even the food left a lot to be desired.

Did the budget cuts affect this?.Why was the quality of the Con-
ference so low?

Ms. LACAYO. Congressman, I really cannot answer that. I think
you would have to ask the folks who ran the Conference. But I
know, going back to statements that have been made, and your
own experience in going to a major hotel of that kind and blocking
off the amount of rooms blocked off, in two major hotels in Wash-
ington, the fact that catering arrangements were made by Mash-
man Associates for the meals, and the fact that the first morning,
most of us who partook of the grea breaking of the bread, it was a
little Danish roll and a cup of cofiee that people had for breakfast.

I would suggest, Congressman, going back to a recommendation
Dr. Ruby made, that an accounting be asked by Congress, by GAO
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perhaps, especially of Mashman Associates, with respect to how
those catering arrangements were made, the types of arrangements
made for the meals; the meal on Sunday night was a sad example
of a meal, Most people were frustrated.

Older persons had to stand in line, wait for a long time to get a
little tiny plate of almost nothing. If you were not there early you
didn't get the best. Paper plates. It was very, very interesting to
me.

I would be interested in knowing how Mashman Associates could
cut a deal with the Sheraton Washington Hotel, the Hilton Hotel,
and not get complimentary rooms to be used after; second, inform
the hotels if anybody was going to get any type of catering service
or rooms after the hours of the Conference that they should charge
the maximum amounts, and the fact that the meals, the service,
everything was so poor.

I would suggest that, in your asking for an accounting of moneys,
Mashman Associates be looked at very, very, very closely.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.
One other thing concerns me. The counting of the ballots will not

be in the hands of the delegates but it will be done by a group as-
signed by someone. Therefore, you made the recommendation that
an impartial group be requested to conduct the counting of the bal-
lots.

I have signed a letter with other members of the Aging Commit-
tee requesting that the GAO be involved in counting the ballots.
That does not necessarily preclude any organization such as the
American Arbitration Society to take part in the counting of the
ballots.

Would you agree that it would be proper, not only to request an
outside organization conduct a count of the ballot, but that we in
fact as a committee recommend that both the American Arbitra-
tion Society and the GAO be involved? Would that be in agree-
ment?

I would assume that that is the consensus of those present here
today, and that recommendation will be made to the full commit-
tee.

One last question. This is with regard to the accounting that is
being requested. Would it be your recommendation that the GAO
do the auditing, or that it be done by a private firm outside of Gov-
ernment?

Ms. LACAYO. I would think that Congress, the GAO should be the
watchdog for Congress, and that it would be the appropriate arm.

I might add also, in line with that, and I don't know what the
legalities are of this, but it would seem to me that the question
should be raised as to how many Republican National Committee
staffers were put on the payroll for an interim time, on the White
House Conference staff, and also if there was any exchange of sub-
sidies, volunteers, et cetera, by the RNC with respect to the Confer-
ence, because I know from my own personal experience that was
staffed with a tremendous amount of RNC people.

Mr. ROYBAL. This would include in my opinion a very positive
review of the staffing of the Conference, which would include also
those paid from other accounts, those who may be on loan from
other departments of the Federal Government to the Conference
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itself. While their salary may not have come out of so-called Con-
ference expense, it still remains that they got paid from some-
where, and that the moneys did come from the Federal Govern-
ment as a whole_

So then you would agree that the GAO would be the agency to
conduct such a survey?

Ms. LACAYO. Yes.
Mr. RoYBAL. Thank you very much.
The following panel is made up of Eva Kirby, Dr. Ruth Weg,

Maggie Helton, Barbara Garcia-Weed, Helen Huber, and Toni Rini.
Please proceed in the following order: First, Dr. Ruth Weg, fol-
lowed by Eva Kirby.

STATEMENT OF DR. RUTH WEG, OBSERVER, 1981 WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON AGING

Dr. WEG. Thank you, Congressman Roybal.
I am a physiologist and a gerontologist from the Andrus Center.
It was a privilege to be at the Conference with all of its negatives

and positives. This was the second White House Conference I at-
tended.

I want to thank you, Congressman, for this opportunity to speak
because, as one of the observers appointed by the Governor, I can
say that most of us spent the time at the Conference in the back of
the bus, and it was an education. We learned a lot of restraint, pa-
tience, and we -noke generally through the good offices of delegates
who knew us, although originally we had been advised that the pri-
mary and only difference between the observers and the delegates
would be the lack of a vote.

In terms of what others have said, I would like to add that when
you arrived at the Conference, and especially that first evening,
the quality of the Conference reminded me of when I first read
"Alice in Wonderland"the Mad Hatter, the March Hare. Fernan-
dos said the family coming together for a picnic, but unfortunately
it was run by strangers that we did not know.

We very soon learned the nature of our strangers. They general-
ly walked around in our various committees with walkie-talkies,
and made very rapid communication with like members in other
committees.

I would like to concentrate on the quality of the committee. I am
glad it was raised in the panel before.

If we begin, first of all, with that opening shot, so-called buffet
dinner, being a physiologist, emphasizing a lot of my work in
health and nutrition, it was an insult; it showed ignorance; it
showed lack of regard, because not only did you wait an hour and a
half; when you got to the table, it was bare. When it was not bare,
there were oysters, raw oysters, very sandy, very poorly served,
and generally inappropriate as fare for many persons in their sev-
enties and eighties.

The breakfastSchweiker alluded to the good nutrition. And it
was really only to laugh, because, in general, the nutrition was
very poor, poorly balanced. And breakfast of juice and coffee or tea,
and a hard roll or a sweet roll is hardly reference to an under-
standing of what is appropriate.

92-241 0 - 82 - 4
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The opening plenary session again had the quality of ignoring
the needs and the dignity of those gathered.

Constance Armitage, our newly appointed Chairman of the
White House Conference, began the introduction of Schweiker. As
people rose to demand the floor, particularly to discuss the change
in the rules, so that we could vote for each of the committee's re-
ports, like the rest of the quality of this Conference, she ignored
the requests of those gathered. She went right on to introduce
Schweiker.

Schweiker spoke very positively about the promotion of David
Rust. And, of course, we know that not only was there laughter in
the audience, but there were boos in the audience. He emphasized,
as did many of the people newly appointed, the voluntarism and
the independence of our older population, and translated, Congress-
man, that meant without any support from the Federal Govern-
ment. And in each of our committees that was the effort that was
made.

And the quality at the final session, and then I want to get to my
own committee brieflyas I walked into the international ball-
room, again, as an observer, I was assigned to the back, way in the
back. It was packed. When I received permission to take some pho-
tographs up front, I had the young man who gave me that permis-
sion say, "Please be sure you come back quickly; you are not
allowed up there." When I walked very close to the stage, I saw literally
50 to 60 seats that were empty in the front, and so many of us could have
sat there.

I want you to know something very interesting. When I returned,
as I promised I would, to sit in my seat at the back, the young man
said to me, "Well, when is the demonstration going to take place?"
He was about 22 to 23, if one can judge from appearance, and inex-
perienced. He said: "Tell me, because I am so tired, I don't know if
I can handle it." So, for whatever reason, they were primed for
some kind of demonstration.

Frankly, I wish it could have come off. And I said that to many. I
said, I hope it comes off; I am really not certain that it will. But
that is what this meeting deserves.

My overall impression was that it was a frustrating experience, a
draining experience. But it was, after all, a challenge, exciting, and
absorbing.

The appointment of 400 delegates within 2 weeks of the Confer-
ence and the shifting of all the chairs, and the staff directors left
many of the committees not functioning as adequately as Andy de-
scribed. In our own committee, we had a staff person, a staff direc-
tor, who insisted upon every recommendation that was made that
we must have an economic cost identified; that we would have to
provide in order to be permitted to pass this resolution, the cost
identified. We know that that was impossible. It was. not required.
They made it appear to be required.

So, for 2 days we delayed and we labored to get costs. And then
all of us heard the final report as we did, the final plenary session;
we knew many committees had already dealt with that, and said
that was an impossible prerequisite; that there were no rules that
stated it was required. But we were led to believe that it was.
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In addition to which, the staff director behaved as if she indeed
were a delegate. When we would rise to have a resolution, or to
have it voted on, she would insist this was a resolution that would
cost so much money the administration would not accept it.

So she was making a delegate's position heard, or at least an ob-
server, but she was to have been impartial, supportive help to the
chairperson.

I did indeed rise to say she was out of order, and that I expected
the chairperson to hold her in check. And it happened only a
couple of times after that. But I think this was indicative of the
directions that were provided for the staff of the various commit-
tees.

The overriding feeling was one of being manipulated, as has been
said, of being herded, of being muffled. And I think one of the 'pri-
mary qualities that was disturbing to me, and that makes me fear
for the future of whatever legislation we can bring out of the rec-
ommendations, was the effort that had to be expended by those of
us, the delegates and the observers, to hold on to the last 20 years
of progress that we have made so that less creative energy was
available to put forward legislation:and ideas for legislation that
indeed would look 10 to 15 years down the pike.

To me, that was the most negative quality.
I was disturbed by the abrogation of Roberts' Rules, which took

place in many of the committees, and that everyone had to accept
it. We did try desperately in our committee, which, in general,
came out with some excellent recommendations, with a battlethe
concerns of older women, growing numbers, special needs. But we
had to do it in spite of the staff and the so-called supportive help;
the fact that the chairperson had the final word as to what was
germane and appropriate; the fact that we could not change any of
the rules, and we tried to do that the first hour or two; the fact
that we could not appeal the decision of the Chair.

I have never attended meetings of that kind. To me, the quality
of the White House Conferences in the past has been not only the
legislation that would have come out, but the inspiration for those
gathered and for the Congress, indeed. There was one inspirational
figure at that Conference, and that was Claude Pepper. I found
that everyone else who spoke from the administration, including
our President, provided very little hope and very little inspiration.
What was most hopeful, of course, and most positive, were those
that gathered, older persons from across the country, having the
opportunity to come together, even if their voice could not be heard
as clearly as it should have, there was a dynamic that will contin-
ue, and that was positive.

I was most impressed that they came prepared, well informed,
able to make a point clearly, with good knowledge of how laws can
be made.

So I have great respect for the older persons in this country. And
that is where I place my hope. And I hope that you, Congressman
Roybal, will also place your confidence in them and those of us who
have been supportive, working in the field, hanging on to the prog-
ress we have made, and hoping that we can continue now to put
our energies to the creative steps we must take if ire look to the
future.
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Thank you for this opportunity.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Dr. Weg.
Now, we will hear from Eva Kirby.
May I also request that you try to hold your statement down to 5

minutes. We have five of you yet to hear from. We hope you will
not be repeating any of the previous testimony. We would like to
get some new information if it is possible.

STATEMENT OF EVA KIRBY, 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON
AGING DELEGATE APPOINTED BY REPRESENTATIVE BOBBI
FIEDLER, MEMBER, ECONOMIC WELL-BEING COMMITTEE

Dr. KIRBY. Thank you, Congressman. I am Eva Kirby, a delegate
to the 1981 White House Conference on Aging, appointed in April
1981 by Congresswoman Bobbi Fiedler, of the 21st Congressional
District. I would like to say at no time was I telephoned by any
group to find out what my political stance was.

I also want to say that I hope to bring another point of view to
the hearing today. I will make a number of positive statements.
There will be some negativeand some recommendations.

I personally found the Conference to be exciting, stimulating, .

challenging, productive, and somewhat frustrating.
First, may I say that I found the communications and logistics

regarding transportation to and from Washington, the housing
there, and the transportation at the Conference between the two
hotels well planned and efficiently operated. Most of the luncheons
and the dinners were well prepared and well served. The continen-
tal breakfasts were inadequate and poor nutritionally. And the two
receptions were a disaster, from the point of view of both logistics
and the provisions from fhe needs of seniors and certninly a waste
of the money which had been allocated to them.

Registration at the Sheraton was well organized and efficient
and the informational packets complete and informative and did
contain the rules for the Convention.

I would like to make one comment you have not heard about the
Sheraton. Many of us found they use some type of detergent on
their sheets and pillows, and many of us broke out with a rash
from head to foot. I am sure it was the detergent and not the con-
ference.

Crowd control, I felt, was very well handled except for the two
receptions which we previously mentioned, and they were dis-
astrous.

I was pleased to be assigned to the committee of my first choice,
Committee No. 2, on Economic Well-Being.

I think you should know that I did receive the full packet with
all of the miniconference summaries, and with the technical com-
mittee summaries and full reports in October. So I had at least a
month and a half in which to read them. My one problem: I was
not sure which one to read, and there was 'tio much to digest, and I
did not get my committee assignment unt.l late in November, and
this was, I felt, a decided disadvantage.

In my committee, Committee No. 2, I found that the planning
was excellent as to operation procedures in the committee ses-
sionswith a sincere effort to provide a democratic process where
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as many as possible could be heard, and, where reasonable, if limit-
ed, debate could occur.

I would like to pay tribute to our chairman, Robert Steele, and
our vice chairman, Robert Beinum, who demonstrated Teal leader-
ship skills and political astuteness in conducting an orderly and
fair committee process, in spite of unbelievable and uncalled-for
disruption in one particular session.

I would invite Congressmen to carefully read the report from
Committee No. 2, and I think you will find that report is positive,
constructive and surprisingly close to the Technical Committee's
recommendations.

Our first day in committee, we were provided an agenda, and
that agenda surprisingly followed the August 1981 report from the
White House Conference on Aging, which we were mailed in
August. We were given half of the morning to decide whether we
wished to modify that agenda and to establish time limits to each
of those areas for discussion.

I did feel the committee was too large for good interaction and
providing satisfactory opportunity for all to be heard. There were
150 delegates and 150 observers, and, it seemed to me, 300 mem-
bers of the press.

I did feel the topic was too broad and all committees were asked.

to address too many of the same topics.
I would suggest that in future planning there be more commit-

tees and the scope of the topic be limited and fewer delegates as-
signed to each of the cominittees.

There was observable frustration and misunderstanding on the
part of observers, at least in my committee, as to their role. Some
demanded to participate as full delegates. They were confused as to
what the role of an observer was. And I would suggest better in-
struction to observers prior to the,Gonference, fewer observers at
the Conference, or if they have no function, perhaps no observers.

I felt it inappropriate for a national advisory committee member,
who served on the Technical Committee, and then oriented the
Committee No. 2, to also be a delegate on that same committee. He
tended to usurp too much of the floor with his resolutions.

It was unfortunate that disruptive and pressure tactics were at-
tempted to coerce and influence members of Committee No. 2 to
accept the point of view of a congressional honorary chairman. Our
committee chairman handled the situation in a most creative and
professional manner, however, when we would have arrived at ex-
actly the same compromise statement without this disruption.

I did resent the continual antiadministration and partisan under-
tones, Ternaries, and comments, and felt, as we delegates were not
presented the reliable hard data in sufficient time and quantity to
provide for considered study and deliberate investigation, so that
we could arrive at objective and valid conclusions; the atmosphere
was too partisan, regardless of which side we are talking about, too
emotional and personal, and often charged with suspicion and neg-
ative attitudes.

It seemed that, like Congress, the committees found it impossible
to accept and face the hard issues regarding the financial crisis in
our social security system. Not enough attention was given to the
long-range solvency which is needed. However, I think you will
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find that we have balanced recommendations that deal not only
with medical concerns, but have recommendations affecting the
general welfare and health of the economy-at-large.

I felt there was a lack of coordination at the Conference for the
California delegates; there seemed to be little or no direction pro-
vided for committee caucus work, and there was, unfortunately, a
critical and generally negative tone on the part of some of our Cali-

, fornians.
I regret this, because we could have exerted greater positive con-

structive leadership.
However, having read the final report, I am pleased with the

overall positive and balanced recommendations. I have received the
full final report and the questionnaire, and I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to respond personally and in writing, and I feel that the
time provided will, for me at least, be adequate.

I think that those who called and organized and directed this
conference are to be commended for overcoming the odds and pro-
ducing a volume of challenging and positive recommendations to
guide the administration and Congress in future decisionmaking in
matters concerning our graying population.

I would like to recommend that we give special attention to
forming new formats and coalitions for effectively advocating the
needs of our elderly and assuring a fair, good, balanced crosscut of
all of our aging population.

Aging is not a partisan issue, regardless of which party you are
from. And I believe that we will see positive outcomes from this
Conference. We need to move ahead on a nonpartisan basis to
negate the feelings of "them against us," and seek ways in which
we can constructively work together for all of us over 65.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Eva Kirby followsd

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EVA KIRBY, 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING
DELEGATE, APPOINTED BY REPRESENTATIVE BOBBI FIEDLER, MEMBER ECONOMIC
WELL BEING COMMITTEE

Mr. Chairman, I am Eva Kirby a delegate to the 1981 White House Conference on
Aging, appointed in April 1981 by Congresswoman Bobbie Fiedler of the 21st Con-
gressional District. I served on committee No. 2, Economic Well-Being, which consid-
ered social security and related matters.

I am glad to have this opportunity to testify regarding the conference operations
as they occurred at Washington. I want to bring another point of view and some
positive statements to this hearing.

I found the conference exciting, stimulating, challenging, productive and at times
frustrating.

1. First may I say that I found the communications and logistics regarding trans-
portation to and from Washington, the housing, and the transportation at the con-,
ference between conference hotels well planned and efficiently operated. Most of the
luncheons-and dinners were well prepared and well served. The continental break-
fasts were inadequate and poor nutritionally, and the two receptions were a disaster
from the point of view of logistics and provisions for the needs of seniors, and cer-
tainly a waste of the money allocated for them ($6 plus for breakfasts and $22 plus
for receptions).

2. Registration (at the Sheraton) was well organized and efficient, and the infor-
mational packets complete, informative, and my packet contained the operating pro-
cedural rules of the Conference. I felt these rules were reasonable and designed to
insure an orderly, fair, democratic process and to provide the most efficient way for
full participation by the large number of delegates assigned to each committee.

3. Crowd control was handled very well, except for the two receptions previously
mentioned.
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4. I was pleased to be assigned to the committee of my first choice, committee No.
2, Economic Well-Being, I did receive late in October a mailing which included all of
the reports of the technical committees and the mini conferences. In addition,
during the month of November I received mailings of position statements, resolu-
tions, and information from the following.

California State House Conference on Aging; Western States Caucus WHCOA;
National Council on Aging, Inc.; American Occupational Therapy Association, Inc.;
American Psychological Association; Rural America; National Commission on Legal
Problems for Elderly; American Academy of Ophthamology; National Association of
State Units on Aging; Leadership Council of Aging Organizations; Council Action
Agency; National Interfaith Coalition on Aging; Gray Panthers; National Retired
Teachers Association; and American Asiociation- of Retired Persons, and so forth.

Had the committee assignment been made ,earlier, than in later November, I
would have felt better prepared on the specific topic, Economic Well-Being, and
would have had time to collect the hard data and reliable facts needed. (I felt that
most of the resources speeches provided at the Conference did not present reliable
data and were biased in favor of increased spending for social programs.) I would
have found it helpful to have met and studied with other California delegates as-
signed to Committee No. 2.

5. In my committee, committee No. 2, Economic Well-Being, I found the planning
excellent as to operational procedures in the committee sessions, with a sincere
effort made to provide a democratic process where as many delegates as possible
could be heard and where reasonable, if limited, debate could occur. There was wide
divergence of opinion expressed and we viewed divergence not as a threat but as
healthy debate. I challenge the rumors that this committee was stacked. At our first
meeting we were presented a typed agenda that closely compared to the committee
agenda as outlined in the August "Report from the White House Conference on
Aging" a nd we were given the opportunity to modify the agenda and establish a
timefram3 for accomplishing its scope.

I woula like to pay tribute to our chairman, Robert Steele and Vice-Chairman
Robert Bynum who demonstrated real leadership skill and political astuteness in
conducting an orderly and fair committee process in spite of unbelievable and un-
called for outside demonstrations and disruption in one particular session. Our
chairman and his team were given a standing ovation by our entire committee. In
spite of the differences, we felt good about what had been accomplished.

6. The committees were too large for good interaction and to provide satisfying
opportunity for all to be heard (150 delegates, 150 observers and numerous press
and TV). Topics were too broad and all committees were asked to address several of
the same topics. I "would recommend that in future planning, there be more commit-
tees and the scope of the topics be limited, and fewer delegates in each committee.

7. There was obvious frustration and misunderstanding on the part of observers
as to their role. Some demanded to participate as delegates. They did not seem to
understand the role of observer. I would recommend better instruction to observers
prior to the conference, fewer observers at the conference, or perhaps no observers.

8. I felt it was inappropriate for a national advisory committee member, who
served on the Technical Committee, and who spoke to orient the committee to also
be a delegate in the same committee. He tended to usurp too much of the floor with
his resolutions and comments.

9. It was unfortunate that disruptive and pressure tactics were attempted to
coerce and influence members of committee No. 2 to accept the point of view of a
Congressional honorary chairman. Our committee chairman handled the situation
in a most creative manner, however the committee would have arrived at the same
compromise statements without this disruption. We had already had such resolu-
tions presented and other waiting to be presented.

10. I resented the continual anti-administration undertone, and partisan remarks
and comments, and felt we, as delegates, were not presented the reliable hard data
in sufficient time and quantity to provide for considered study and deliberation so
as to arrive at objective and valid conclusions. The atmosphere was too partisan
(and I don't mean pro-administration) emotional and personal often charged with
suspicion and negative attitudes.

11. It seemed that, like Congress, the committees found it impossible to accept and
face the hard issues regarding the fiscal crises in our social security system. Many
delegates were so concerned with the "no cut" and "more" syndrome of the "great
society" that not enough attention was given to the long range planning to achieve
solvency of the system. However, there were a number of good recommendations
concerning the need for fiscal responsibility, controlled inflation, and the geneml
health of the economy.
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12. I felt a lack of coordination at the Conference for the California delegate
little or no direction was provided for committee caucus work and there seemed to
be a critical and generally negative tone on the part of some from California. I
regret this because we could have exerted greater positive, constructive leadership.

13. However; reading the final report, I am pleased at the overall positive and
balanced recommendations. I have received the full report and my questionnaire,
and I appreciate the opportunity to respond personally and with time to each rec-
ommendation. I feel the time provided in which to respond is adequate.

14. I would like to recommend that attention be given to forming new forums and
new coalitions for effectively advocating the needs of the elderly which assures a
fair, well balanced cross cut of all of our aging. Aging is not a partisan issue. We
need to move ahead in a bipartisan manner to negate the feelings of "them against
us" and to seek ways to work together.

15. Those who called, organized and directed this conference are to be commended
for overcoming the odds and for producing a volume of challenging and positive rec-
ommendations to guide the administration and Congress for future decisionmaking
in matters concerning our "greying" population.

I feel honored to have had the opportunity to participate in the 1981 WHCOA and
believe me, we will see positive outcomes from this conference.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.
The next person to testify is Maggie Helton.
Will you proceed?

STATEMENT OF MARGARET HELTON, SAN DIEGO DELEGATE, 1981
WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING, CHAIRPERSON, TECH-
NICAL ADVISORY COUNCIL, FAMILY & COMMUNITY SUPPORT
SYSTEMS COMMITTEE

MS. HELTON. Yes.
I am going to both agree and disagree with the foregoing speak-

ers. I was vice chairman of the California State House conference
and was chairman of the San Diego Planning Committee.

I began my first involvement in November 1979. It was a very
active 2 years, until the White House Conference.

I would like to say that our delegates were ready. I would like to
compliment Governor Brown upon his submission of 63 of his ap-
pointments for grassroots election at our State house conference, so
that two-thirds of the delegates that were government appointees
were elected by the delegates to the State House Conference.

I think that we were ready. However, they were not ready for us.
Among the major problems was the difficulty and the lateness in
receiving not only your travel information, our committee assign-
ments and technical documents, and so forth, and those have all
been spoken to. However, I would like to say these were the factors
that contributed and placed great stress on the delegates and ob-
servers, due to the uncertainty which prevailed and which led to
uncertain tempers and negative feelings toward the Conference
before it ever started.

At the Conference, great difficulty was encountered. The travel
arrangements were good. However, they were received very late. I
would like to say that no plans had been made for the California
delegates who arrived Saturday evening. They had made no ar-
rangements at all to inform them of the fact that there were
dinner tickets, breakfast and lunch tickets on Sunday, available to
them. Most of the California delegates paid for their own dinner on
Saturday night and for breakfast and lunch on Sunday. Although
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there were tickets there and available, they were not told that
when they registered.

Also, the rules of order, they were not in the packets. You regis-
tered; you got your packet. They did not tell you the rules of order
were on the table across the room. You had to rely on another dele-
gate or someone, or, if you were the kind of personI have been to
many seminarsI am the kind that goes around on all tables and
looks to see what is available. I found mine immediately. They
were there. They are truthful when they say they were there. But I
don't call that available if you are not going to tell people they are
there.

Many of us went around simply saying, "Have you got your rules
of order? They are down there on the table against the back wall."

These are all things that should not happen at a conference such
as this.

I will agree poor planning did include the two buffet dinners. I
would like to say, being 70 years old, I am very proud of it. Plan-
ning a buffet Aandup reception two times, not just once, but twice,
for people who mostly were elderly, was the poorest planning I
have ever seen. There were very few chairs in there where people
could sit down. And I think plastic plates and the plastic forks
were an insult to the Conference, who paid $22.50 for every one of
those tickets. The small breakfast, the roll, orange juice and coffee,
they paid $6.50 forin opposition to the sitdown banquet at the
Hilton on Wednesday night, which cost $23.50, and everyone was
seated and serveda $1 difference between the cost of that buffet
and the dinner.

The setup in that room wason Monday night, they did have
some tables across the hall. They had tables with 10 chairs around
them. There were no tablecloths on the table. When you sat
downwe got there a little late, we sat down, and the centerpiece
was a stack of dirty dishes. They made no provision to collect the
dirty dishes. You had to hunt for the coffee.

We are being very honest. This is what happened. However, we
were determined that these things would not deter us from what
we were there to do.

The diversionary, tactics were absolutely beautiful. But you had
to ignore them. You had to concentrate on what we were doing.

I would like to say that the rumors the very first day on Sunday
were running around that the California delegation was going to
pull out. I was very proud to be the person to introduce the resolu-
tion which stated that the California delegation voted to fully par-
ticipate, but they wanted those concerned to know it was under
protest. We had no intention of walking out. We don't know who
started the rumor. But it certainly was not the California delega-
tion.

Also, the California delegation the first night we presented a res-
olution by which we requested to vote at the end of each committee
report. I would like to say that these were presented to the chair-
man, Mrs. Armitage. No one received any answer, nor were those
resolutions ever acknowledged, although we know several States
passed the same resolution.

There was no process to provide for resolutions or recommenda-
tions to be forwarded from one committee to another. The chair-
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man was all powerful. And we got a lot ofI was on Andy's com-
mittee. So, in some ways I am disagreeing with him. The chairman
would simply say, "That is not germane to this committee," and it
died, unless you were fortunate the next day or that evening to go
out and find somebody on another committee that might be willing
to introduce it on that committee. There was no process of any
kind for referral. And I think that was sad, because we had some
good recommendations that simply died in our committee.

Monday morning was the plenary session. I think it is sad at a
conference, when the first item out of the chairman's mouth is,
"We want to apologize for the buffet last night." It is a heck of a
way to start a conference.

Monday afternoon, we went into our committee sessions. In our
particular committee, which was No. 7, family and community sup-
port systems, the whole afternoon was spent on two speakers. We
were speakered to death. We needed speakers like we needed a
hole in our head. For 2 years, we had attended conferences and
seminars. We had heard speakers. We had been to many, many
things to prepare us. And we certainly did not need time wasted on
speakers.

The rest of that afternoon was wasted on discussion on the rules
of order. There was no agenda. We attempted to put together an
agenda. And at that time we had to adjourn.

Tuesday morning, we wasted more time on agenda, rules, proce-
dures, and trivia. Despite the ruling of breaking into subcommit-
tees, I would like to introduce the way ours really happened. What
happened was we had Tuesday, at noon, more than 60 resolutions.
How do you handle 60 resolutions? And then by the afternoon,
after lunch, we had 80.

So, in discussing it, the committee, which was 184 strong, decided
that the best way to do, would be to put the resolutions into subject
areas. So we put them into areas which included, among others,
health, physical, economics, family, spiritual, minority, and I be-
lieve there were two others that I don't recall at this time. We took
those and gave them to the resource people. The resource people
broke them down into those areas.

So then we established groups to use those to discuss and com-
bine and try to come up with from three to five resolutions for
each one of those areas. And I might say that Mrs. Alard was tre-
mendous. She was very supportive. We did not go into subcommit-
tees. They were not even really discussion groups. We went into
groups to try to consolidate and coordinate those 80 resolutions
that we had; that there was no way we could do. They added, sub-
tracted and diVided and came up with a much fewer number of res-
olutions.

However, I do want to say this. The Chair was all powerful. Be-
cause of my requests for points of clarification and points of infor-
mation, I was early identified, I think, as a rebel. So I introduced
three resolutions, two of which were lost in the shuffle and never
came to a committee. One wasas a matter of fact, I went around
to all eight of the subgroups to find out who had one of them.
Never could find it. They said, "Weil, it probably got lost in the
shuffle."
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The other one, I was told, was not germane. However, another
delegate from California introduced it later. It was accepted and
passed. So there were ways that they were watching people and
doing things.

I might say that the deepest frustration was felt at the evident
wastes resulting, the time on logistics and rules, that took away
from discussion,, the ignoring of the resolutions that went to the
Chair of the Conference, where they were not even given the digni-
ty of a response, the short shrift given to some delegates while
others were encouraged and went on and on, arriving with no clear
agenda and having to do an agenda after you get there.

The chairman has the agenda ready, and you present it to your
group, and you amend or you accept. But to arrive with nothing
and have to build an agenda is very poor procedurewith not
enough opportunity to discuss or to even study your committee as-
signment or your materials.

And, as a matter of fact, at the first caucus we had, where there
were, I would say, probably more than 150 delegates there, I could
find only 5 peoplewe requested they raise their handwe could
find only 5 people who got their No. 1 committee assignment. Most
everyone had gotten their third request or none at all. And that
was very, very evident.

The emphasis placed by the Chair and the resource people on re-
ducing the Federal responsibility and increasing the voluntary
sectorthat was a continual pressure all during the Conference.

I think the saddest thing was the ignoring of the observers who,
in the initial information, had been told they could participate
fully, except for a vote; who were denied the right to even speak.
We had one young lady get up on the last daywe gave the last 30
or 40 minutes of our meeting to the observers to get up and make a
statement. And she said that the Conference had cost her over
$1,200she was, I believe, from the Middle Westand she said she
was glad she had been there, but she really felt that she had not
been treated correctly, and that she was not able to participate.

As a matter of fact, one delegate in our committee asked if they
could speak to an observer from their area and was denied the
right to go back to speak to the observer; they were told to stay
where the delegates were seated.

One thing our committee did that many of them did not: We
signed in for every session. We had to check our name when we
came in in the morning and when we came in to the after-lunch
session. We thought everyone was doing it. We found out they were
not.

So Committee No. 7 has a pretty good roll on who was there and
who participated. We felt that was a very good deal.

I would like to mention just one other item that came to my at-
tention from one of our California delegates in Health Committee
No. 5. There were two men in there bothering her a great deal, be-
cause they were standing up and controlling the microphone. You
could not walk up to the mike and ask for the Chair. She men-
tioned them to me.

I thought it was rather interesting. They had a list of the dele-
gates on that committee. The two men concerned, one was Bill
Glynn. It was interesting because there was no address. Just "FL"
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for Florida, and five circles for the ZIP.. There was another gentle-
man in that committee, also, whose name began with "Z," who had
the same address. I started checking through the list.

I want to compliment our director in California, who sent us a
list of that group for the entire delegation that was early received.
And we all had one. I went through it and found there were many
who had no address, but a State and a ZIP, and it was rather inter-
estingCommittee No. 5 had 12 of those. That was the Health
Committee. Committee No. 6 had 12. Committee No. 8 had 12. That
was the Housing Committee. They had a Geraldine Walker from
Virginia, who had a "VA" and no ZIP. But there were 12 who gave
just the State and a ZIP. I thought that was rather interesting.

I might say that it was a very qood feeling when the chairman
made their reports to chant "vote. ' And I also would say that the
chairman went right ahead and introduced the chairman of the
next committee, ignoring it, and out of politeness and kindness we
all stopped chanting when he started to give his report. But we did
that after the first five reports and then we just gave up.

And now begins the hardest job of allimplementation and se-
lection of those that are most important.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.
[Ms. Helton's prepared statement followsj

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARGARET HELTON, SAN DIEGO DELEGATE, 1981 WHITE
HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING, CHAIRPERSON, TECHNICAL ADVISORY COUNCIL,
FAMILY AND COMMUNITY SUPPORT SYSTEMS COMMITTEE

My name is Margaret J. "Maggie" Helton. I live at 162 Mankato Street in the city
of Chula Vista, County of San Diego, State of California.

As vice-chair of the Steering Committee for the California State House Conference
on Aging, my involvement in the preparation for the White House Conference
began in November 19'79, and continued to the present time. I served as Chair of the
San Diego County Planning Committee. The San Diego delegates and observers met
frequently in preparation for the WHCOA. We were ready.

We wish the WHCOA had been as ready as we were.
1. All required forms were completed and returned as required.
2. Major Problems:
A. No committee assignments were made or received until 10 days before the Con-

ference.
B. No hotel confirmation received. You assumed you were housed where your

committee was meeting.
C. Materials (technical reports) for Committees received 10 days before the Con-

ference, although they had been ready since the first of July.
D. Plane tickets received 8 days before flight time, leaving little time for plan-

ning.
These factors placed great stress on the delegates and observers due to the uncer-

tainty which prevailed and led to uncertain tempers and negative feelings toward
the Conference before it occurred.

AT THE CONFERENCE

Great difficulty was encountered in finding caucus rooms. The delegates in at-
tendance at the western caucus on Sunday morning donated to a fund to pay for the
room. No plans had been made for the California delegates to be notified that meal
tickets for Saturday night and Sunday were available, hence many paid for their
own. Poor planning included two buffet dinnerson Sundaya complete disaster,
and on Monday night, not much better.

It speaks poorly for the Conference when the chair (Armitage) apologizes for
Sunday night at the official oppealf:f!rj plenary session on Monday morning.

Th e California delegation a resolution, as did other States, requesting a
vote following each committee report. Those resolutions were ignored, although pre-
sented to the chair.
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There was no process to provide for resolutions or recommendations to be for-
warded from one committee to another, therefore, if the committee chairperson
ruled that the resolution or recommendation was not germane to that committee, it
died.

Monday afternoon was spent on 2 speakers and more discussion on the rules of
orderwasted after 2 years of preparation, we needed speakers like we needed a
hole in the head.

Tueday a.m.more time wasted on agenda rules, procedure, and trivia. Despite
the ruling of no breaking into committees, the question became "How do you handle
60 plus resolutions, and so forth." In our committee, 184 strong, 8 discussion groups
were assigned the recommendations and worked to add, substract, consolidate, and
so forth, to workable size. The areas included heahh, fiscal, economics, family,
spiritual, minority, and so forth.

The Chair was all powerfulif ruled that a resolution was out of orderyou
simply found someone else to present it.

Deep frustration was felt at: arNo evident waste of time on logistics and rules, (2)
at the ignoring of the resolutions sent to the Chair of the Conference. They weren't
even given the respect of a denial, but simply ignored, (3) at the short shift given
some delegates while others were encourages, (4) arriving with no clear agenda
(more committee time was spent on this item), (5) with no opportunity to study their
committee assignment or read the materials (this was extra important inasmuch as
we could find only five California delegates who had received their first choice of
committeemost had received their third or no choice, (6) at the emphasis placed
on reducing Federal responsibility and increasing the volunteer sector, (7) on the
ignoring of the observers and separation of delegates and observers at all times, not
just at times of voting.

It was a good feeling to chant "Vote" following individual committee Chair re-
ports even though ignored.

Despite the negative reports of the Committees on Economics and Health, it was a
good feeling to hear the conflicting votes in other committees. I believe the senior
power was there and demonstrated. Despite delegates who gave their address as
000F100000, the seniors were there to work, were prepared and willing to partici-
pate. Due to rumors, the first action of the California idelegation was to pass a reso-
lution that we were there to participate fully and we wanted those concerned to
know it was under protest.

Despite the many frustrations, we were not diverted from our purpose and we felt
some measure of success for our hard work in that the resolutions, for the most
part, reflected many of our concerns and needs.

Now begins the hardest job of allthe implementation of our Resolutions for the
Eighties.

I would compliment Janet Levy, the California Coordinator for her endeavors to
keeto otir delegates informed, most importantly, for the copy of the initial list of the
delegates and observers and the committees to which they were assigned. This list
assisted in the identification of the newest or latest appointees.

Thank you for the privilege of testifying.

Mr. ROYBAL. The next witness is Barbara Garcia-Weed.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA GARCIA-WEED, 1981 WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON AGING DELEGATE, MEMBER, OLDER AMERI-
CANS AS A CONTINUING RESOURCE COMMITTEE
Ms. GARCIA-WEED. Congressman Roybal, distinguished guest,

honored senior citizens, ladies and gentlemen, my name is Barbara
Garcia-Weed. I was a delegate to the 1981 White House Conference
on Aging. I also served on the steering committee of the California
delegation and in this capacity remained in very close contact with
the members of the California delegation as well as those from
New York, Texas, New Mexico, Arizona, and the State of Maine.

I attended several pre-Conference meetings in Ventura, Los An-
geles, Sacramento and Phoenix as the delegates sought to clarify
their positions on major issues in Washington. Also, in Washington
I was a committee member that considered the older Americans as
a continuing resource.
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My background in the field of aging covers the past 16 years in
grassroots, day-to-day association with the problems of the senior
community. For the first time in history, a White House conference
on aging will produce no major legislation to benefit the senior
population. Whereas the 1961 conference developed the Older
Americans Act, and the 1971 conference produced the National In-
stitute on Aging, and the basis for the hot meals program, the 1981
White House Conference on Aging will generate no significant leg-
islation to assist the senior Americans in their daily life.

The most significant thing to emerge from the White House Con-
ference on Aging was not the numerous recommendations from the
committee, but rather the growing realization that the elderly pop-
ulation has become a political force that can no longer be ignored.

Equally important is the fact the seniors themselves began to re-
alize this and for the first time they began to work as a cohesive
group, each member dedicated to the welfare of all. The adminis-
tration realized this long before the rest of us did and tried to use
their influence to protect their interest in the cutting back of Gov-
ernment programs. They attempted to divide the minority mem-
bers.

They planted several obstacles in the way of delegate on their
way to Washington. Some of these could probably be blamed on
mismanagement such as committee and hotel assignments, arriv-
ing only a couple of weeks before the Conference, and the whole-
sale hiring and firing of three Executive Directors, the last being
appointed within a month of the convening of the Conference.

But the final surprise came with the high-level appointment of
500 delegates who were sympathetic to the administration but who
were not experienced in the field of aging and who lacked the year
of preparation most of the other delegates had undergone.

There were other disappointments, such as no printed agendas in
some committees, lack of microphones and PA systems, which are
very important to delegates with decreased ability to hear. There
were long food lines, long waits for transportation, and, yes, they,
the administration, underestimated the ability and the determina-
tion of the senior community, because not surprisingly, all of these
difficulties resulted in the welding together of a homogeneous
blend that was not dedicated to any particular special-interest
group but rather was dedicated to the betterment of the entire
group of elderly, without consideration of race or color.

The price of admission was age only. I sat and watched our elder-
ly population with a good deal of pride, respect, and admiration, as
they began to realize their potential and begin with persistence
and diligence to work through their committees to present well-
thought-out and prospective recommendations for the coming
decade.

The senior adult of today and tomorrow is neither senile nor
stupid. They are well educated and are beginning to discover their
true power and will demonstrate it in the voting booths and their
lobbying groups as they begin to develop momentum. This is what
was significant at the 1981 White House Conference on Aging.

No major legislation changes will come from this committee
House conference because we have gone beyond the need for a
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grandstand gesture to indicate to the rest of the country that the
elderly population is alive, healthy, and involved.

What came out of the Conferende? Six hundred well-developed
recommendations to improve the daily lives of the elderly commu-
nity and which will also benefit the general population of America.
There were no pie-in-the-sky suggestions, only practical suggested
solutions to complicated problems. It is one thing to recommend. It
is another to implement.

The seniors have given this administration the tools with which
to work. Now they will patiently wait for a while until they see
what will be done, because the seniors believe in a free democracy,
because they believe in America. But be aware, time moves on
more rapidly for the elderly. So we would be well advised to waste
not much time at all. And remember instead, like our older popula-
tion, that election time is just around the corner.

Thank you.
Congressman Roybal, I would like to answer a few of your ques-

tions that you had that were not answered.
Mr. ROYBAL. Not at this time. We would like to hear from the

others and then go into the question period. I want to be sure the
statements of each one are recorded.

Ms. GARC1A-WEED. Will I later on be allowed to answer some of
the questions made?

Mr. ROYBAL. Only if the Chair makes reference to the same ques-
tions. We do not want to go back to the questioning process which
already took place with another panel. In order to keep the record
straight, we must follow the procedure.

Ms. GARCIA-WEED. Congressman, if it is a new issue being
brought up that was not answered that the chairman himself
asked, could it be answered after everyone has spoken?

Mr. ROYBAL. Probably so. The best way to handle that would be
to submit that in writing. May I state at this time, any delegate or
any person in this room or anyone in the United States who so de-
sires can submit for the record any statements, any questions, or
answer to a question that has been asked. The record will remain
open for 30 days after today. We will receive any communication
that you may direct to us and make it part of the record at that
time.

The next witness is Helen Huber.

STATEMENT OF HELEN HUBER, 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE
ON AGING DELEGATE, MEMBER, PUBLIC SECTOR ROLES AND
STRUCTURES COMMITTEE
Ms. HUBER. Thank you, Congressman. In the interests of time,

and the concern of everyone in the audience, because it has been a
long time, I will certainly try and shorten my remarks. Some of the
things I would like to underscore, I certainly do not want to dupli-
cate anything said before. I would like to refer to the fact that Dr.
Weg mentioned at the plenary session we were given speeches and
information and also at the first day's session I believe in almost
every committee this happened, they gave us information when we
were there as the "experts." There were people in that audience,
delegates, who have written the textbooks. And I find it very in-

6 4



60

suiting and timeconsuming to take that kind of time, when we
would have preferred to use it in committee.

As the cochairman of the San Diego delegation, I would like to
indicate to you, Congressman Roybal, that it is our full intention to
continue as a delegation. We have already met since returning
from Washington, D.C. We have another meeting scheduled next
week with our delegation. We have been in contact with our Con-
gressman from our area. We met with him in Washington. They
invited us to breakfast. We will continue to be in contact with
them prior to their returning to Washington.

I, too, felt highly intimidated. I felt frightened at times. I felt
that it was a draining conference, as Dr. Weg referred to that.
There was a great deal of frustration and there was tension. I also
was very angered by the fact that it seemed to me and to three
other people who were in our delegation that the telephone of our
reporter was being tapped when we were conversing with him
about the Conference.

Very happily, I was assigned to the committee of my first choice;
that is, the concerns of older women. I think perhaps we were for-
tunate in that we were able to function to some degree in a better
manner than some of the other committees apparently were able
to. And I think perhapsand I say this with great seriousness
that it may be because they don't take women very seriously, and
they didn't think we would accomplish as much as we were able to
accomplish. This was true not only in Washington, D.C., but in Sac-
ramento. I am very proud of that fact.

There were frustrations. I remember very distinctly the frustra-
tion of Dr. Weg, and one of the other observers who went from the
San Diego delegation who was an observerthey were not allowed
the time to speak they had been promised they would.

These people who came as observers paid their own way, were
obviously very caring, and were definitely very well informed,
much more so and much better informed than some of the very,
very late appointments that were made to these committees as del-
egates. I feel in the future it is important to give those observers
an opportunity to speak. And I think they have been very, very se-
riously neglected back in Washington at this time.

I think that is all I want to say at this time. Thank you for your
time.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you'very much.
The next witness is Toni Rini.

STATEMENT OF TONI RINI, 1981 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON
AGING DELEGATE, APPOINTED BY REPRESENTATIVE EDWARD
R. ROYBAL
Ms. RINI. Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen, my name is

Toni Rini. I was a delegate to Washington appointed by Congress-
man Roybal. I am also vice president of region 6 of the Congress of
Senior Citizens. I work very closely with the senior citizens.

I will try to be brief and not to repeat what some of the other
people have said. So I will just speak about one little experience I
had in Washington.
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The committee that I had selected was health care, but I was as-
signed to the concerns of older women. It gave me a chance to ad-
vocate health care. When I turned in my paper, one of the staff
persons said it is not germane. I said, oh, yes, it is. Again she said
no. She had the power to accept or reject the presentation of pro-
posals or papers. I said politely but firmly, I want to speak to the
chairperson or I will have to speak to my Congressman.

She said, all right, I will give the paper to her. We had an
agenda listing the time to speak on the different issues. When it
came my turn to speak, the chairperson stated two other persons
had a similar paper and for us to get together in the hall and agree
as to which one of us would present our proposal. We did just that.

The lady and the gentleman decided that I present my paper,
which they signedbut to add low-vision care to my request which
is on page 5 of women's concerns, that Congress adopt legislation to
amend medicare and medicaid to include pharmaceuticals, neces-
sary medical equipment and supplies, low-vision care, podiatry,
hearing aid, basic dental care and necessary transportation Tar
health care for older persons, especially older women on medicare
and medicaid programs.

The reason I am doing this is because that is right down your
line. So to emphasize, I have repeated what is here on page 5
among the concerns, No. 445.

The next day when it was my turn to speak, the chairperson
stated my paper had been misplaced or lost. I said, "Madam Chair-
man, do not exert yourself or waste your time or money. I have a
copy for you, and I know it by heart." I also said what I lack in
knowledge, I make up in tenacity. I received a great applause. My
proposal was acted upon unanimously.

It was very rewarding to have the support of other delegates sin-
cerely concerned with the needs of senior citizens. But three dele-
gates kept asking about fiscal impact, financial trouble, what
would it cost. Again I got the floor and I said, what does it cost to
send a person to the hospital or convalescent home when we can
have preventive medicine, preventive programs that will save the
seniors from landing there. I said, how much is a life worth? Again,
another applause. So these people subsided.

I believe this was only the beginning of our work, and we must
follow through and work with and support city, county, State and
Federal legislators who are concerned with senior citizens' prob-
lems and who will try to solve these problems by a firm legislative
effort.

Thank you, Congressman, for appointing me as a delegate and
also for inviting me to testify today. I promise you I shall keep on
working diligently for us seniors.

Hasta luego.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.
So far the committee has heard testimony from various individ-

uals. Some have been complimentary and some have not. The pur-
pose of the hearing, of course, is to hear both sides. We realize we
cannot go back and remedy any situation that existed during the
Conference. We are interested in making certain recommendations,
based on your testimony, hoping that those who plan the White

6 6
92-241 0 - 82 - 5



62

House Conferences in years to come will go back to some of this
testimony and avoid making the same mistakes.

So far we have heard both sides. We have heard, I think, strong
criticism from those who found the Conference favorable as well as
those who found the Conference unfavorable.

So you have given the commmittee a great deal to work with.
On the other hand, I don't think either the subcommittee or the

full committee would be here today or would be interested in hold-
ing hearings throughout the country if the hearings were just de-
signed to criticize and not to bring out some of the positive things.
I think almost everyone has given the committee the impression
that while you went through certain periods of unrest, you still
came back with a positive feeling that the 600 recommendations
were made in a positive vein.

I wouldlike statements such as the following to be implemented.
My committee is going to continue to meet; we are angry enough to
continue meeting even as a State delegation, and make these rec-
ommendations, to set out priorities so that the Congress can take
cognizance of the fact that a State delegation has certain priorities
with regard to the recommendations that were made.

I would not be here if I didn't think some significant piece of leg-
islation could and will come out of this Conference. I think it is the
general opinion that this can come about. It has to come about, at
least from what I see now. Bulldog tenacity was displayed on the
part of many delegates who did things in spite of the fact that
there were rules, for example, prohibiting subcommittees to form.
So many of these things did happen.

They are probably part of an overall mistake in some instances.
Others may have been deliberate. Whatever the reason, I think we
have to look forward now to the more positive aspects of this Con-
ference, and ask ourselves what are we going to do about it.

I am going to ask some questions to perhaps illicit concrete rec-
ommendations regardless of whether you think the Conference was
good or bad. You have recommendations. In a 1-minute statement,
I would like each one of you to tell me what you think we should
do. I am talking about us, the subcommitteethe full Committee
on Aging, plus the Congress of the United States. Can you give us
an answer? Each one of you will be given only 1 minute to answer
that question.

Dr. WEG. I think I can speak without the microphone and say
that a number of the persons who spoke earlier gave their recom-
mendations, with which I concur, that there would need to be an
oversight and the followup. I would love to see the accounting of
how that money was spent, I really would. The oversight on our
followthrough. I would like to see meeting held before 1991.

I would like to see it in 3 or 4 years. I would like to have an inde-
pendent groupI concur with that recommendation. And also that
it be extended, the time for response be extended to either Febru-
ary 15, or the end of February.

Most of the recommendations that were made I had already writ-
ten down and I think this demonstrates to you how we are think-
ing together. Thank you.

Mr. ROYBAL. All right. Miss Kirby.
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MS. KIRBY. I think it is important we don't lose our impact and
energy and that we have a continuous ongoing process, whether it
be at the local, State, or national level. I would urge Congress to
come to grips with the problems of the economy. This is what is
killing the old people.

Mr. ROYBAL. What recommendation did your full committee
make with regard to the economy?

Ms. KIRBY. One of our major recomendations was that you focus
on bringing inflation, which is the cruelest tax of all, under con-
trol; that you work to make social security a fiscally reliable pro-
gram for those who are now in it as well as those contributing to it;
and that there be no cuts made in social security.

Mr. ROYBAL. Did it make any recommendations with regard to
budget deficits?

Ms. KIRBY. We did indicate you cannot bail out one bankrupt
system with another bankrupt system. So it is the total economy
that ,has to.be brought under control.

Mr. ROYDAL. Mrs. Garcia-Weed.
Ms. GARCIA-WEED. I would like to see Congress legislate, and

Senators, get on with it. The older American community has done
the work. They have done the backup. They have done their home-
work.

I may make one suggestion, and be so bold and correct me, re-
spected seniors, please correct me. I think there is one thing that
you can do, because social security was addressed in 13 of the com-
mitteesif you have read your book that has come out. And it was
addressed with over 52 different recommendations by the older
community.

So I won't go into social security. But I would like to see a recom-
mendation by you that would elevate the aging department to a
full cabinet status so that the older population will have an ear di-
rectly to the President of the United States, and so that the seniors
will no longer have to have politicians do the work for them.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.
May I say that such a proposal is already in the hopper. I pre-

sented the first resolution, the first bill establishing that depart-
ment. Nothing has happened yet. We hope we can continue on its
implementation.

Mr. ROYBAL. Mrs. Huber.
Mrs. HUBER. Thank you, Congressman.
I would just simply like to underscore what has already been

said here several times. Please let us have some kind of a commit-
tee that will watchdog the report that is coming out now and our
responses to it. I again would agree with Dr. Weg. I would very
much like to see a meeting begin in a very much earlier period of
time than another 10 years. I think 10 years is going to be too long
with the change in the adult population now.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you. Miss Helton.
Miss HELTON. Again, I would concur with the recommendations

on oversight that was put together by several of the members who
spoke. Also I concur with the suggestion by Dr. Weg that an evalu-
ation by the Ccingress Committee on Aging should be done in about
3 years to find out what has been accomplished and what still re-
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mains to be accomplished. I think it is very important that we keep
an oversight on how these priorities are selected to be handled.

Also on the State level, I would like to urge that we all continue
to work and that we try to implement some of the recommenda-
tions through the CalifOrnia Legislature and our state legislators
and also with our California Department on Aging.

I would like to say, Congressman, we felt our hearing was impor-
tant enough that four of us came from San Diego to be present.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.
Ms. RINI. I concur with the ladies here. Saying 5 years, 10 years

to see what has been accomplished, what has been implementedI
believe this can be a very dirty house. You have to sweep your
house every day or it is going to get very dirty. The same thing
with all the problems we have in government.

It is a day-to-day thing. A year is not too soon to see what has
been done, what has been implemented of all these resolutions and
proposals we have worked so hard with. Also, it should be through
our legislation here in Sacramento, it should be at the city, county,
and so on up, and we should keep in very close touch with our leg-
islators, and keep pushing.

It says, seek and thou shalt find. This is where we have to work
hard. We have to hit where it is going to hurt. And it is going to be
at the ballot box.

Mr. ROYBAL. The reason I asked each one of you to make a 1-
minute statement with regard to your recommendations is that at
the end of this hearing I am also going to give those in the audi-
ence the opportunity to make a 1-minute statement. That means
you have already made yours, and therefore you will not be heard.

Those who have already testified will also not be heard. So you
see, that is the procedure. I wish to thank you all for excellent tes-
timony.

The committee, of course, will take all the testimony into consid-
eration and make recommendations.

Mr. ROYBAL. The next panel will consist of Dr. James Birren, Dr.
Percil Stanford, and Mr. Morris Better.

Will you please come forward.
I would like to hear from the witnesses in the following order:

First Dr. James Birren, then Dr. Stanford, and then Mr. Better.
Will Dr. Birren proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. JAMES BIRREN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
ETHEL PERCY ANDRUS GERONTOLOGY CENTER, UNIVERSITY
OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA, AND DELEGATE, 1981 WHITE
HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING

Dr. BIRREN. Thank you.
I am James Birren. I was a delegate to the White House Confer-

ence on Aging because of my role as chairman of the Technical
Committee on Research. My position is head of the Gerontology
Center at the University of Southern California.

I would like to congratulate this committee because I think the
log of history is now in the hands of this committee and the pros-
pects for the future, I think, by and largely are in your hands.
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I had a feeling this morning in listening to some of the com-
ments this was a postmortem; but then I changed my concept to
autopsy. We are trying to see why something died. But I hope that
point of view won't become widespread, because you sense the
vigor, a great deal of national interz-zt.

I am going to be briefI would like to take a few moments.
What should we do differently the next time? I think it should be

a little sooner. I think there is difficulty in having a White House
Conference in the first year of the new Presidential administration.
It catches them short. You can see many of the inadvertencies. I
would like to see it placed in the beginning, say, of the third year
so that the whole tone would be a little bit more temperate.

I think that the haste began in the latter days of the Carter ad-
ministration in which various groups had to prepare their reports.
So we have parallel channels of information with no crosstalk.

For example, let me use the Research Committee to illustrate
this. We had miniconferences around the country. Some of them
had research issues. We did not have that material available in the
Research Committee. Furthermore, the National Institute of Aging
was preparing a national plan for research on aging. That was the
third parallel channel.

That material did not become available until the day of the Con-
ference. That is unfortunate. And I think next time we should be
certain we lay it out in the sequential form, so we can react to the
miniconferences and the regional meetings and take advantage of
that.

With regard to the process, I had the impression at this time
that the process of picking delegates originally was in good shape. I
had no quarrel with that. Those plans that were laid out 2 years in
advance of the White House Conference.

With regard to the Research Committee's report, we turned in
our report February 1980. I did not ever receive a copy until I came
to the meeting of the report that I submitted. Furthermore, when I
came to the meeting, I was assigned to the Committee on the Pri-
vate Sector. I had never served in the private sector. I spent 35
years of my career in research.

When I went to the Research Committee, since I thought I could
add something there, I was challenged at the door, and then I was
told by the chairman that I could be there as an observer, but I
could not vote. There is something wrong about that process. I am
not protesting from my own ego at the moment. But there is some-
thing wrong in not making the background information available
to the committee. And I think that is a waste of dollars and efforts.

I would also like, in addition to the ideas already mentioned of
having a White House Conference sooner, I would not like it too
soon. And I would like to have, in addition to the Select Committee
on Aging, have some agency in the Federal Government assigned
the work, to have some staff also engaging in a postmortem analy-
sis, but also look forward to the future, so that in perhaps 2 to 3
years it would make a recommendation to the Congress about the
process, content, timing, the input-output relationships to the
White House Conference.

Now, the difficulty that results when you have so many parallel
inputs all coming in at the last moment to delegates that are not
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necessarily prepared, I was not prepared. The report from the Re-
search Committee has I believe 96 recommendations alone. Some of
them are overlapping. There is no sorting out. I feel it very diffi-
cult even to vote on those 96 alone. And I feel somewhat expert in
that area. Let alone the entire 668 recommendations. I think it is
impossible. So there is something wrong in a professional sense,
wrong with this process.

Now, another point about the political overtones. I think a White
House Conference on Aging is always to some extent political, but
in a desirable sense of the expression of social political impressions
and opinions. That is the best of America.

But it should not become political in the sense of party politics.
That is where the mistake can enter.

My last point here. There were some foreign observers at the
White House Conference on Aging. There was a World Health Or-
ganization committee meeting at the same time, and some of the
delegates were watching us. So I had the opportunity of asking one
from Europe, "How does the White House Conference on Aging
seem to you?" And this person was the head of a gerontology insti-
tute in Europe. And he said, "It could never happen in our coun-
try, our older people would not be prepared for it, and they would
be passive."

Now, that is an interesting point and one that I think is flatter-
ing to the sophistication of the American public. We are prepared
for the open forum, and that indeed was where the strength of this
Conference was.

I think I would stop at that point. Thank you very much.
Mf. ROYBAL. Thank you Dr. Berrin.
Dr. Stanford.

STATEMENT OF ,DR. PERCIL STANFORD, SAN DIEGO DELEGATE,
1981 WHITE-HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING, MEMBER, EDUCA-
TION AND TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES COMMITTEE
Dr. STANFORD. Mr. Chairman, my name is Percil Stanford. I am

the director of the Center on Aging of San Diego State University
and was a delegate to the Conference by virtue of my role as a
member of the National Advisory Committee.

I think the points that have been made regarding the accommo-
dations, the general quality of the Conference, certainly have been
presented in balance. But I think what I would like to do is concen-
trate more on what I would like to look at as some of the followup,
some of the quality as far as substance is concerned.

In planning the Conference, there was certainly adequate atten-
tion given to the before and during aspects of the conference. How-
ever, there was not enough attention given the after-Conference as-
pects.

It seems to me that one of the important issues before us now for
the future is to begin to address what kind of meaningful process
in a structured fashion can take place after the Conference to
insure that some of the things that should take place take place.

We seem to be asking ourselves the question where to, what hap-
pens after the Conference, what happens after the recommenda-
tions.

fry
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So I think one of the key things that we might do at this point is
to insure in some fashion that the planning process formally in-
clude three stages.

Further, I would like to suggest that what has happened is an-
other rung in the ladder as far as the furthering of national policy
development in aging. The attitudes that ,we have seen exhibited by
delegates says to me that we are on the track to continuing to de-
velop the basis for national policy or national policies in aging. We
must look at the existing structure in order to positively proceed
and ask ourselves who can best follow up, and how that followup
can take place.

I would like to offer not anything new in some instances, but at
least some suggestions.

One is that there must be a process whereby the Federal Council
or some other body identify those issues, those recommendations
that are feasible from the standpoint of administrative changes im-
mediately. We do not have to wait for legislative changes. There
are many executive changes that can be made, there are some ad-
ministrative changes that can be made.

I think Dr. Torres-Gil who mentioned the Federal Council might
play a role is very correct in that sense, working with the various
departments. I think that can be done immediately.

At another level, I think the persons who have been identified
and elected in California and in one or two other States as senior
legislators have a very, very important role to play. It is the older
persons themselves in roles like this that will be most instrumental
in seeing that some of the followthrough does take place, not only
at the State level, but also at the national level.

Another issue or set of issues that were not mentioned was the
fact that the national aging organizations did identify what they
called aid for the eighties. Those issues were very, very prominent
throughout the White House Conference on Aging. And those
issues were in many ways addressed add, in most instances, there
were resolutions or recommendations passed that did support those
ideas. I mentioned that primarily because the national organiza-
tions that passed those aid for the eighties recommendations repre-
sent most of the older people in our society and many of the profes-
sional organizations. So I think those should be kept in mind as we
move ahead.

From another standpoint, we are talking about dissemination of
information. I think we have to come out and be much more clear
about our intent. What we are talking about is keeping the public
informed as to what transpires as we go through this after the con-
ference process. I think there should be a very clear process spelled
out whereby the public will be made aware of the various steps as
Congress moves ahead.

I think the aging network as it exists is an excellent avenue for
that process. -Why not use the State units on aging, why not use
the area age agencies on aging and the various districts that have
been designated? So I think we can use a process that is in place.

Further, we have already heard that many delegates at various
levels are planning to continue their involvement. It seems to me
that there could be support, formal support, for supporting the ef-
forts of those delegates, of those persons who want to further this
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process. I do not think it should be an informal process. I think it
should be a formalized process whereby those who put their time
in, their effort in before the Conference, can have the intended re-
sponsibility of followup effort, and not be a process of saying "if we
can." It should be that "we will," and we have a mandate to do so.

Another aspect is the media. I think it was demonstrated at the
White House Conference on Aging that the media at its various
levels, whether it be printed, television, what have you, can have a
tremendous impact. And it seems to me that we must orchestrate
the media and use media effectively in the afterconference process
as well.

So, in closing, I think we have made some strides, we have added
maybe perhaps a half rung or another rung to the ladder in terms
of moving toward a national policy in aging and insuring that older
people can live with dignity.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Dr. Stanford.
The next witness is Mr. Morris Better.

STATEMENT OF MORRIS REITER, NATIONAL STEERING COMMIT-
TEE, GRAY PANTHERS, AND DELEGATE AT LARGE, 1981 WHITE
HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING
Mr. BErrER. Mr. Chairman, and durable cohorts, I am delighted

to have the opportunity to appear before this committee, especially
on this panel dealing with followup.

Before I conclude my remarks, I hope to have some recommenda-
tions both as to procedures, the conduct of the conference, and also
some possible legislative action by the Congress.

I should identify myself. I am Morris Better. I am a voluntarily
retired professor of education. I am a member of the national steer-
ing committee of the Gray Panthers. I was the delegate at large
from the Gray Panther organization. I also coordinated the Gray
Panther activities and efforts with regard to the White House Con-
ference on Aging. That latter responsibility began 11/2 years ago
when the whole process for the 1981 White House Conference on
Aging began.

The Gray Panthers, as everybody knows, is an activist organiza-
tion. Because we are an activist organization, we took a look at the
potential prospects of the White House Conference on Aging a long
time ago to see whether we could play our expected role, that is of
a watchdog function, something that we characteristically do with
all Government agencies and with our elected officials. I think it is
important you understand my remarks in that context.

An air of mistrust prevailed going into the Conference. That air
of mistrust prevailed during the White House Conference on Aging.
And it is evident that the air of mistrust still prevails.

The evidence of that, humorously, when our plane leaving Los
Angeles was delayed for almost 2 hours, we felt this was the long
hand of the administration reaching out to keep us, the California
delegation, from getting there. Engine failure, we even surmised
that the warranty had run out on us.

The clumsy approach to manipulating the conference that Jerry
Waldie pointed out, the heavyhandedness of the handling of the
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Conference, demonstrated the attitude of this administration in
many things that they do. That is, when there is a choice between
brains and guts, guts seems to get the vote. Unfortunately this
time they met their match, as far as guts and activity is concerned.

I would characterize the Conference, from a personal point of
view, two ways. One, I missed a lot of naps during the Conference.
And the other was very heartening to see a lot of people acting and
talking as though they were Gray Panthers.

This is a reaction, again, to the way in which the attempts were
made to control the Conference.

I would characterize the product of the Conference--that is, the
resolutions that came out of the Conferenceas primarily one of
being able to hold on to the gains that we achieved as a result of
earlier Conferences. We were successful in resisting the encroach-
ments. But we were not successful really in breaking any new
ground I think it is important to realize that as well.

The Conference was also, as many people have testified before
me, an exercise in trivializing older people, both in the way we
were corraled and marshaled aroundeven to the entertainment
that we were provided.

One of the best kept secrets of the Conference was how the dele-
gate appointment was made to membership organizations. Because
of my role in the Gray Panthers, I was concerned about how many
delegates we would obtain. We had a hard time getting that infor-
mation. And I guess what I am saying now is a little bit unique, in
contrast to what has preceded today, because I speak as a delegate
from a membership organization.

I did not learn until today when I talked to Leon Harper that the
allotment of delegates to national organizations was 75, grand
total, they were handed to the Leadership Council and told to dis-
tribute them as they saw fit among the supporting organizations,
not all of which incidentally belonged to the Leadership Council.
Some of these membership organizations number in the millions.
And yet they received only two or three delegates. I was one of two
delegates representing the Gray Panthers.

Gray Panthers are concerned that the efforts on the part of the
administration to control and manipulate the conference be fully
exposed. I commend the work this committee is doing now as a step
in the direction, and I hope they would see the necessity to pro-
ceed further on this basis.

As I had written to you, Congressman Roybal, and to other Con-
gressmen who are on the Select Committee on Aging, the develop-
ments that have been revealed here today introduce strong doubts
and suspicions that the purpose of the 1981 White House Confer-
ence on Aging Act to develop a comprehensive, coherent national
policy on aging, together with recommendations for the implemen-
tation of that policy, has been seriously tampered with, if not com-
pletely subverted. And I would urge it is the legitimate role of the
Congress to take a further look into that. As a matter of fact, it is
really a corruption of the Conference purposes.

The Gray Panthers, I feel free to reveal, are looking into possible
illegalities. For example, invasion of privacy in the nature of the
survey on the part .of the National Steering Committee. The defa-
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mation of character that came as a re3ult of being listed on so-
called adversaries or enemies list.

How nearly do they approach being illegal acts? We have asked
the National Senior Citizens Law Center to determine what lati-
tude we have in that direction.

We are also exploring the possibility of using the Freedom of In-
formation Act to see what documents can be obtained to further
substantiated suspicions that have been demonstrated.

By way of recommendations, and with regard to the conduct of
the Conference itself, the effort to co-op the conference, I would
suggest that the Congress make some determination of what crite-
ria for selection were used by the administration in selecting their
1 lth-hour appointees. Was age a consideration? Was the urban-
rural distribution a consideration? Was gender a consideration? To
what extent was it a complete disregard of the gridlines so scrupu-
lously used previously with all the other delegates?

I would urge the Congress to look into the existence of a delegate
control section, within the White House Conference on Aging struc-

,, ture.
It was brought to my attention, it didn't come out at this meet-

ing, that a delegate control section existed, and that was off limits
to most of the people who worked in the planning of the Waite
House Conference, the staff.

It is my understanding also that the responsibility of the dele-
gate control section was to carefully build the membership of the
committees. I learned, for example, that the first people to be ap-
pointed to committees were people with business orientations and
even notified of their committee assignments 3 to 4 weeks ahead of
the other members of the various committees. I would ask the Con-
gress to try to substantiate that.

Also to look into what advanced briefing these delegates re-
ceived, how the assignments were made, what responsibilities were
doled out, what strategies were developed. And further, how were
the expenses of these delegates defrayed. One California delegate
brought two staff members with him. By what means were commit-
tee chairs provided and analyses of the delegates in each of their
committees so that they knew what percentage were favorable and
what percentage were unfavorable. And, of course, how was the
list, the -so-called enemies list, the favorables and unfavorables de-
veloped.

I would suggest that testimony from many of these delegates try
to be solicited and to collate all the evidence available to see
whether these are really political ploys, or to what extent it bor-
ders on illegal acts.

With regard to issues, I would like to make the following recom-
mendations.

When the debate develops on the role of the private sector in our
society, as the Government seeks to reduce its responsibility in
social services to all segments, I would urge the Congress to see to
it that movement in that direction be carefully phased in, that we
don't merely cut off social services and say trust us that the pri-
vate sector will fill the gap.
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I think if we want to get the private sector involved, then I
would suggest that some careful legislative action be taken so that
one moves in as the other moves out and not before.

I would also suggest that we look to see what the potential is of
age integration in our society. The 1971 White House Conference
put its foot in the door. For the first time, it raised the question
about age integration, about age desegregating our society.

The technical committees prepared seven reports with that par-
ticular emphasis. And yet nothing emerged in the way of recom-
mendations from the White House Conference. I would submit that
that was due largely to the fact that much of our time and energy
was spent in confrontation rather than breaking in new ground.
Had there been no confrontation, I imagine we would have ad-
dressed ourselves to questions of age integration.

I would suggest that also we would- have addressed ourselves
more fully to the matter of military budget, and to determine how
moral or immoral it seems to be, as yesterday's paper indicated, a
15-percent increase for military expenditures while they are talk-
ing about 11-percent further decrease in the 1983 budget for social
services.

I would urge that the Congress at present do everything it can to
resist encroachments on existing policies that affect older people.

In conclusion, I would like to suggest one idea that may be just a
little bit ahead of its time, but someone has to say it first, and
maybe I will be that person.

I would urge that future White House Conferences not be ad-
dressed to segments of our society, but rather to overriding issues
in our society. So, for example, we would have a White House Con-
ference on Housing or a White House Conference on Health, and
deal with the issues as it impinges on all segments of our society,
the young and the old.

I will leave it for your thought.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you, Mr. Better, for your excellent testimony.
As I go over some of my notes, I find that you three gentlemen

with vast experience in various universities have similar philos-
ophies. You are united with regard to the future of the Conference,
the future of the senior citizens.

However, I find that there has to be some clarification on some
of the statements that were made.

You all agree that senior citizens should continue in their in-
volvement. The clarification needed is in the type of involvement.

Dr. Stanford, I think you said that the involvement should be
formal. Will you tell the committee what you meant by formal?

Dr. STANFORD. I think one of the great injustices has been that
we have expected the older person to volunteer or give his or her
time to many, many matters. To formalize this followup process, I
would suggest that there be minimal resources made available for
committees to continue to work, to provide some kind of support
for people to meet, to produce followup documents, to make tele-
phone calls or whatever, so there can be some concrete activity to
move the information to communicate. That is the kind of formal
teeth that I would say be put into this matter.

Mr. ROYBAL. What I would like to see is, of course, a committee
of that kind on a national scale with perhaps representation from
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the various States. The end result would be the formulation of a
proposal of some kind that would, first of all, discuss the discrepan-
ciessome of the things that went on that were not quite -right
and discuss recommendations that would be made by that national
committee on future Conferences.

My main interest would be in recommendations that come not
only from those on that committee, but, for example, from students
who would be getting their masters and Ph. D.'s in gerontology, in-
volving them fully, since they are going to be tomorrow's leaders in
this field.

You stated that such a formal commission would cost money.
You are right, but if we don't spend it, we are not going to take it
with us, and we are liable not to reach a consensus with regard to
the problems of the senior citizen.

I say that, in view of the fact that Mr. Better said that the mili-
tary budget has increased by 15 percent, and that the social budget
has further decreased by 11 percent.

In viewing the budget cuts in education and social programs and
comparing them to increased military spending, I see little hope of
establishing something brandnew that will address itself as a com-
mission to the problems of the aging in the United States.

Let us assume that I am right. Let us assume, yes, there is no
possibility of getting the funds for such a project.

I would ask the $64 question. What else can be done to accom-
plish the same objectives with perhaps partial funding of some
kind. Is that a possibility?

What about a combination of Government, senior citizens, and
the educational community? Perhaps the taller could be involved
in some kind of a commission, to do the job through a combination
of partial funding and voluntary basis. Is that a $64 question that
perhaps has an answer?

Dr. BIRREN. I am not certain I can answer it, but let me try.
One advantage of being a little bit older is that you do develop a

sense of history. I attended the first National Conference on Aging,
which was 1951, then the Federal Security Agency. I acquired little
bits of knowledge along the way, I hope.

The basic issue administratively has always been do you distrib-
ute the issues of aging across all agencies and, therefore, it has no
focus.

Frequently it gets buried then because no one has the responsi-
bility. They all claim they are doing very much on behalf of the
aging, whether it is health, housing, or education.

So there needs to be a focus with some notion of accountability.
For me the final denominator of accountability is Congress.

Now France has recently appointed a Minister of Aging which is
an interesting development. It is along your line of having a Cabi-
net officer.

The cabinet officer, if there were such a post, couldn't do every-
thing. So there is a question of how do you integrate the specialists
and make them accountable?

Now an example I like to use, it is a little bit homely, is the post
office syndrome. When I was a boy, the post Office in our society
was a respected institution. You trusted it. It was a sign of respon-
sibility and it only took 2 cents to mail a first-class letter.

? 7
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Now, today, almost everyone is criticizing it, and it is run down.
It did not take out what I would say is a desirable amount of
money in its budget for research and development to improve and
anticipate the future, about 1 percent.

-It -assumed that they knew exactly how services were going to be
always developing.

In this field we are going to have higher expectations of services
in health education. So we have to reserve about 1 percent for
R. & D. to make the future not only better, but more efficient.

Now the assignment of responsibility is the issue. Under the old
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, it was assumed
that you could assign these responsibilities to the agencies. I discov-
ered when I was dealing with it that the Housing Agency did not
want to have a health clinic in a housing project because they only
dealt with housing.

That kind of rigiditywell, somewhere in there I hope is a touch
of something that makes some sense.

Mr. ROYBAL. Most definitely. I think I followed you very well.
Dr. Stanford, do you have anything to add to this? This being an

election year, you can just say "I agree with the previous speaker."
Dr. STANFORD. I do agree with the previous speaker. However, I

think we should take into consideration the existing structures and
examine those structures fully to see to what extent those struc-
tures can be used because I think quite often we assume that exist-
ing structures may not be viable. I think it is how we use those
structures and I think if we go back and take a look at the organi-
zations and the public agencies that are now in existence, that
most people know about, if we could ever put a new twist to those,
and make those more viable, I think we might even save some
money.

Mr. ROYBAL. Mr. Better, what is your opinion?
Mr. BurrER. I would cite an experience I had in my committee,

"The Older American as a Continuing Resource," where I noted
that all of the deliberations and discussion had to do with how do
we fit older people into existing modes and existing mechanisms.

It was my thought that perhaps we could use the intelligence
and wisdom and insights of older people to begin to explore ave-
nues of social change, other ways of doing things, and open up
)options.

I think the more options we have, the greater the opportunity for
self-determination. It takes a great deal of cooperation, certainly,
between all agencies, Congress and the private sector and the vol-
untary sector, but I think that is a direction worth striving for.

The error I feel we are making is that we are terminating one
element before we are turning op the other ones.

In other words, it has tAti- be a coordinated effort so that nothing
falls in the cracks in the meantime, and there is no undue suffer-
ing as a result of that.

Mr. ROYBAL. One question directed to all three of you. I am not
an educator, therefore I don't know the time it would take for
someone to make a thorough study of the conference and come up
with certain recommendations in a proposal that would be made to
the Congress of the United States.
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How long would it take one scholar, one, let's say a candidate for
Ph. D. in gerontology, as an example, to complete such a study?
Would it take a full 2 years?

Mr. BgrrER. You mean a study of what happeneC. at this confer-
ence?

Mr. ROYBAL. Yes. What I am interested in seeing is a young
scholar somewhere perform the necessary study, get his Ph. D. at
the same time, and then come up with the gerontologists's view-
point of what happened. This young person should capture the
spirit of the situation by talking to the senior citizens of his com-
munity, therefore reflecting not only the opinion of the senior citi-
zens, but reflecting also the opinion of that young individual who
will be in a key position to do something about these problems if
we are able to pass some of the recommendations that have been
made.

That is what I am trying to get at.
I am interested in that approach. I would like to see the universi-

ties more involved in this process.
Mr. STANFORD. I had a student who did a study for the White

House Conference on Aging, although the output was lost, on the
evolution of Federal policy on aging. And it took that student about
6 months to get deeply acquainted with the literature.

Several of the Congressmen helped us with materials.
I would make a point there is a new concept in education and

that is the team dissertation. I would suggest a team of three could
break it up into digestible components and also be stimulating one
to another. Two years is about the right time.

Mr. ROYBAL. The reason I ask these questions is that I think we
have facilities that can be made available in Washington for in-
terns coming from universities to participate in such a program,
but that internship only lasts 1 year. I was asking this question
hoping that the time element would fit into the facilities that we
now have.

I would like to add just one more point.
That is, do you think this is a proper procedure? Do you think

this is something this committee can recommend?
Dr. STANFORD. I feel very strongly that that type of process

would be something that would be most instructive for not only
future conferences, but it would also be very helpful in understand-
ing why some of the things happen, the way they happen in this
conference.

It would also give some clues as to perhaps why the recommen-
dations follow the patterns that they follow.

I think it would be very instructive also if you would have not
only the subjective aspects of it, but a very good statistical account-
ing of what happened.

Mr. ROYBAL. That is the analysis that I think I would like to see
because we heard testimony sometime during the day that the rec-
ommendation made by my committee followed almost to the letter
recommendations made by the so-called research committee that
made recommendations to them.

I would like to know why and how that happened. And perhaps
an analysis of the situation would be most helpful, not only to
those in the field, but to Members of Congress. We don't have that

'7 9
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facility. We cannot get into this. I am just looking for a ray of light
at the end of the tunnel, hoping that somewhere down the line
through the cooperation of existing agencies we can get such a job
done.

If you have any final 1-minute statement that you would like to
make, I would be happy to hear it. If that is not the case, we will
then go on to the next witness.

May I then thank each and every one of you. I would like to an-
nounce at this time that we are going to go to the 1-minute session.
The microphone will be placed in the center. When that minute is
up, the gavel will go down. That will be the end of the statement.

All those who wish to make a 1-minute statement, please line up
before the microphone, and be recorded as part of the testimony.

STATEMENT OF LOIS HAMER, VAN NUYS, CALIF.

Ms. HAMER. Lois Hamer. I live at 6912 Bevis Avenue, Van Nuys.
I am extremely sensitive to the fact that we need to address the
economic situation in our country. I am particularly concerned
that a good deal of the information that is available in the needs of
the country, both economically, socially and militarily, seem not to
be coordinated.

The Center for Defense Information in Washington, which is
probably one of the most definitive areas in this area, suggests that
between the Soviet Union and the United States we have the capa-
bility, nuclearly, of destroying the world 43 times, and yet our new
military budget calls for a 15-percent increase in R. & D. new
weapons, and so forth.

It would seem to me that we need very strongly to urge the Con-
gress to be responsible in this area, take a good look at the needs,
social needs that are being cut, and that we recognize the fact that
survival in a dignified manner is much more important than the
ability to destroy the world over and over.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYRAL. Next.

STATEMENT OF AMALIA GUERRERO, LOS ANGELES, CALIF.

Ms. GUERRERO. Amalia Guerrero from Los Angeles.
I am a community worker in East Los Angeles. Today I am a

little concerned because we didn't have more of our Hispanic com-
munity here at the .hearing. But I am very glad I came, because I
have been hearing very negative things about what happened in
Washington, and being here today gave me a little ray of hope be-
cause I think with the caliber and the tenacity of the delegates
that the recommendations that were made surely will be followed.

I think one of the things I hear here is the lack of enforced co-
ordination of the different services to the elderly and I agree total-
ly that it should exist because there are services out there, but for
some reason or another they are denied to the elderly.

I want to thank you very much for having this hearing, and get-
ting a more optimistic view of what happened in Washington.
Thank you very much.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.

0
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STATEMENT OF ZELDA ELIOT, PALM SPRINGS, CALIF.

Ms. Emar. My name is Zelda Eliot. I live in Palm Springs.
I was a delegate to the White House Conference on Aging. I want

to preface my remarks by saying I have served on another White
House Conference, the one on small business.

We did not have the problems that existed in this conference. I
was amazed at what I went through.

I think Mr. Better put it the best way. He said the time was
spent in confrontation instead of breaking new ground, which is
what happened.

We arrived, the California people, on Saturday. We did not have
a plenary session until Monday, but all the time was spent prior to
the plenary session girding for battle.

The determination to have the votes counted after the session
was over, there were 668 recommendations.

Do you realize what time consuming and confrontations there
would have been? It was an imposFible factor. It threw all of us off
just a little bit.

I dOn't think any of us worked as efficiently as we would have.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.

STAV AENT OF FRANK DWYER, SANTA MARIA, CALIF.

Mr. DWYER. Frank Dwyer from Santa Maria.
I am glad I have the opportunity to speak to one issue.
I think two priorities people are really concerned.aboutthe eco-

nomic problem of inflation, and the second is health.
The health costs under our present system are excessive. The

medicare and medicaid programs are not meeting the needs of the
people. This is a very severe problem.

The people are confronted with reams of paperwork. The excess
of administrative costs can be Gliminated through a restructuring
of the entire medicare and medicaid system, and if it is agreeable
with you, I have prepared a paper I would like to enter into the
hearing today.

Thank you for the opportunity to be here.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.
Your comments and the paper that you have submitted will

become part of the record at this point.
[The information follows:]
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;:..y ;lame- Frank R. litojer, 1158 Via Mavis, Santa Maria, CA. 93455
=elegate to '4HCcA, active in Area Agency on Aging, A.A.R.P.,
Hospital and Cony. Home visitation, etc.

The Conference was conducted in an orderly manner, accordinE to Roberts
Rules pf Crder. Possibly, due to the shortness of time, some resolutions
submitted were not discussed or voted upon by the Committee.

I sumbitted two Resolutibns that were not discussed or voted upon. I
spoke to the content of the Resolutions but the Chairman called me on
tbe 'time' stating I overspoke my two minutes before I presented the
Resolution. The Resolutions I submitted were not considered. Resolu-
.tion # 162, page 13 of tt-,e Committee Recommendations is the nearest
in content. Exhibit # 1 is the material I was presenting when I was
called on time by the Chairman.

.Basicly, the issue is the inadequacy of the payments of Medicare, Part
'B' and Medicaid 77.xhibit #2, a medical statement of $35. and Medicare
paid 38.80. Also, I know of a widow who required a Pacemaker implant
with $10,000. medical expense and Medicare paid $4,00Q.

Medicare does not pay Long Term Care and it is impossible to purchase
insurance coverage to pay 'custodial care', thereby makeing many desti-
tute widows or widowers due to life savings and a home being used to
pay for LTC for a spouse.
Also, the present system is requiring married couples to divorce the

, spouse who is in LTC so Medicaid(Medical) will pay the necessary ex-
penses and the spouse can continue working to support children.

It is accepted that Medicare, Part B, pays about 38% of Medical ex-
pense and Part A pays an average of 73% of Hospital costs. Many doc-
tors refuse to care for Medicaid(mediCal) patients.

Adminstrative costs for the programs are excessive.
Research thru Legislators, Governmental agencies, etc. does not reveal
the Adminstrative Costs, reference Exhibit #3. shows Information is
not availble to the 'Select Committee on Aging'.

Unofficially, 500 out of every dollar allocated for Medicare, Part B,
goes for Adminstrative expense, leaving 500 for the Doctor who must
py eftimated 150 for Malpratice Liability Insurance, plus office

, etc., so how much actually goes for the Doctor?

Presently, the British Columbia, Canada, system operates 'on 4% Admin-
strative Cost, providing 960 out of every dollar for the medical cost.'^
The patient has freedom of choice of doctors, cradle to grave medical
care, prompt payment to the 240:142,ss, (30 days) and this system is
now in House Resolution #11T4Aih1eh is tied up in a sub-committee of
the Select Committee on Aging.

The overall cost of Medical expense in B.C. is 6.2% of the Gross Nat-
ional Product, whereas in the United States, the Medical Cost is 9.7%
of the GNP. Current excessive aftinstrative.costs by deductibles,
co-insurance, Reasonable or Customary P. sc4idu1e8, the time delay in
setting of new Fee Schedules (3years)s delaKpayment to the providers
and the recipients, contribute to the aXcessive costs and lack of pay-
ments to the recipients.

Exhibits # 4 & 5 itc1040 the'lltgolutiove I submitt to restructure the
Medicare and MedicipodAyet0.1..i,

lithaar.3,9

92-241. 0 - 82 - 6 -
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Ladies and Gentlemen:

My statement will be direct. However, I speak for the individual person's

needs.

First the problem, the individual receives too small a percentage of the

dollar allocated to the present Health Care Programs. Administrative-costs,

insurance, etc., of Medicare Part B are approximately 50% leaving -0C or less,

*out of the dollar for actual medical expense.

The payment under Medicare Part B is woefully ina?ec,Jate. Medical statement

and suppOrting evidence is available to show a $35. medical bill the amount

approved by Medicare is $11. 80% payment = $8.80. Also, most physicians refuse

to accept payment according to the Medicaid schedule. Yet, as a nation we are

paying out 9.7% of our Gross National Product for Health Care. The Canadian

British Columbia Health Plan, covering 99% of the population cost is only 6.2%

of the GNP, 56% less than U,S. The Administration costs of the U.S. Plans are

excessive. Let us get to the root of the problem - excessive bureaucy expenses.

We need a Comprehensive Health Plan that returns 96t out of every dollar, sim-

ilar to the B.C, Plan. Our Congressmen recognize the problem. Reference two

Bills, Senator Metzenbaum, Ohio, 5-1566 and Congressman Lagomarsino, House

Resolution 1114 deal effectively with the problem, but, we have not given the

necessary support.

Whereas, Medicare Part A pays less that 73% of Hospital services, Part B

pays less that 40% of Medical Services; because of excessive Administrative costs.

The recipients of Part B are overwhelmed by the need to complete numerous claim

forms and have limited recourse for adjustment or correction of errors.

The Health Care Services are costing 9.7% of our Gross Nations Product,

versus 6.2% of GNP in B.C. where a superior plan exists. Medicare and Medicaid

recipients are not receiving proper and/or adequate medical care.

Long Term custodial care is excluded by Medicare.

THE Solution-

Therefore, let it be resolved,

#1 That the present Medicare and Medicaid systems by replaced with a Comprehensive

National Health care plan for all persons presently qualifying for Medicare

and/or Medicaid thru better utilization of the money presently allocated to

these programs.

,6m/g/t-
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#2 A cost effective delivery system be implemented with a cap of 15% for all

administrative costs thereby requiring a minimum of 85d of every dollar

allocated to,the program to be paid for actual Medical expense. Presently,

the B.C. system is returning 96c of each dollar.

#3 Eliminate all co-insurance, deductibles and reasonable fee schedules by use

of a review board, setting fees on a quarterly basis, computerize the

physicians and hospital billing procedure, thereby reducing waste thru

the present bureaucratic system.

#4 Provide "In Home" care services at the direction of the individuals physician

to enable prolonoed independent living.

#5 The Plan should provide custodial care when institutional care is required.

#6 The private sector should be permitted to compete for the administration

of the Plan with limited governmental safeguards.

4
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SUMMARY - H.R. 1114 NATIONAL VOLUNTARY HEALTH INSURANCE ACT OF 1981 - LAGOMARSINO

This Act would provide total coverage of all necessary medical and hospital
care, without limits, exclusions ^ deductibles, for all Americans at about the
same cost to the government as the present and orojected cost of Medicare and
Medicaid, which would be eliminated.

The total 390 billion budget for the universal health insurance program in
1980 is to provide $10 billion more than all expenditures on medical and hospital
care in 1977, and would be shared equally between subscribers premiums and U.S.
Treasury general funds. Premiums would range from a maximum of S25 a month for
adults and $12.50 a month for children down to a minimum of $3 for adults and $1.50
for children, depending on family income, averaging about $17.50 a month per person
or a total of S45 billion a year for 215 million Americans. The government's
matching share of the cost, 545 billion, would be about the same as the projected
cost of Medicare and Medicaid in 1980.

Enrollment and participation in the Insurance plan both by subscribers and
doctors would be voluntary. Any compulsory system would entail much higher admin-
istrative costs for collection and enforcement and also result in an increased
demand for unnecessary medical services which would eventually lead to direct
government intervention in the delivery of health care.

Employers could pay all or part of their employees' premiums and local
governments could "buy in" to the plan at the lowest premium levels for welfare
recipients. Enrollees would choose their own doctors or could elect to receive
all of their health care from a Health Maintenance Organization (HMO).

In effect, the plan calls for a negotiated annual contract between the
government and the medical profession under which the government's role would be
strictly limited to paying the bls and the doctors would have sole responsibility
for policing the system within a tbtal budget. If the doctors failed to control
the cost of medical and hospital services and the outflow of payments exceeded the
inflow of premiums and matching funds, all participating doctors would have to
accept reduced fees. The projected budget for 1980 allows a total of S31.5
billion for medical expenses, an average of $90,000 a year for each of 350,000
ohysicians. In addition, operation of the program would reduce the average
doctor's present office expenses for bill collecting and insurance by at least
S15,000 a year.

The program would provide the most practical and effective means of stopping
the present rapid inflation in hospital costs, by greatly reducing administrative,
collection and malpractice insurance costs and by requiring prior approval for
all future hospital expansion. The plan.would require hospitals to include all
services and supplies within a single basic per diem rate for each patient, based
on a firm budget and actual total operating costs.

All enrollees and providers would be required to agree to preliminary arbitra-
tion of all malpractice claims, which would substantially reduce the present cost
of malpractice litigation, settlements and insurance (which adds at least 15% to
the cost of all health care) particularly since patients would no longer receive
the bills for unsatisfactory treatment wnich now trigger most malpractice suits.

Administrative costs of the program would be legally limited to 3% of total
funds and the plan would be prohibited from issuing any rules or regulations other
than those contained in subscribers' and providers' contracts.

By absorbing Medicare and transferring the cost-sharing burden to Treasury
general funds, the program would relieve the growing pressure on the Social Security
system and substitute a more progressive form of taxation for part of the regressive
Social Security taxes.

Ooeration of the National Voluntary Health Insurance Act can be predicted with
some degree of assurance because it is largely based on the 30 years of experience
and proven principles of the British Columbia hospital and medical insurance pro-
grams, the most successful of the 10 different provincial health plans in Canada.

,fylih6r4-
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Format for Recommendation

AEAL-ra 4ike. Savters
PROPOSAL

Offered by: FRANK R. Dtw/ei;
Delegate from CALIFMNIA

(and coeponsored by Delegates listed on reverie)

Relating to (if recommendation is an amendment)

Page line

le it resolved that:

Tfterkw tr-42CLiban) thei)the present MEDICARE AND MEDICADt
systems be replaced with a Comprehensive National Health Care plan for

persons presently qualifying for Medicare and/or Medicaae
through better utilization of the money presently allocated to these
programs: that a cost effective delivery system be implemented
with a cap of 15% for all administrative costs thereby requiring
a minimum of 85C of every dollar allocated to the program to
be paid for actual Medical Expense; that all co-insurance,
deductibles and "resonable fee schedules" be eliminated by use
of review board for setting fee schedules on a quarterly basim;
computerize the physicians and hospital billing procedure,
thereby reducing waste caused by the current system; that "In-
home"care services be provided at the direction of the individuals
phy,sician to enable prolonged independent living; that the plan
prdvide custodial care when institutional care is required and
that the private sector should be permitted to compete for
the administration of the plan with limited governmental safeguards.
Recoramndations for Implementation:

/
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STATEMENT OF ENRIQUE GARCIA
Mr. GARCIA. Good afternoon. I am Enrique Garcia. I was appoint-

ed to the White House Conference by Governor Brown. Based on
the miniconferences that we had not only in Los Angeles County,
but also in the State, and the needs of the seniors themselves ex-
pressed to us, this is the kind of presentation that I not only pre-
sented at Washington, but what I am doing right nowI have been
invited six times to make presentations of what to place in Wash-
ingtonin North San Fernando, Hollywood, San Diego, and I am
being invited in two meetings.

Basically we have a responsibility not only to represent our sen-
iors to their needs, not on what we think, but also to let them
know what happened and follow through.

This is what I am doing.
I think it is very important that our responsibility not end with

the Conference but to follow through.
Believe me, the seniors spoke there, and I have hope for the

future. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF ROSE KIRKHAM

MS. KIRKHAM. My name is Rose Kirkham, member of the Nation-
al Association of Parliamentarians.

I watched the Congress in Washington on TV and I listened to
the delegates today. It is obvious to me that the national officers of
this society do not have any bylaws at all. It seems to me that they
should have some. It would take a year's study. They should go to
the National Association of Parliamentarians in Washington, D.C.,
and get a professional parliamentarian to meet with the delegates
and form bylaws and voting rules and agenda, and then before
they have this meeting, 6 months before, the delegates should read
these bylaws and before the association votes, read the rules from
the bylaws on how to vote, so you know the ballots were counted
correctly, which obviously they were not.

The parliamentarian should be sitting there with the national
president advising them, and if they had some rules to go bythis
is not an unusual thing. I imagine the first Congress that met to
make the ConstitutionThomas Jefferson saw this and brought
the rules before the Congress. The House of Representatives has a
parliamentarian in Washington who could help advise.

Thank you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT STOTELMEYER
Mr. STOTELMEYER. I am Robert StotelmeYer.
I mould like everybody to know I am very honored to be a dele-

gate to the White House Conference on Aging and associate with so
many intelligent and well-informed people. It has been a real
learning experience for me.

I turned in an iteml would like to be part of the record from the
private sector that was not admitted due to the chairman not let-
ting it in.

I would like to make that part of the record.
The reason I got interested in the White House Conference is be-

cause of the plight of the people in the San Pedro Valley that live
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in mobile homes by themselves, with no relatives and nobody to
take care of them. That was my main idea. I hope something good
comes out of this conference for those particular people.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE HAMILTON

Mr. HAMILTON. I am George Hamilton, appointed by Governor
Brown to the White House Conference.

I was proud to be appointed to the White House Conference.
Since 1951, when the first White House Conference convened,
much has been accomplished.

As regards to the elderly, and speaking for myself, in behalf of
the other retirees, since internal vigilance is the price of freedom,
it is incumbent to each of us to hang in there and keep fighting.

Thank you.
Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF LUPE MORALES
MS. MORALES. I am Lupe Morales.
Everything has been said, the negative and the positive. I could

say a lot more. I was one of the delegates dismissed from the origi-
nal chairmanship of the White House Conference on Aging. Also
one of the committees which was quality of life. My concern is this.

In the beginning of the White House Conference on Aging, it was
expressed over and over again to refer to the problems also of the
minorities, which issue was taken away from the format on the
White House Conference on Aging.

I hope in the future conferences this issue will come, because the
United States is a melting pot of all nationalities. So I want this
stressed when we come and talk about it in the next Conference on
Aging.

Thank you.

STATEMENT OF CRUZ SANDOVAL, ANAHEIM, CALIF.
Mr. SANDOVAL. I am Cruz Sandoval from Anaheim, appointed by

your colleague, Bill Dannemeyer. It has been a great experience for
me to get involved in aging, the fact that I now am one. I can re-
member when this phase of life did not concern me too much. I was
making my living and busy doing so. Now I find the concerns of
the agingI have been involved in the community forever, it
seems, but now I have got to get involved in some other way and in
fact, it is with the aging I am now very concerned.

I am passing the word to places in our community that I am
available. I spoke at some gatherings in the community. I will be
speaking at Saddleback College later on this month. Also at the
University of Fullerton, and I will never turn an invitation down.

I am promoting aging, and to be concerned with aging. Thank
you very much.

STATEMENT OF IRENE BEAM, EAGLE ROCK, CALIF.
MS. BEAM. I am Irene Beam. I am from Eagle Rock. I am a vol-

unteer in the senior citizens program there.
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I hear many of the complaints of the elderly. I heard on televi-
sion the other day they are going to try to make cuts now in the
convalescent hospitals.

It will be very sad indeed. We have one man where I am volun-
teering who had to sell his home and his car to pay his wife's hos-
pital bills because she had not quite made it as a senior citizen.

I am sure Congressman Roybal, who has all our best interests at
heartand we are very fortunate in having himis aware of all
these problems.

A member of my family was admitted to a hospital at 1 o'clock
in the morning, went out the next day at 11:30, and the bill was
$1,167.55 and that did not include the ambulance.

I am sure 'rou are aware of all the cuts being made and all the
things that need to be taken care of, and I am thankful we have
you in Washington.

Mr. ROYBAL. Thank you very much.
Ladies and gentlemen, I think you will agree this has been a

worthwhile hearing. We have heard from both sides. We hope to
continue this hearing in northern California, take it to other
States, and then have also a similar hearing in Washington, D.C.

When this series of hearings is finally completed, we will make
certain recommendations; that ik"the committee as a whole.

I hope that we will be able to get, particularly to each and every
one of you who has testified, a copy of the recommendations that
will be made.

I hope we can also send a copy 'of the recommendations to every
senior citizen organization, at least in the State of California.

We will do everything we possibly can to keep you informed.
May I thank several people for their participation?
I thank first of all those who testified, those who made a contri-

bution.
I would also like to thank Miss Anna Edgecomb, who is the presi-

dent, and Sara McClure, the vice president of the Thursday Senior
Club which, incidentally, prepared the coffee and doughnuts for
today. I hope you will agree with me that the coffee and doughnuts
of coday were a lot better than the buffet dinner at the conference.

I again want to thank Mr. Pete Cotti and Mr. Ray Servens, the
custodians in this facility, who have been most helpful in working
with our committee, setting up the room, and making the facility
available.

May I thank also Jack Perez, from the Department of Parks and
Recreation, who helped in the preparation, because, without their
cooperation, we could not have had such a hearing.

May I also thank Miss Sheila Duffy, the young woman that is a
gerontologist by training, very much interested in the problems of
the senior citizen.

And I bring this to the attention of those who are here because I
firmly believe that the problems of aging should be addressed not
just by those of us who have already reached that age, but by the
young, those who are starting out, because if they are lucky, they
will reach age 65.

And it seems to me that they should start preparing for that
time.

94
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Miss Duffy has that preparation and I would like to thank her
for the job she did in contacting the committee witnesses, and for
helping out strictly on a voluntary basis.

Again, may I thank each and every one of you. The meeting is
now adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 2:30 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
[The following was received for the record:]

95



APPENDIX

To: Congressman Edward R. Roybal, House Select Committee on Aging, Congres-
sional Subcommittee Hearing, January 7, 1982.

From: Morris Better, hearing witness.
Subject: Testimony given at hearing.

Congressman Roybal, durable cohorts, I appreciate the opportunity to present my
testimony at this hearing and, in particular, to suggest followup action to the White
House Conference in Washington last month.

I think it would be useful if I first elaborated on my introduction and further
identified myself. I am a voluntarily retired university professor in the field of edu-
cation. My affiliation with the Gray Panthers is in the capacity of a member of the
national steering committee. I was a delegate-at-large to the White House Confer-
ence representing the Gray Panther organization. Additionally, and for 18 months
preceding the WHCOA, it was my responsibility to plan and coordinate delegate in-
volvement and organizational participation in the WHC.

It has proven to be useful for my own orderly thinking to perceive the conduct of
the WEIC apart from the productivity of the Conference and to assess each of the
components separatelywithout entirely denying the relationship of the two parts.
With your permission, I would like to proceed by giving you, first, my characteriza-
tion of each of the components and then suggest what I deem to be appropriate fol-
lowup action or implementation with respect to each.

An unmistakable air of mistrust and suspicion prevailed going into the Confer-
ence generated by a number of 11th-hour administration efforts to coopt the Confer-
ence. The catalog of these efforts has been properly detailed by preceding witnesses.
This air of mistrust continued through the Conference as suspicions were realized
and the attempts at manipulation were documented. The air of mistrust persists to
this day with numerous questions concerning the compilation of the Conference rec-
ommendation and the fidelity of the final Conference report. What began as and
should have :emained an open, delegate-controlled, democratically-run, non-partisan
Conference became, instead, an administration-controlled, regimented, and highly
partisan Conference. Fortunately, in light of subsequent developments, the adminis-
tration efforts to sanitize the Conference were crude, heavy-handed, and woefully
miscalculated the willingness of the delegates to be timid and submissive.

I would like to note that, in its own militancy, the Gray Panthers moved its regu-
larly-scheduled biennial convention from California to Washington in order to pro-

vide a presence during and to influence the conduct of the WHC. We noted that other
membership organizations as well as individual delegates came to Washington in no
mood to be manipulated or trivialized. It was a matter of great personal satisfaction
to see so many people who were not Gray Panthers talk and act as though they
were. It was abundantly clear that the llth-hour move to control the Conference
proved to be counterproductive. Instead of polite submissiveness, the delegates dem-
onstrated justifiable indignation and anger and a suspected, but heretofore, unevi-
denced degree of militancy.

With respect to the recommendations and resolutions, I would characterize the
productivity of the Conference as having successfully resisted encroachment upon
the programs and benefits of the past decades. It was a "holding action" that trans-
lates into a major victory, given the climate of the Conference and of the economy
as well. However, it is somewhat regrettable that, except for a few minor exampkis,
no significant new ground was broken. I am inclined to attribute this to the fact
that so much time was spent in confrontation that new directions affecting the wel-
fare of our older population could not be delineated or considered. As examples, two
areas that merited consideration were: (1) the improvement of intergenerational
harmony and cooperation and (2) the relationship and impact of military appropri-
ations on the quality of life of older persons and all segments of the population.
Both of these areas received a fair measure of consideration in State House Confer-

(91)
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ences and the idea of an age-integrated society was the topic of seven technical
papers that were prepared for the WHC.

Nevertheless, it cannot be minimized that many excellent. recommendations did
emerge from the deliberations and that a respectable blueprint for legislative con-
sideration and enactment into public policy on issues affecting America's older pop-
ulation does now exist.

The final report rf the WHCOA and the recommendations of the Secretary of the
Department of Health and Human Services is not due for several months. There are
actions that, in my opinion, the Congress can realistically pursue at this time as
well as after the appearance of the report. The suggestions that I would like to pro-
pose to this committee are directed, in the first instance, to the procedures and con-
duct of the Conference and the Conference planning and, in the second instance, to
the recommendations the Conference delegates generated or failed to generate.

Because of time considerations, I would urge that the House Select Committee on
Aging or its appropriate subcommittee address the matter of Conference planning
and Conference controlexpanding, if you will, on the task so auspiciously begun by
your subcommittee. Such an expanded hearing should seek to determine and collate
all evidence and allegations of impropriety, irregularities, or illegalities engaged in
by administration officials in their efforts to coopt this Congressionally-authorized
Conference; to disorganize the duly elected and chosen grass roots delegates; and to
produce a sanitized set of recommendations that would not prove embarrassing to
the administration and administration policies. Such a hearing should gather testi-
mony on, but not limited to, the following evidence and/or allegations:

(1) The existence of delegate control or delegate services section within the WHC
planning organization; that this section operated under strict security and was off-
limits except to approved personnel.

(2) The careful 'building' of committee membership, with initial assignments to
favored or approved delegates; that these were provided early notification of their
assignments while other, subsequent assignments were delayed until the last week;
that there was "packing" of specific committees with high numbers of hand-picked
delegates.

(3) The criteria employed in the selection of "the 400" preferred delegates; that
there was an apparent disregard of the population characteristics grid so scrupu-
lously imposed on the selection of the earlier, grass roots delegates; to determine the
demographics of this group of handpicked delegates: age, gender, minority represen-
tation, affluence level, geographical representation, et cetera.

(4) The qualifications possessed by the handpicked delegates, determining what
experience or acquaintance they possessed with aging issues or problems; whether
and where they mesh with established aging organizations or aging concerns,

(5) The advance briefings and preparation received by these delegates; what tasks
and responsibilities were assigned or delegated to them.

(6) Provisions, routine or extraordinary, for personal expenses (travel, meals,
hotel, etc.) for these delegatesi.e., the extent of the taxpayer subsidy for these dele-
gates to interfere with the legitimate purposes and intent of the Conference.

(7) The membership profiles provided each of the Committee Chairs; how these
profiles and the "adversary" lists were developed; who was involved in the collec-
tion of this information and the providing of this service; how and by whom this
activity was authorized.

(8) The allotment of delegates to bona-fide membership organizations that have
commitment to the interests and welfare of the older population. Some of these or-
ganizations (AARP, NRTA, NCOA, NCSC, AGHE, WGS, Gray Panthers) have mass
memberships numbering, in some instances, in the millions, yet a total of 75 dele-
gate positions were assigned to some 25-30 such organizations in totality; the appar-
ent secrecy about his allotment (number, criteria, etc.); the reservation, in context of
the above, of an estimated 400 delegate positions by HHS Department and WHC Ex-
ecutive Director to individuals not involved or less directly involved in aging issues.

In substance: to determine in what ways and to what extent the Congressional
intent of the "1981 White House Conference Act" was obstructed and emasculated.

And- now, addressing the productivity of the Conferencethe mass of recommen-
dations that came out of itI would ask that your committee, Congressman Roybal,
give consideration to what seemed to be a general consensus of most of the delegates
and what received approval in the single voice vote at the close of the Conference.
That being, that programs presently in place continue to be funded_so as to continue
their operation and that services that have been provided be continued, as a mini-
mum, at present levels. I would ask that your committee takes its cue from 2,000 or
so legitimate delegates and staunchly resist any encroachment on programs and
services already in place. This is a task for the present Congress. Political reality

9'
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would seem to dictate that any enhancement of services requiring new legislation
will fall in the purview of the next Congress. I would urge, further, that your com-
mittee provide the impetus for some followup action in each of the following specific
categories:

(1) Private Sector Involvement: that no reductions be made in budgetary supports
that are linked to the promise of an eventual philanthropic participation by the pri-
vate sector. If the philosophy of a government-private sector partnership is to be
pursued, it be done so as a partnership with defined roles and expectations for each.
Interfacing of government and private sector roles and responsibilities be made
gradual, continuous, and without gaps that produce hardships for those cut from
needed assistance. Government support should be withdrawn only with a carefully
phased-in, concurrent program of private sector assistance.

(2) Age-integrated Programs: that the merits of non-age-specific programs be given
serious consideration and, to the extent possible, preference given to age-specific
services. The justification for this revised emphasis be a consideration for cost effec-
tiveness and the social objective of reducing age-stratified antagonisms.

(3) Military Appropriations: that a vigorous challenge be mounted to achieve a
more equitable and more realistic military appropriation based upon (a) identifica-
tion and elimination of waste, inefficiency, mismanagement, fraud, and distorted
priorities within the defense establishment; and (b) an examination of the impact
of military escalation on the quality of life for older persons and other segments of
the population as well; and (c) the restoration of reductions in military-defense ap-
propriations to human service programs assisting those in need of assistance: minor-
ities, disabled, students, unemployed, the un-well, and the older population as well.

I would like to conclude with one final recommendation for followup action that,
hopefully, would influence any plans for a White House Conference ten years hence
or, for that matter, any future similar conference. I would hope that this is an idea
whose time will come before this decade is over. What I would submit for your seri-
ous consideration is that we no longer have any White House Conference focusing,
as to date, on the problem of portions of our populationsuch as Conferences on
Aging, on Children and Youth, on Families, etc. In its stead, I would propose that
major White House Conferences in the future be addressed to a specific nation-wide
problem of general concern. As examples: a White House Conference on Health, a
SYhite House Conference on Poverty, a White House Conference on Housing, etc. It
would be the purpose of such a Conference to provide a grass roots blueprint for
dealing with the problem/issue as it impacts on all segments of our society. It
should be kept in mind that even if we solved the housing/health/poverty problems
for older persons, there would still be a housing/health/poverty problems for others.
In contrast, if we successfully addressed and handled these problems on a broad, so-
cietal basis, we would be solving these problems for older persons in the process

Thank you for the opportunity to put my suggestions for followup forward for you
record and subsequent consideration. I hope that you and the members of the Select
Committee on Aging see these as reasonable recommendations and worthy of con-
sideration.

JANUARY 6, 1982.

Mr. HENRY LOZANO,
Los Angeles, Calif

DEAR MR. LOZANO: Enclosed please find copy of the front page of a newsletter of
which I am the editor, giving my evaluation of the White House Conference.

I am sorry I cannot get to the hearing Congressman Roybal is conducting January
7, 1982, and that I was unable to get this material to you sooner, but I would like to
have it included in the complete recording of Mr. Roybal's hearing.

Thank you,
ESTHER COLEMAN.

Enclosure.

THE WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON AGING

Was the White House Conference on Aging (WHCOA) a success or a failure? This
is difficult to know. Some of the occurrences that I believe made it a failure and
others a success are described below. What effect it will have on future Government
policy is yet to be seen.

The Reagan administration's efforts to control the WHCOA are well known. The
Conference rules, the last minute appointment of over 400 additional delegates as
well as chairs of all the committees and the Republican supported "survey ' of the
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politics of almost half the regular delegates made it possible for Reagan's point of
view to be strongly presented in all 14 committees, and for 3 of the committees to be
heavily stacked.

One of the arbitrarily established rules, that the delegates tried unsuccessfully to
change, was that the findings of the 14 committees had to be voted on as a unit.
Many of the 500 or so resolutions that came out of the 17 hours of committee delib-
erations were contradictory. Some were good, others reflected Reaganomics, but del-
egates had no opportunity to vote on specific issues or programs. No unified body of
recommendations could be developed. No forward-looking program for seniors in the
1980s was projected.

How many and which of these findings will be distributed to the public remains
to be seen. We do not know what the scheduled mail ballot to be sent to all dele-
gates will consist of, how accurately it will reflect their true feelings, and what part
of it will be published.

Because of these factors, the 1981 WHCOA cannot be considered a very successful
gathering. In some ways, however, the WHCOA was a success. The seniors made it
so!

The real significance of the Conference was in the battle the delegates put up
against Reagan s efforts to control it. These were perceived long before the Confer-
ence opened, and counter-strategy was planned.

All through the WHCOA a good number of caucuses met. These were not only of
State delegations but of organizations and coalitions that got together frequently,
early and late, to evaluate and map strategy.

There was effective mass action. When one of the stacked committees was about
to vote for the Reagan position that only present Social Security recipients should
get existing benefits, a picket line of over 600 people outside the meeting room and
the support of Congressman Claude Pepper brought about a compromise.

One committee voted their chair out of office and elected the vice-chair. Another
voted to overrule a decision of their chair.

The strength of rank and file seniors and of coalition action was well demonstrat-
ed at the WHCOA, and it must be built on. As Maggie Kuhn of the Gray Panthers
said recently of the WHCOA, "The agenda is not finished. We must finish it".

The California and other caucuses that worked so well before and during the
WHCOA must continue to meet. Delegates must give reports to all the senior and
other organizations they belong to or can contact. The fight to defeat Reaganism
must continue. Reagan s Budget Message to Congress in January will recommend
millions of dollars of addidonal cuts in social programs but not in the war budget.
We must be prepared to put up a tremendous fight and work with others in coali-
tion to maintain what we have. To make gains we must provide leadership which is
clear and fearless.

THE CITY OF SAN DIEGO,
SENIOR CITIZENS SECTION,

San Diego, Calif:, January 5, 1982.
HOD. EDWARD R. ROYBAL,
Chairman of the Committee on Housing and Consumer Interest, House Select Com-

mittee on Aging, Los Angeles, Calif
DEAR MR. ROYBAL: Enclosed is my personal report of the 1981 White House Con-

ference on Aging. I have the good fortune to be in a position to compare the 1981
White House Conference on Aging with the one held in 1971.

In 1971, we delegates were fortunate to be assigned to the committees of our selec-
tion. In addition, we were assigned to selected interest groups. The discussion groups
did not exceed 45 or 50 persons. It is ludicrous that in 1971, I considered the size of
the discussion group too large a hindrance to participate. We were also allowed the
freedom of selecting our roommates.

In 1971, the California Department on Aging, then called the California Commis-
sion on Aging, had assignments and all necessary resource material available long
before we left for Washington:In 1971, the Sacramento State Conference was one of
involvement and stimulation.

At the 1981 White House Conference on Aging, I am not aware of anyone from
San Diego who received top selection of his committee. Nor do I know of any San
Diego delegates who were given the privilege of rooming with someone they knew.

At the 1981 meeting (held sectionally), prior to our going to the White House, the
director of the California Department of Aging had not received necessary resource
mateiials needed to train persons going to the White House. Consequently, instead
of discussion on subject matter pertaining to the White House Conference on Aging,
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Mrs. Levy ingeniously offered parliamentary procedure training. It was embarrass-
ing for her and frustrating for us.

In Washington, D.C., the White House Conference on Aging was indeed an ex-
traordinary experience. We were assigned to sessions that seated approximately 300
persons. I was assigned to section XIV "public sectors." Logistically, the delegates
were separated from the observers. The observers who had spent their own money
and time were refused the privilege to speak and contribute towards the resolutions.
The parliamentary procedure used in our section operated under extremely rigid
regulations. The rules for operation that were a resolution could be presented only
two pros speaking in favor of the resolution and two cons expressing negative feel-
ings. It was very obvious and apparent that participation in this procedure was
practicidly nil.

During the first session of the committees, we endured two exceedingly long
speakers who took up about 80 percent of session time. The balance of the session
was used in establishing rules and regulations for operation. We actually had only
two working sessions. The last session dozens of resolutions were passed or declined
with little or no consideration.

I realize that the major planning of the conference was done under a contract.
The Mashman Corp. had absolutely no concept of working with senior citizens.

The conferees were fed like pigs at a trough. Standing in long lines for almost an
hour served buffet style resulted in many seniors being physically unable to tolerate
this endurance contest. Many of them purchased their food at the other hotel res-
taurants, My experience was, after standing in line for 1 hour and 10 minutes, I
ended up with one hot dog and two little egg rolls. The cost of this meal was almost
$23.

Once again it was demonstrated by the lack of knowledge of entertainment for
seniors. Kitchen band after kitchen band performed "for the old folks".

Much negative reporting has already been said about election of the 14 issues as
one package without benefit of voting for each issue separately.

I strongly believe that the changing of White House Conference of Aging staff
three times, the continuous modification of issues, and the non-consideration-of the
delegates should be strongly evaluated.

Perhaps if there is a White House Conference on Aging in 1991, more considera-
tion will be given as to who should go and how many. Also consideration should be
given on the planning, logistics, schedules, and programs for White House Confer
ence on Aging delegates.

Sincerely yours,
EVELYN HERRMANN,
Chief of Senior Services.

REDDING, CALIF.,
December 30, 1981.

Congre£1.9mall GENE CHAPPIE,
1730 Longworth Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR GENE: This is to thank you for nominating me to the White House Confer-
ence on Aging. I believe I was an effective delegate for the seniors in your Congres-
sional District.

I have the following request before I get into my report of the Conference. There
is this really very nice lady from Tyler, Tex. Name and addressWillie Lee Glass,
2407 No. Grand, Tyler, Tex. 75702.

If you could possibly contact her Congressman and have him write her a letter of
commendation it would be a message she really deserved.

Now for the report:
A lot has been written about Republican efforts to take over the Conference but

not one word about the fact that there were more Democratic delegates than Repub-
lican.

In my committee No. 2 on economic well-beingwhich committee was the center
of all controversy imd demonstrations just below the riot level. It was never pointed
out that Bert Seidman, a nominee from the Federal Commission on Aging (not an
elected delegate by seniors) (also a category that applies to me) who is a labor
leader, a Democrat and a far left liberal did his best as part of the New York dele-
gation, to take over our committee. He was repeatedly defeated and the reason
which the news media failed to refer to is real simple. The delegates were first
seniors and second politicians and there is the secret of the excellent performance of



'96

the Conference. I am really proud to have been associated with so many dedicated
seniors.

I went to the Conference with four measures to be introduced. My first was a
change in the social security payment structure (copy attached), defeated because it
was against the committee's resolution of no change in social security.

My second to raise minimum on S.S.I. recipient's funds on hand from $ .500 to
$2,500 was approved.

My third amendment to Older Americans Act (copy attached) and my fourth on
Funding Of Triple A's (copy attached) were judged to be outside the agenda for this
committee.

Now I wish to address goals and objectives for the fut-tre.
First for 1991 White House Conference on Aging to be handled by NRTA-AARP

and not by any political or bureaucratic branch; that also delegates be limited to
one for each AAA and the United States of America and that there be no observers.

That the agenda be in place 18 months ahead of time and the delegates be elected
18 months ahead and that they then within 12 months review and purify the
agenda.

That no Federal funds be used for the many mini-conferences that address only
the problems of providers and do not in any way enhance programs for seniors. I
have observed a great change in the attitudes and approaches by seniors and that a
more forceful and experienced group of seniors is in the process of taking over from
the old political hacics that have kept senior programs from going ahead.

That there is more than adequate funds being appropriated by the Congress to do
the job provided that funds are properly used. A case in point is the millions of dol-
lars being used to give fringe benefits to provider's employees. I can document such
things as 4 week paid vacations, fictitious consultant fees, etc.

I feel that it will take the next ten years to clean up all the misuse of funds.
Now i have beenseverely criticized for my position that only seniors should be in

the policy making area. My position was surely supported by the absolute degrading
demonstration Thursday, December 3rd, led by a 24 year old Iranian from Ventura
County in California and looked just like the hostage demonstrations of a year ago
and there is no place among seniors for this type of demonstration.

Dear Gene, I feel this is a good run down on the senior picture as well as the
White House Conference. There are many other matters to be addressed but they
will have to wait.

Respectfully yours,
HARRY DOUGHTY.

Enclosures.
Delegate Doughty, California.
That all funding for AAA should follow the pattern set by CETA and Revenue

Sharing by going from Washington, D.C. to county of use earmarked for seniors
only.

As we are going to have more seniors but no more funds this will increase the
number of dollars reaching seniors.

Delegate Doughty, California.
The language to be changed to eliminate the use of least advantaged, as this tends

to give impression that this is welfare which the AOA is not supposed to be. Also
most needy.

This will make it possible for AAA to solicit funds from the private sector without
the tinge of welfare casting a cloud over their efforts.

REJECTED

FORMAT FOR RECOMMENDATION; COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC WELL-BEING

Be it resolved, That:
To put the base back to 1950 eliminating aid to childrens education and other

fringes not in original bill then. Have Congress approve the following schedule.
Any single or couple up to $499 per month in benefits not be affected and their

CPI remain in effect.
If up to $599 per month no change except their CPI limits to 5 percent.
If up to $699 per month no change except No. CPI.
If up to $799 per month a cut of 5 percent.
If over $799 per month a 10 perent cut to be effected.
This puts Social Security back on track.

lul
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GREEN THUMB, ?NC.,
Arlington, Va., January 13, 1982.

Hon. EDWARD ROYBAL,
Chairman, House Select Committee on Aging,
House Office Building,
Washington, D.0

DEAR CONGRESSMAN: I regret that I was unable to testify in person at the hearing
which you conducted last week in Los Angeles, Calif.

I am, however, extremely interested and gratified that you called the hearing to
review the White House Conference on Aging. I, too, am most interested in doing
everything possible to make this conference productive.

In that spirit, we are submitting written testimony to be included as part of your
hearing's record. If I can be of any further assistance to you or to Chairman Pepper,
please call.

Sincerely,

Enclosure.
CARL A. LARSON, President.

STATEMENT BY CARL A. LARSON

MR. CHAIRMAN, I want to thank you for inviting Green Thumb to testify today.
Green Thumb, Inc. sponsored by the National Farmers Union, is a rural-based

employment and training program, funded under title V of the Older Americans
Act by the U.S. Department of Labor to employ parttime nearly 17,000 older rural
Americans in 45 States, the District of Columbia and Puert3 Rico. Our program
offers meaningful work and training in community service jobs for rural persons
who are poor and at least age 55. Placement into unsubsidized private and public
sector jobs is an integral part of Green Thumb's efforts as we help participants de-
velop skills to market their years of experience and talent.

Green Thumb, now in its 16th year of operation, is one of eight national title V
contractors and the only one focusing exclusively on ways to stimulate rural em-
ployment and strengthen the rural economy.

We are testifying here today because of our deep commitment to rural older per-
sons and our involvement in the 1981 White House Conference on Aging.

Nearly 2 years ago Green Thumb was designated by the 1981 White House Con-
ference on Aging to serve as the official covenor of six rural mini-conferences serv-
ing all 50 States and U.S. trust territories. The mini-conferences involving over 2000
"grass roots" participants were held during September, October, and November of
1980.

Our organization was selected because of our concern and experience in develop-
ing and implementing programs and services focused on the needs of poor, older,
rural citizens.

Our rural mini-conference activities were conducted undcr the theme "Rural
America: Coming of Age" to preserve their integrity and impartiality. We sought to
bring individuals and organizations together, often for the first time, to focus atten-
tion only on concerns of the rural elderly. The process produced positive, if not un-
expected results, as the attached report indicates.

Rural America Coming of Age" became the framework to bring forward the con-
cerns of rural leaders across the country who sought to make the 1981 White House
Conference a success for all older persons including those from rural America.

Green Thumb continued its role as a facilitator through "Rural America: Coming
of Age" as we prepared for the December conference. Contributions were raised
from 21 States to defray the costs of the establishment of "Rural Centers" at the
two White House Conference hotels.

Technical support, typing, Xeroxing and general assistance were provided to all
delegates and observers. We also published a daily newspaper during the 3 days of
the Conference to objectively highlight committees proceedings.

Since 1978 when Congress passed and President Carter signed the law mandating
a 1981 White House Conference on Aging, there was a resurgence of hope that it
would refine and redirect many of our aging programs that emerged in the early
and mid-1970's. "Special interest" and minority groups whose concerns had too long
been given too little attention felt that the processes established for this conference
were better designed to give closer examination to the unique needs of various seg-
ments of the aging population.

Over 30 topics were identified as' issues through all the mini-conferences. They
were, in turn, delivered in reports and, recommendations to the White House Con-
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ferences on Aging staff by February 15, 1981. A great deal of planning and hard
work by literally thousands of local, State and Federal leaders took place.

Subsequent to the change of administration in Washington, many changes in the
procedures and processes for the 1981 Conference were made. The four regional del-
egate Conferences scheduled for August 1981 were abruptly cancelled. Conference
changes took place at all levels, and, of course, in the top VVHCOA leadership.

It was expected by all who participated in the forums, mini-conferences and tech-
nical committees that the results of each of these several undertakings would
become the basis for study and analysis by delegates appointed to the 1981 Confer-
ence in Washington. In fact, what actually happened during the chactic period of
the Conference reorganization and restructuring was the delay of vital information
needed by delegates to make sound decisions during their deliberations. Unfortu-
nately, reports of the technical committees and mini-conferences were not distribut-
ed until delegates registered at the Conference, much too late to be read and uti-
lized during the Conference.

Given the assurance of being able to vote on all of the issues, delegates were again
confused by rules which permitted one vote only on the acceptance or rejection of
the report of each of the 14 comwittees.

Then the late decision was made which assured each delegate that they would be
given opportunity to vote separately on each individual resolution by mail from
home following the Conference.

On December 22nd, immediately prior to the Christmas and the New year's holi-
day, a thick document containing 668 recommendations was mailed to each delegate
requesting their written response on each of the 668 recommendations. They were
instructed to respond by January 22, 1982. This date does not permit delegates the
opportunity to vote on each recommendation, only to labor through a written state-
ment for each of 668 newly named "recommendations". Further, delegates were not
voting on previously proposed resolutions as they were originally told, but were
being asked to "recommend" until their writing arms became exhausted. In addi-
tion, there was no offer of technical assistance. In fact, delegates were informed in a
brief cover letter that retfuired response forms did not allow enough space for re-
sponding to the 668 recommendations, only to 110. They were advised that they
could reproduce the required form at their es..dense.

Mr. Chairman, we point up these examples not to be overly critical of well-inten-
tioned public servants, but because we believe that much good came and can contin-
ue to come from the national interest stimulated by the 1981 White House Confer-
ence on Aging.

We join with many others in recommending to you ways in which we believe post
conference activity can favorably impact upon the 1981 WHCOA.

Before offering our recommendations for post-conference action to strength dele-
gate participation, I would like to briefly comment on the rural "resolutions" which
delegates enacted in committees.

There were 39 separate resolutions which took note of the importance of consider-
ing rural issues. I'm attaching these to my testimony. As an added comment, eight
resolutions focused on transportation, nine on the Older Americans Act and title V,
five were concerned with housing, three with rural health, and nine with service
delivery and outreach to older rural people. This was extremely gratifying to us and
important to rural citizens. There was, however, one resolution on title V of the
Older Americans Act which was passed in committee N. 3 but not reported. This is
a concern to us and we are attaching that resolution for your information. It is this
commitment to a thorough consideration of the issues that we want to see contin-
ued. We, therefore, recommend that the White House Conference:

Provide each delegate with a full and complete set of all resalutionsthe pream-
ble and the recommendationsproposed by the Conference, and establish a process
by which they can vote in favor, or against each resolution by mail.

Permit the release of data which will give a demographic profile of delegates by
State, so that policymakers and Congress Ciin more fairly assess the recommenda-
tions of the delegates.

Be held accountable to Congress in reporting on the responses of the delegates to
the 668 recommendation recently mailed to delegates, and insist that the WHCOA
leadership establish a process by which such information will be processed, synthe-
sized, and become part of the final report of the 1981 WHCOA. We estimate that a
response by each delegate to each of the 668 recommendations could result in over
2,300,000 statements.

Extend immediately the response date to the Conference recommendations from
January 22, 1982 to March 15, 1982, to allow the opportunity to mobilize a network
of technical assistance and allow the extra time to delegates to complete their re-
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sponses. We are requesting this in a letter to Betty Brake, executive director of the
1981 White House Conference on Aging, a copy of which is attached.

Provide a procedure by which delegates may review and approve the final report
of the Conference prior to its official publication and release.

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for your concern and interest in improving the effec-
tiveness of the 1981 White House enference on Aging. This hearing demonstrates
your belief that we can do better. Green Thumb pledges to continue to meet its re-
sponsibility and commitment to older, rural Americans and work with you to assure
that the concerns of rural people are heard.

Thank you very much.

GREEN THUMB, INC.
1401 Maim Bou !mud
AMIlgten, Imola 22209 (703)276075G

amoramem 2220

JAN 6 1982

N. Betty Brake
Executive Director
White Nouse Conference on the Aging
330 Independence Avenue, S.W.
Washtngton, D.C. 20201

Dear Ms. Brake:

On behalf of Green Thumb I would like to express our appreciation
to you for giving several of our staff the opportunity to become inti!Nitely
Involved in the final preparations for the 1,51 White Nouse Conference on
Aging.. Because of this Involvement, we were better able to appreciate the
time and effort that went into making this decade's conference a success.

We are also very pleased at the number and quality of resolutions.
passed by the fourteen committees of the conference, which dealt with
rural issues. We think this shows an increasing appreciation for the
unique problems which rural older persons face in health care, employment,
transportation and in many other areas.

As a delegate to the conference. I aM concerned about one issue In
particular, the time In which I was given to respond to the 668 recommen-
dations made in the 14 committees. It is my firm conviction that asking
delegates to respond by January 22.1982. is not enough time and that an ,

xtension to March 15th would be far more realistic. I base this on the
fact thAt most delegates are just beginning to read the resolutions and do
not have a staff on whom they can call for technical assistance, as I do.
Further, the conference is asking ach delegate to respond thoughtfully
to the resolutions, not make a snap judgment. It is precisely this response
that you will get If the deadline is not changed.

I recall from our mini-conferences which involved 2.000 rural partici-
pants responding to a relatively concise questionnaire, that it took a major
effort to computerize their responses and then analyze the data, I hope
that there Is a method by which the responses to the resOlutions may be

alcregwv by Alatinal Amon Wan
A Senior Community Service Employment Program

anise The* Is an hpril COMP* Pilaw
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RURAII pmERIC :
OITHAG OP AGE

NM WWI NOM CONFERENCE ON AOINO

TRANSPORTATION

RECOMMENDATION, MASER .2..yr
,

Pe ProPose ComPrehenalve cost effective and accessible network
which Is continuum of care from preventive (promotion of well-
ness) to Intensive care at the community leval for rural and
urban elderly.

nese se:Vices should Include physical and mental health programs,
senior centers, transportation, nutrition which Includes congre-
gate and home-bound meals, housing, mobile units for rural bound
areas, respite care, hospice care, day care centers and I a R
through outreach programs.

1MPLEMENTATIONs

1. Changes In Medicare and Medicaid regulations to broaden all
needed available services.

2. Continued use of federal funds within Title III of the Older
Americans Act.

3. Strengthen the bond -between federal. State end local funding
sources.

.4. Concerted effort to strengthen the bond between public and
private sector.

RECOMMENDATIONS . IMRSBER -a_ f 1

A concerted effort be made to develop housing opportunities for
poor and minority elderly In rural areas less than 2500.

IMPLEMENTATIONs

Congregate Rousing program (in which social services ere pro-
vided as part of the housing package) needs to be converted

from demonstration to permanent status.

Ihsure that levels of transportation services tor the elderly
be Increased and that special consideration be given to rural

transportation needs.

President's Commission on Mousing provide Incentive& in out Of

pocket expenses, assistance with Insurence, maintenance, tax

credits tor mileage.
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Rum ArnEnk
Comm OP AGe

1W VFW! NOME CONFERENCE ON AOINO

ANSP3ITATIUN

RECOMMENDATIONs

Whereas, lack of adequate transportation le a serious problem for
*any rural lderly especially tho 500 with lower Incomes.

And whereas, federal end statre money distribution formulas fail to
take into account the special rural problems of :low population,
poverty, difficult terrain, etc.

Therefore, bm it resolveds That Congress authorize a Rural Trans-
portation Administration within the Department of Transportation
paralleling the Urban Naas Transportaiton Administration (UMW.

NUMBER 2 S.

RECOMMENDATION* NUMB 2. 9C

The private sector and community agencies should work on transpor-
tation for the elderly in rural areas since--in most cases--a
public mode of transportation is nonexistent.

IMPLEMENTATION:

State and Local areas

RECOMMENDATIONS NUMBER 3e 2_

A system of rural and urban Volunteer Transportation Program is
needed for needy lders.

IMPLEMENTATION'

This program can be developed by recruiting volunteer drivers
with cars, who serve as escort guides to the senAors.

funding by donations of Fraternal and Civic Mrganizations, as
well as private citizens.

.
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Runt AMERIC :
COMM OP AGE

1111 WPUTE 1401.4E CONFIRENCIL ON AOINO

TRANSPORTATION

SECOMMENDATIOne NUMBER 2. Z-

eta President and the Congress should declare a notional goal of
providing adequate, accessible and affordable transportation
services for all elderly citizens especially the rural elderly.
For many older people without access to an automobile or to public
transportation, there is no way to get to a doctor, to a bank, to
tick up medications, to shop or to attend religious services.
Just as distance makes eervices in rural areas more costly, it
also makes it sore difficult to reach those who need services.

IMPUMENTATION,

1. establish a national policy on rural and urban elderly
transportation with mphasio on the special problems of dis-
tance in rural areas.

2. Coordinate existing transportatiou systems and cooperate with
various public and private sectors to remove restrietive bar-
riers to maximum utilization of vehicles and resources.

3. State government must address Cho critical transportation
needs Of the rural elderly. Since the 1571 Conferenc, limit-
ed federal programa have provided funds to acquire vehicles
and provide operational funds to transprot older persons to
essential social services. States must assume responsibility
to ensure that transportation is both available and acces-
sible to the nation's rural elderly.

=MR 145 r
wommENDATIoN1

,Secause the rural woman suffers most from olation and loneli-

ness, it is recommended
that efforts be directed at establishing a

rural transportation system that will bring the social, spiritual

and health cervices to her that she so urgently needs. In addi-

tion, continued expansion
and development of rural multi-purpose

senior centers should be encouraged to provide these services.
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RUM AMERIC :
COMM OP AGE

sir emit NOISE CONFERENCIE ON AGING

TRANSPORTATION

,RECOMMENDATIONI

---
MISER

rWhereas the rural elderly of the united States are grovinv meg-

-sent of the country's population, and

:Whereas, the condition of ruralitr imposts special and unique meal.
rand hardships upon those lderly residents, and

Whereas the definition of orurW as currently interpreted gnder
the Older Americans Act operates to the detriment Of the rural
lderly by treating them under urtmn standards,

Therefore, be it resolved: The Oldor Americans Act and federal pro-
grams affecting rural lderly thall define °rural arta' as so
stated in the Rural Development Act of 1972 (PL 92-01). as m
population density of no more than 100 persons per square mils,
and the private sector shall also use this definition, and further

-be it resolved: that the private sector shall consider the unique
needs of the rural elderly and, in cooperation with government,
shall sponsor and/or promote programs that will help fulfill these

needs;

TO urge the private sector to encourage the pasiago of federal

lay (e.g., Florida Public Los 79-1110) to establish a council for
coordinating and developing better transportation to the eldsrly
in the rural areas,

Private transportation system by volunteers, and retailers of all

types shogld be given tAx incentives for providing transportation
or delivery of goods and services for the aging, particularly in

rural areas.
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Employment

RECOmmENDATION:
titaIDER

We ask the President, Congress
end the Labor Department to continuefunding such programs as Green Thumb and other

similar programs thatemploy the older worker.

SICOMMENDATIONt
NURSER

employment opportunities
of older adults be

expanded by negotiatingwith federal and other gencies to secure more funds for employmentIn programs earmarked for older adults,
such Ais Green Thumb National'farmers Union, Senior Aids, Senior Companions and roster Grandpar-ents.

IMPLEMENTATIONt

lull funding of Title V of the Older Americans
Act to be continuedat least at the ly 11-12 level.

RECOMMENDATIONs

The committee believes that.this nation should fashion an economy .

end labor market policy that Is age-neutral And that efficiently,

creatively, humanely, and equitably uses the skills, energies and

hrk attitudes of older workers. Such policy should Involve In-

pleientation by both the public end private sectors. While the pol-

icy should be consistent with the economic realities of the coming

decades, It should be equally consistent with the goals of equity

and justice and Include viaion of an American society which is
age-neuCial In work places as well as In our homes, our communities

and Institutions.

Specifically, the Committee recommendss

1. The federal government, In cooperation with state and local
governments and the private sector, should Immediately initiate

comprehensive review of public tax policies to eliminate bar-

niers to employment and to encourage wider employment opportu-

nities for older perions.

10J
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Employment

2. 'he Age Discrimination in Employment Act and related laws
should be *amended to provide for full actuarial adjustments
of private pension plans and full employer contributione for
fringe benefits for persons :Ito work: beyond a pensioner's
normal retirement age or beyond age IS. There should be no

4 differential in employer benefit contributions based on age.

3. Management- and laborthrough collective bargaining--should
aupport increased opportunities for flexible work arrangements
such as part-time work with proportional fringe benefits, shared
sobs, ducational benefits to train for second careers and
other accommodations which xtend worklife for older workers.
The Congress should amend the National Labor Relations Act to
include xtended worklife as a goal of collective bargaining.

I. The COmprehensive Employment and Training Act (CETA) and other
publicly supported training vocational ducation and manpower
programa and services, including-the U.N. mployment Service,
should be held specifically accountable by the Congress by the
year 1513 for equitable assitance to all age groups or face
sanctions. At the same time the Title V (Older Americans Act
as amended), Senior Community Employment Program should be
supported and expanded having proven its utility and flexibility
in employing the skills and nergies of thousands of older
citizens, specially ainority and low income older persons.

S. The Federal government and the private sector promptly should
undertake major research and dissemination effort to accom-
plish the following objectives by leeis

a. Develop, test and implement a utilization strategy fol
age-neutral occupational performance appraisal tools. an(
corresponding personal functional capacity measures fol
application to a wide range of current .and expandfni
occupational categories.

b. Investigate the comparative costs and productivity of
varioue age groups in diverse jobs in the work force,
including better methods of assessing the vaiue of mature
skills.

c. Gather and synthesise facts related to the skills, experi-
nce, attitudes and productivity of middle-aged and olde:
workers and disseminate such facts to employers and widely
to the general public through the media.

11
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G. Middle-egad and older workers should be encouraged and assisted
to prepare to enter new ca eeeee especially when unemployed or
facing unemployment in declining industries or occupations. A
'Second Career Sabbatical' could be financed through changes in
unemployment insurance statutes and targeted to persons 4$ and
older; it could provide for up to a year of full-time education
and re-training. Other arrangements could involve part-time
work, together with unemployment insurance payments or cash
advances against future pension entitlements for employed per-
sons. TO be successful, the program will require strong collec-
tive bargaining support, widespread participation by schools
and colleges, and, probably, support through a government-related
transitional employment program.

CONCLUSION

The Committee recognises that the policy called for here constitues
framework within which programs can be developed that are mutually

supportive of widening employment opportunities for all Americans.
We believe that with appropriate fiscal, monetary and productivity
conditions, the marketplace can provide nearly all the necessary
jobs for those who desire to work. But we also believe that the
government has an obligation to be an 'employer of last resort' if
that marketplace does not provide the job needed. With countless
socially-valuable services to be rendered and with thousands of
willing and competent workers available, these needs and resources
can be brought together, the economy strengthened, and individuals
with time, energy, skill, experience, and a willingness to continue
to be of service can be gainfully employed. To do less is to miss

tremendous opportunity--for one and for all.

I_ 1
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IRECOMPIZNDASIOS s % numBER 10 4

Se it resolved that.
America's population is aging rapidly. The growing older non-
working population is placing sisable demands on public and
private retirement income support and service systems. Con-
siderable concern exists over the extent to which persons of
working age can adequately support an older non-working popu-
lation. Income inadequacy, which might be alleviated by con-
tinued employment of older persons willing and able to work I.

serious problem for an increasing number of older Americans.

Opportunities that would facilitate a prolonged worklife (e.g.,
phased retirement, part-time employment, flexible work sched-
ules) are insufficient to meet the apparent desire for employ-
ment on the part of workers on the threshold of retirement,
retirees who wish to return to work, or homemakers seeking
to enter the laborforce for the first time or after a lengthy
period of absence. Older persons, for example, are underrepre-
sented In programs designed to enhance employment prospects,
such as MA and Public Service employment programs and
retraining, skill-updating, and on-the-job training projects.
N egative stereotypes about ability to perform, as well as age
discrimination, continue to restrict 'the .opportunities for
older persons to remain in the labor force, to change jobs,
reenter the workforce, or obtain significant volunteer service
activity.

In fact, the majority of older persons are physically, men-
. tally. and emotionally capable of sustained, productive work

in almost all fields of activity. the public, private and
non-profit sectors, however, aro frequently influenced by.

erroneous stereotypes. Older perlOns themselves also often
accept these same stereotypes andAire consequently discouraged
fromdemanding greater opportunities for meaningful involve-
ment.

If older persons are -I'S be encouraged voluntarily to.continue
productive involvement on a paid, self-employed or volunteer
basis, opportunities for their involvement must be expanded.

For the Federal Government

The Committee on Older Americans as a Growing National Resource
urges the 'littoral GOvernment to recognise its responsibility
toward promoting employment opportunities for older Americans
and to take the lead in developing and expanding programs that
will enhance the employment prospects of this ace_axouo.
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Specifically, the Committee recommends that:

1. In order to stimulate programs that promote the employ.
ability of older persons, to ncourage greater elderk
participation in jobs programs, and to faciiitate th
identification and creation of jobs for older person
who are willing and able to work in unsubsidised employ,
ent, the O. S. Secretary of Labor appoint a Specie.
Assistant for Older and Retired WOrkers.

2. The U.S. State Employment Service and the State Governor
establish a separste, active section for Older and Retire!
Workers as part of the operations of all State Employmen
Offices.

3. The D.S. Department of Labor, through the U.S. Employees).
Service, place major emphssis on training, qounseling,
job-seeking skills, development and placement servicel
for older Americans. Whenever possible, older person
themselves should be used as trainers, counselors, skil:
developers, and placement officers.

4. The Administration vigorously enforce CETA legislation 'ol
any replacement legislation to guarantee adequate repre-
sentation of older persons in CET% 'type* programs and t(
accept part-time employment of older workers as an intri,
mate part of such programs.

S. The U.S. Department of Labor ensure that older persons
are routinely and systematically involved in the admini.
stration of CETA legislation at local levels.

.6. The U.S. Department of Labor should recognize and act
upon the feasibility of using older persons as trainers
in CETA programs, particularly those that involve the
training o& unemployed youth. DOL should recognise that
older persons represent the greatest and most abundant
resource for teaching job-related skills and introducing
young people to the world of work.

SECOMMENDATIONs MMUS 55"7.

The Senior Community Service Employment Program (Title V of Older
Americans Act) be continued in its present form to help train and -
place losfrincome older Americans, and

That funds be provided for at least 54,000 Positions%

1
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RECOMMENDATION,' NUMBER 2.2S

Whereas the Older American-Act stablished State Units on Agin
and Area Agencies on Aging for the Planning, Coordination, Advo
cacy, and Funding Services for older people, be It resolved the
the Older Americans Act remain a separate and distinct federall:
funded categorical program with no change to a block grant sta.
tus.

IMPLEMENTATION,

1. Expeditious reauthorization of OAA.

2. Inc eeeee the authorization level of OM to meet the increas-
ing needs of older people.

3. The creation of a continuum of services including family an2
community services to meet the unique needs of the aging,

requires the'creation of cabinet level department of the
aging in the Federal Government to coordinate the voriout
formal support systems and to ncourage participation oi

and provide support to Informal support systems.

RECOMMENDATION
NUMBER

MWEREAS, poverty Increased by more than 600,000 persons for those65 or older during the
years 1376 to 1950, representing

the sharp-est Increase In lderly
poverty statistics In 20 years.

AND WEEREAS, the rural lderly and minority'elderly dispri,portion-ptely comprise large percentage of the elderl y poor.
SE IT RESOLVED TWAT, The Older Americans Act be re-authorizedwith the mandate that older persons with the greatest economicand social need receive

preference In aging programs and thatSuch mandate be vigorously enforced.

Service programs aimed at meeting the needs of low Income elder-ly not lose their Identity and effectiveness am result ofIncorporation and Inclusion In federal block grant programs.
IMPLEMENTATION,

1. That the AOA *through Its regional offices continue to moni-tor provision of services to Insure receipt of services byelder* with greatest conomic/social need.

92-241 0 - 82 - 8
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2. That the AOA end Social Security
Administration form a joltask force to assess feasibility of creating single co

prehensive questionnaire handled and completed with the
assistance of personnel in local social security officeSuch form would allow for determination of eligibility
non-duplicitous fashion.

The intent of this implemenWion step noes not envision Lcreation of °means" test in connection with the eligibil,ty for elderly programs.

That ADA appoint task force to, wherever possible, ident:fy and recommend the eradication of federal rules and regtlations, not ssential to the orderly, equitable and eff:cient administration of aging programs. The efforts of tttask force shall at all times be conducted in fashio
consistent with the mandate that preference in aging prcgrams be targeted to those elderly with greatest economicsocial need.

RECOMMENDATION: NUMBER 3 5 7

Recognising the continUing need for se arate categorical legisli
tion to positively impact the lines iI o der Americans, the Oldf
Americans Act and its present implementing structure should
maintained and strengthened with special emphasis on those oldt
persons with the greatest Cconomic or social need.

RECOMMENDATION:

We Strongly recommend that the older Americans Act remain
separate and distinct federally funded categorical program with
changes by substitution of Block Grants.

NUMBER

IMPLEMENTATION:

That the Administration and the Congress be informed of ti

resolution and continue to heed it by both.

1
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RECOMMENDATION: NUMBER 2./3

A concerted ffort be made to develop housing opportunities for
poor and minority elderly in rural areas less than 2500.

IMPLEMENTATION:

Congregate housing program (in which social services are pro-
vided as part of the housing package) needs to be converted

from demonstration to permanent tatus.

Ensure that levels of transportation services for the elderly
be increased and that special consideration be given to rural
transportation needs.

President's Commission on Rousing provide incentives in out of

pocket expenses, assistance with insurance, maintenance, tax

credits for mileage.

RECOMMENDATION: NUMBER:7_7 7

Congregate housing for the functionally Impaired and the elderly
be an alternative and an important component of long term care
and be continued and expanded. The federal government should
allow communities to tailor Congregate housing construction or
to convert portions of exiting federally subsidised housing to
meet specific needs of the locality.

IMPLEMONATION:

ACongress should provide adequate funding to continue the congre-
)gate housing Services program at the current level which is
$10 million annually.

The Pdmiristration on Aging (AOA) and the Farmer's Nome Adminis-
'tration (FHA) Should expand their rural congregate housing dem-
onstration program.

'The federal government should provide the states with housing
assistance and social service funds to promote the development
of congregate housing for the lderly.

An adequate proportion of the funds available under any social
service or housing block grant should be earmarked for the de-
velopment of congregate housing for the elderly.

That ell permanent and demonstration projects utilising congre-
gate housing alternative be stablished, allowing the private
sector, both profit and non-profit entities, free access to
apply for grants and aid In instituting such projects.
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RECOMMENDATION*
NUMBER 22>? .

Whereas sixty percent of the nation's substandard housing is

found in rural areas, and one out of four such units is occupied

by an older individual, and

Whereas supportive services are fragmented or non-existent in

these areas,

be it therefore resolved*

The Sousing Alternatives
Committee recommends to the Congress

and the Administration that regulations pertaining to federal

programs for the elderly be made more flexible to accommodate

,the needs of the rural elderly. Por example, the maximum number

of elderly housing units usually funded by the Farmers' Home

Administration say not exceed forty-five. Developing and pro-

viding supportive services for such small groups most likely

will not be cost effective. PRA regulations should be flexible

enough to permit more than one local rural communities to combine

their efforts to finance, construct and adminIster larger hous-

ing complexes, with accompanying services, for the elderly.

Moreover, the mesidency requirement for IUD projects in rural

areas should not be restricted to just low inrome persons...

Elderly persons, regardless t.f income and resources should have

-the option of Uving in federally funded housing but they should

be-expected to port acsording to their ability. (This provision

not only assists khe middle income person in securing housing

but also reduces the stigma of living in federally subsidised

housing.)

RECOMMENDATION*
NUMBER 1; lye

Since Over 701 of the elderly own their own,homes and many of

these homes are 30 to 40 years old and need repairs and weath-

erisation , we strongly support the continuation of the Communi-

ty Development block Grant program. This is the major program

that allows local
communities the opportunity to identify hous-

ing problems and provides funds for housing rehabilitation.

IMPLEMENTATIoNs

we recommend continuing
the funding for the Community Develop-

ment block Grant program. Future appropriations should not be

less than FY '112 authorisation level*.
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RECOMMENDATIONs NUMBER ii5t1

A maximum effort be made at all levels of government to ensure
that all elderly homeowners and tenants, especially women, can
remain in their homes, and be it further resolved that Federal and
State governments should maintain and expand the development of
subsidized housing at affordable costs for low and moderate incse
persons, especially elderly women. Further that elderly woJen
should have a wide variety of housing alternatives to home
ownership and rental housing. Including but not limited to mobile
homes, shared and intergenerational housing, and domiciliary care
and personal care homes.

IMPLEMENTATIONs

Establish a minimum housing goal of 200,000 units per anum of
publicly subsidized housing.

Any fiscal impact resulting from this recommendation and or policy
shall be met by appropriate funding methods and levels as to be
determined by the Congress.
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ZCOMENDATIONs MUNAER c
aDvernment, at the federal, state and local levels, adopt com -

prehennive approach to energy -reloted problem. which will result
In more readily available services for the lderly. The compre -
bennive approach should include commitment to fund energy pro-
gram. at floral len level., commitment to include conmervation
components much a. weatherittvt in all federal energy mint -
an.. programs.

AtCOMMENDATIONs NUMBER, 2 5 y
Mfiereas it is a reality of our time that rising energy cont. have
joined the high cont. of food, medicine, and houning am necessi-
tie. of life which contribute to the economic hardship of many
aging American.. While it in clear that we aunt seek solution
to the growing energy cri.i., we aunt also have immediate and
practical way, to help theme who knife become its innocent victim..

thch year Congrems enacts legislotion to provide financial and
other ammistance to low Income persons with emphamill on the
elderly and infirmed. The current progress am well am past efforts
have been characterised by too much federal involvement in ad-
minintrotion, overly restrictive terms mandated upon participa-
ting energy vendors, and frequent long delay, in the actual.
ansiotance reaching the.needy household..

T herefore be it vemolved that an effective energy ansistance
program should includes

It eluould be separate program, permanent or of multi-
year duration.

Adenistration should be centralized in single federal
agency but more flexibility and authority suet be granted
to the Individual states. The energy problem. of the aging

7 population vary from region to region acme. the country.
The state. working in concert with the local energy vendors
can best develop workable program for their region.
gstablighment of eligibility criteria and certification
should be within the purview of the Individual states.

Eligibility should be Malta., to thoee truly needed aged
permons rather than balled solely on age or income.

All vended forms of energy should be covered. This should
Include energy used for heating and cooling durinn
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Assistance ek.ould t directly to the nergy vendor or be
based on Y.Ine of credit xtended to the vendor on behalf
of the recipint.

Assistance should be available to those persons wno rent as
well as those who own their place of residence.

RECOMMENDATION,
NUMBER 41/ C, 5.

Adequate funding be allocated to the Energy Assistance Program for
low income elderly to help them defray the exorbitant increase in
the cost of beating their homes.

12 4",)
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Mental and Physical Health/Long Term Care

RECOMMENDATIONs NUMBER

Re it resolved that this Conference recommends to the Congress
and the Pres. to develop national health policy involving
federal, state, and local governments, the private sector which
will cover all groups and which will guarantae all Americans
full and comprehensive health services irrespective of their
income, allow consumer access to information and assure national
health planning and control.

IMPLCMCNTATIONs

To this end wit recommend joint Senate Souse Subcommittee on
MAW' and Aging to bold and open bearings in very area in the
country in preparation for the necessary enabling legislation.

RECOMMENDATION8 NUMBER 2 1"/

ghe financial resources of local, state, government and insurances
be so designed that family mentors be paid wage for caring for
e lderly loved ones, if they desire to keep them at home.

IKPLEMENTATIONs

The funding sourcas should be the same as thmle presently used
for outsiders. The only change is the funding of family
member instead of an outside caretaker.

RICOMMENDATIONt NUMBERSS%
She one great need of the elderly in rural areas is homemakers and
home health care service. The homemaker will supplement the now
lasting homemaker service provided by Social Security and van
staffed and equipped to travel over one or more counties stopping
at senior citizen centers, rest homes, and low income housing to
provide minor tests such as blood pressure, urine, glaucoma, and
similar tests, thus permitting the elderly to stay in their own
homes which they prefer and save the huge sums being paid for
nursing home care after they are forced out of their own bumble
homes.

121



117

RURAL AMERIC
COMM OP AGE

IRV Vs,1171 MCRAE CONFERENCE ON AGING

Social Service De1ver and Outreach Older knericans As A Growin National Res:

RECONACNDATIONs
?. WUNDER it, 4./

Whereas, there ere well over 10 million persons between the egetof SS and 60 who are in need of
meaningful thinga to do in vol-unteering in community service in organised programa such as th.Retired Senior VOlunteer !SWAM, and

Whereas, these potential volunteers are presently barred frompart:.cipation in the RSVP program because they do not meet the min-
ium age qualification of 60 years, the age limit for qualification
in this program should be dropped to SS. and

Whereas, the present RSVP program is focused primarily on urban
partic'eation, with consequential minimum budgets for transporta-
tion during this period of $1.40 to $1.50 per gallon gasoline prices,
tthe transportation budgets should be increased by ACTION to permit
the expansion of the RSVP to rural areas and to Provide more suchfunds for the 55-60 group, hopefully to be added ahd

Therefore, be it resolved that curtailment ski abolishment of so'
many public service programs necessitate the further encouragement
of volunteerism to carry on community service programs on super-vised basis, ACTION, with an organisation already in place, should
be given the direction to expand its present projects and to en-large their areas of recruitment to surrounding rural areas and
to accept those persons who may apply, and be provided with the
funds for .fully compensating its volunteers for services providedby them with their personal automobiles now and in the future.

iNPLZNENTATIONs

Congress and Federal Government.
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RECOMmENDATIONt WUNDER N5 el

As our society is aging, Wle also experiencing other profound
changes affecting all ages as result of the technology explo-
sion and urbanisation. These and other societal changes have
'extraordinary implications for educational institutions at All
levels, professional associations end scientific societies. It
seems likely that multiple programs will be much more common-
place -- Indeed essential -- in the immediate future. There-
fore, we urge eucational institutions at every level and educa-
tional organisation (such as, but not limited to, the American
Council on Education. Association of American Universities,
American Association of Community and Junior Colleges, National
Association of State Universities and Lend Grant Colleges and
the American Library Associatin) to give high priority tc: the
development and implementation of programs to educate and train
on an on-going basis senior adults, personnel serving the elder-
ly, and the general public. There shall be equal access to all
educational programs by older persons in such areas as admis-
sions, financial aid, course content and location, teaching
methods and training opportunities that presently serve to ex-
clude or minimise the participatin of older adults. In order to
adjust for current age discrimination, significant percentage
of scholarship aid should be allocated to older adults preparing
for second careers on the basis of need and potentials. We urge
colleges, universities and other appropriate institutions to pay
attention to the special eucational needs of specific groups,
such as, but not limited to, the rural elderly, older women,
ethnic and racial groups, and the handicapped elderly. Know-
ledge about aging should be included in teacher preparation pro-
grams, in curricula for students at all age levels, and in
training for any personnel who will be delivering services to
older persons. Inasmuch as the educotion and training of senior
adults is currently an adjunct, irregular and unstable function,
the Committee urges that education and tralning for later life
be established in the lt110's as regular, fully-funded and pri-
ority function of educationakinstitutins.
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Social and Spiritual Well-Being

_
RECOMMENDATION, NUMBER Ye5
Whereas the rural elderly of the United States are proving
segment of the country's population, and

Whereas the condition of rurality imposes special end unique
needs and hardships upon those elderly residents, and

Whereas the trm rural and definition thereof remain unclear, and

Whereas the definition of °rural° es currently interpreted under
the Older Americans Act operates to the detriment of the rural
lderly by treating them under urban standards.

Therefore, be it resolved that the Older Americans Aei and federal
programs affecting rural lderly shall define °rural area° as so
stated in the Rural Development Act of 1972 (P1. 92-419), as
population density of no more than 100 persons per quare mile,
end

Further be it resolved that Federal funding formulas shall be
developed to reflect local conditions of enior service delivery
In rural areas.

RECOMMENDATION: NUMBER Pin
The Older Americans Act and Federal programs affecting rural
elderly shall define °rural area" as so stated In the Rural

Development Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-419), as population density of
no more than 100 persons per square mile; and

Federal funding formulas shall be developed to reflect local
conditions of senior service delivery in rural areas.

.IMPLEMENTATIONs

Congressional action

1 2 4
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AsComMINDATIONS. PUMPER Ill

lemearch should be made on service delivery to the elderly on the
most beneficial and economic method incluSing the process, outcome,
individual preference. thnic and spiritual variables, and that
funding be appropriated for research to study healthcare not only
in institutions (hospitals and nursing homes), but also prefer-
ence given to research to care in private homes, both 24 homes a
day and when utilising adult day activity and health, centers,
home health services, and hospice services for part of the day,
so valid conclusions may be reached concerning the ffectvenees
of alternate services. Special priority and precedence should
be given to Whole Person Wealth Care models (specifically holis-
tic Health Clinics (V. of Ill. survey Wel), Wealth Integration
btrvices, Peabody, Ha, hospices, and home health services).

IMPLEMENTATIONs

1. There should be an advisory council within NHS (NRS-wide)
which Should give advice concerning this research, with special
regard to unique categories, rural, elderly,minorities, handi-
capped and facilitate local volunteerism senior involvement.
This committee should be composed of Federal, State, local,
related agencies, health professionals, individuals and
advocates.

2. Priority and precedence be given to research funding of alter--
nate care delivery services, especially as relates to whole
person medical models. All fundud studies should be of careful
scientific design, and especially inclid some that are studies
controlled in whole persons Nadel., compared to the institu-
tionalizing models.
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Social Service Deltvery and Outreach/Older Americans As A Growing National' Aes:

RECOMMENDATIONS* NUMBER

Pesearch projectss Whereas almost one out of five rural elderl
persons had incomes below the official poverty guidelines in 197
and whereas rural residents possess uniquely different healt
service problem, conditions and delivery service requirements c
urban or suburban residents, be it.rosolved that research pro
jests to make a comparative study of the Rural/Urban Elderly c
the Aging process be funded by Congress, and be it further re
sovled that Teaching Nursing Names and Senior Centers, Communit
Health and Mental Health programs be implemented across tht
Nation with at least 1/2 of them being located in Rural Areas

IMPLEMENTATION*

Projects should be implemented by the Mitonal Institute on Agincand the Notional Institute on Nealth. These special research
projects should be placed in areas that have been searched out Als
to their willingness to cooperate with the National Institutes
and that their leadership track record be checked out. Colleges
and Universities could be invited as co-sponsors with both sharing
in the authority and responsibility of the projects.

RECOMMENDATION: Ate.mberlila
Research on comproMnsive Service Delivery Systems for older people
at the local level be completed in the 19SO's.

IMPLEMENTATION:

An ongoing research committee be established. Representatives
should include federal, state and local government, all related
area agencies, organisations, individuals and advocates.

Subcommittees be formed to cover unique needs of various categories
e.g., rural elderly,minorities, handicapped and programs developed
accordingly.

Local volunteerism, senior participation and area in-kind be soli-
cited/encouraged wherever possible.

Information dissemination be networked on a continuing basis to
all concerned.
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REGatm twordiiiiisi 'Tomtit A t5 ft'

that research Is memo which addresses the status, needs and
conditions of the elderly In America, Including tudies which

addreses

tthnic minorities which are duly designated by the federal

government (American Indians, Asian/Pacific Islanders, Slacks

and BispanIcs)
needs and attltedos toward the lderly on the part of the

total population
the rural elderly
the handicapped-elderly
Intergenerational households
various ethnic group Including turo-Americans
retirement pre and post
legal services
job opportunities
the poor elderly .

pet facilitated pscho-therapy
economic needs of the lderly

RtCOMENDATIONSI InniStejs7gi

nesearch be developed to lessen the lopect on older ameriens of
anticipated rapid desographic and development changes both In
rural and urban 88888 .

VOMMENDATlOns
NUMBER Sla

To Study the unique needs and develop special programs for each

Of the followings the rural elderly. the racial minority elderly,

. apd the handicapped elderly.
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!!1MCCOmmENDATIONs INUMBER_EZE.

As 0 slOp RT:irity, issue0 we support stronger research program
ipto tElnseanTs attituies specific to the elderly living in
rural areas:

IMPLCMCMTATION,

1. Through increased fiscal support by the gederal, state, and
local governments.

2. Through increased monetary reinforoement from the private
sector.

2. Through more comprehensive and qualifying training curricula
for involved peronnel.

4. More ffective methods of services deliveries to all needy
elderly.

S. A widespread dissemination of research findings at the local
level.

Resolution Adopted by Committee 3 -- Older Americans As A Continuing Resource
White House Conference on the Aging, December 2, 1981.

Title V of the Older Americans Act, the Senior Community Service Employment
Program, should continue in its present form with increased appropriations
to permit more disadvantaged older workers to participate. The provision for

forward funding should be retained to enable project sponsors to plan their

activities effectiVely and efficiently. Title V should not be folded into

any block grant employment program, but should remain categorical program

for low-income persons SS or older.
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